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CHAIR VICTORINO:... (gavel)... The meeting of the Policy and Intergovernmental Affairs
Committee will come to order. This is June 1, 2016, and we’re at 9:03 a.m. I did not
want to start any later. At this time, I have a number of Members who are not present
but I know will be coming in very shortly. So those Members that are present, let me
start by introducing myself, the Chair of the Committee, Michael Victorino. The
Vice-Chair of the Committee from South Maui, Mr. Don Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Robert Carroll from East Maui, good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Our lovely young lady from Upcountry, Ms. Gladys Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Good morning. And at this time Ms. Cochran is excused. Next would
be Ms. Stacy Crivello from Molokai. Good morning, Stacy.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Good morning, Chair, Good morning.
CHAIR VICTORINO: And aiso excused at this time is Mr. Hokama and Mr. Guzman and
Mr. White, and I will introduce them when they arrive. We have today the Mayor’s
representative right.., this morning, Mr. Mike Molina. Good morning, Mr. Molina.
MR. MOLINA: Good morning, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR VICTORINO: And coming right down and joining us is Mr. Ed Kushi, our First
Deputy Corporation Counsel. Good morning, Mr. Kushi.
MR. KUSHI: Good morning.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Our invaluable Staff, we will start with Ms. Kim Willenbrink, our
Legislative Anaiyst.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: And Ms. Willenbrink is not feeling well so if she needs to run off and
cough somewhere, she has told me she will do that not to spread her germs. Thank
you very much, Ms. Willenbtink. And also our invaluable Committee Secretary
Ms. Tammy Frias.
MS. FRIAS: Good morning, Chair.
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CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Tammy. Okay, let us check with our District Offices and
see if they are available at this time. Dawn Lono, Hana Office, Dawn, are you there?
MS. LONO: Yes. Good morning, Chair. This is Dawn Lono at the Hana Office.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Good morning, Dawn.
Ms. Fernandez, are you there?

Our Office on Lanai, Ms. Denise Fernandez,

MS. FERNANDEZ: Good morning, Chair. This is Denise Fernandez on Lanai.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. And last but not least, our Molokai Office. Ms. Ella Alcon,
Ella, are you there?
MS. ALCON: Good morning, Chair. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, thank you very much, ladies. We have 12 items today. We have
a very, very lofty agenda and I would like to try to get through all of these Charter
amendments as best as possible. I understand there are Members who want to bring
forward amendments and I will recognize ‘em as we get to each and every, or
amendment today. However, if there is a Charter amendment that needs relevant
information or other items that would make a decision somewhat difficult, I will not be
afraid to defer that matter or that amendment to our next meeting. I have a meeting
set for June 27th but we will be polling for a special meeting in the not-to-distance
future to try to complete these Charter amendments. Also, I want to know that of the
11 Charter amendments today, some of them have what we call overlapping
concurrency, and so with that, at the end of the go-around if there are any
overlapping, we will put them together and then bring it back to the Committee for a
final decision in how we could change the overlap. So just to give you an example and
so the public understands what the overlap might be, right now we have an Charter
amendment that all deputy directors be approved by the Council. We also have one
that the Director of Finance be approved and disapproved by the Council. So if we get
to the end and there’s an overlap in that respect then I will bring back and ask you
how would you like to handle this; keep it separate or have that, maybe you want to
make every director as far as disapproving. I don’t know, that would be your call at
that point, Members. Also, we will be taking public testimony very shortly. We will
only take public testimony from agenda items. If you have not signed up, there is a
desk outside on the $th floor lobby, please sign up. Testimony will be limited to three
minutes and three minutes only. At two and a half minutes the light will turn yellow,
and at three minutes the light will blink red and I will ask you to conclude. Please
state your name and/or organization that you are representing. We have already
established contact with our District Offices and we will rotate with the location. In
fact, I’ll start with our District Offices and then come back to the Chamber itself. And
I’d like to recognize the attendance of Ms. Cochran. Good morning, Elle,
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Good morning. Thank you very much, Chair.
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CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, So, and so you were able to hear about what my intent of the day

is?

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes, I

--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --did, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: And we’re going to move along. And I will not be, you know, if I feel the
subject matter is straying off from what we need to discuss, I will ask you to keep to
the point or of the subject matter that we’re discussing. So I don’t want you going to
another Charter amendment and talking about that. When we’re maybe on A, you go
to C, I don’t want that happening. I want to keep it really focused on what we’re trying
to

accomplish

today.

Okay.

So,

Ms.

Willenbrink

--

MS. WILLENBRINK: Yes.
CHAIR VICTORINO: --would you like to call up our first public. ..oh, let me check with the
District Offices if they have anybody and then you can call up, okay?
MS. WILLENBRINK:

.

.

.1inaudible...

CHAIR VICTORINO: Testimony, oh yeah, you want the testimony forms. Sorry. Here you go.
All right.

.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY.

CHAIR VICTORINO: Hana Office, Dawn, do you have anyone wanting
MS.

LONO:

The

Hana Office has

no

one

waiting to

to

testify?

testify.

CHAIR VICTORINO: Mahalo, Dawn. Lanai, Denise, do you have anyone wishing to testify?
MS. FERNANDEZ: The Lanai Office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mahalo. And of course Molokal, Ella, is there anyone wishing to testify?
MS. ALCON: There is no one here on Molokal waiting to testify.
CHAIR VICTORINO: So, ladies, I will not call upon you until the very end of all the testifiers
here. However, if anyone does show up and wants to testify, please e-mail us, we’d
appreciate that. Mahalo, ladies. Okay, Ms. Willenbrink, will you start with our first
testifier? Oh, one more thing. Please turn off all noise-making devices before we get
started. Ms. Willenbrink, will you call our first testifier to the podium? And call the
next one so they’d be ready to come up.
-4-
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MS. WILLENBRINK: Yes, thank you, Chair. Currently we have three people signed up to
testify. Our first testifier is Jeff Kihune, to he followed by Kevin Mulligan.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Good morning. Go ahead, sir.
MR. KIHUNE: Good morning, Chair and Councilmembers. Good morning to all. My name is
Jeff Kihune. I represent the Hawaii Fire Fighters Association, I’m the Maui Division
Chair representing about approximately 400 firefighters in Maui County. I’m here to
support HFFA’s President Lee’s written testimony which I believe it was submitted last
week on Charter amendment proposals PIA-l0(l0) and PIA-l0(13).
Especially
disturbing to us is PIA-l0(13) because it takes away a fundamental and I believe a
Constitutional right to a single group of citizens of the County which is the Maui
County employees. That seems to be downright discriminatory to me as a citizen.
They too live in areas that have Council and Mayor representation and share the same
right as their neighbors to pledge financial support for any such candidate as they so
freely choose. The last I checked, we live in a democratic society and we should be
included in that. We already have rules in place of how contributions are said to be
done to be fair and ethical, but taking it away is crossing the line of being wrong. As a
union representative I feel offended as the majority of our County employees, almost
all are union members and being targeted. Is this anti-union is the question. I have a
responsibility of protecting firefighter’s rights but I also have a commitment to protect
all my union brothers and sisters of their union rights. The Hf FA strongly opposes
these proposals and ask the Committee to dismiss and will take no further action in
moving them forward. Mahalo for, all, for your time on this important issue, and a
special thank you to Chair Victorino and his Staff for providing the information to the
Hawaiian Fire fighters Association.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Kihune.
MR. KIHUNE: Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO:
Mr. Kihune.

Any questions for the testifier?

Seeing none, thank you very much,

MR. KIHUNE: Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: The next testifier, please?
MS. WILLENBRINK: Kevin Mulligan, to be followed by Thomas Croly.
MR. MULLIGAN: Good morning. Chair Victorino, Members of the County Council. The
Hawaii Government Employees Association strongly opposes the proposed Charter...
CHAIR VICTORINO: Would you identify yourself please?
MR. MULLIGAN: Oh, Kevin Mulligan

--
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CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you,

sir.

MR. MULLIGAN: --with Hawaii Government Employees Association. I’m sorry. The Hawaii
Government Employees Association strongly opposes the proposed Charter
amendment restricting County employees from political activities, that is PIA- 10(13).
And we think there are serious Constitutional issues, First Amendment issues that are
involved in this proposed Charter amendment. And there are already restrictions on
public employees in terms of how they can participate in the political process that are
entirely appropriate. County employees while on their own time, should be able to
express their personal opinions on campaign issues, contribute to political campaigns,
and volunteer for campaigns. It is wrong to treat Maui County employees differently
from other people simply because of where they work. Both State and County ethics
laws prohibit public employees from campaigning on work time or using their position
for private benefit. And even the Hatch Act which places a number of significant
restrictions on Federal employees’ political activities permits them to contribute to
Federal political campaigns. And I guess the question is what legitimate public policy
objective does this proposed Charter amendment serve? You know we don’t believe it
serves any legitimate public policy objective. Thank you, and I’m available for any
questions.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Any questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you
very much, And before I call up Mr. Croly, I’d like to recognize the Vice-Chair of the
Council, Mr. Guzman, his attendance.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Croly? And who’s next after that? I’m sorry.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Dave DeLeon.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Go ahead, Mr. Croly.
MR. CROLY: Aloha, Chair. Aloha, Committee. I’m commenting on several of the items
before you today. It must be spring cleaning for the Chair, some of these have sat in
Committee for many, many years, but they all deserve their day to be heard and today
is that day I suppose. Before I talk about any one specifically, I want to talk about the
Charter. The Charter is our foundation. Like the foundation of a house, it should
provide the fundamental building blocks for our government, but it should not be full
of specific details. I also believe that as we amend the Charter and we propose the
public vote on these things, we shouldn’t burden them with more than I would say a
maximum of five things for them to consider on the ballot. When people walk in and
they’re about to vote, they kind of know who, what candidate they might want to vote
-6-
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on, but when they get to that bottom of the ballot and there’s 15 different questions for
them to consider and you’re asking them to carefully consider the ramifications of our
Charter, the fundamental building blocks of our government. I really would encourage
you to limit the number of things that we’re asking the public to consider without
fully, you know, publicizing these things ahead of time. I don’t think that we should
abolish the Cost of Government Commission. I’ve been watching their work and I
think they’re doing some very good work. Three of the items deal with lawyers, and
with all due deference to the lawyers in this room, having more than one lawyer on a
particular body or in a room rarely leads to a more productive meeting or a better
result. Oftentimes it leads to getting nothing done. But having said that, lawyers are
interpreting law, law is made by you guys, you’re the one and only body that makes
law in Maui County. I want to comment on the Planning Commission. I attend most
of the Planning Commission hearings, and I’m not sure that most people understand
the role of the Planning Commission. I’m not sure that some of the Members in here
understand the role of the Planning Commission. The Planning Commission reviews
applications for conformance to law, the law that’s established in this room. The
Planning Commission conducts public hearings to hear from the general public and be
able to make a recommendation based on that. What the Planning Commission
shouldn’t be is overtly political or biased as what’s proposed in one of the proposals
today would be. The, Mr. Hopper last month gave the Planning Commission an
excellent overview of what their role is and what the bounds of their roles are. And I
would encourage everyone to watch that and understand exactly what it is the
Planning Commission is supposed to be doing. But they shouldn’t be advocating a
particular position one way or the other irregardless. irrespective of their own
personal feelings. They should be reflecting the public and the public testimony they
get and the feelings that they hear. They’re not supposed to be considering things that
they learned on their own investigation outside of the Planning Commission. And if
experts need to be brought in to train them, well that’s fine, but the training that they
receive needs to be just that, you know, here’s what your role is, and they should be
as unbiased as any jury. I’ll leave it at that. I do believe one more thing that was
already stated, we don’t want to take away anyone’s civil rights and anyone’s personal
ability to lobby on their own behalf or support the candidate of their choice
irrespective of what their particular job is. Thank you, Chair.
.

.

CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Croly. Any questions for the testifier? Seeing none, and
I’d like to recognize the attendance of our Lanai representative, Mr. Riki Hokama.
Good morning, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Next testifier, please.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Our next and final person to sign up for testimony in the Chamber is
Dave DeLeon.
MR. DeLEON: Good morning and aloha. Dave DeLeon speaking as an individual, and
longtime observer, and participant in Maui County government. I’m speaking on
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Items 11, 12, and briefly on 13. On Item 12...I mean 11, as Tom said, what this would
do, would basically create a bias on the Planning Commission, Planning Commissions.
I want to emphasize that we have three Planning Commissions and I don’t know,
maybe it wouldn’t be a difficult problem finding a Hawaiian specialist on Molokai but
it might be a problem on Lanai. You know repeating with the same person or what are
we going to be doing over there? The thing about... I mean what about libertarians
who are.. .what about people that are pro-growth? I mean right now we have a built-in
bias in our general land use approvals, our process that makes it very difficult for
anybody to get through the process. This will make it that much more difficult, and
that’s basically what this would do by adding this layer of biased. On Item 12, we’ve
actually done this before. We’ve actually had two attorneys on the Board of Ethics and
it was a disaster. The attorneys who sign up for these kind of positions tend to have a
bone to pick. They’re not, you know, most attorneys are empowered to go... and they’re
officers of law and they’re busy with their practices. The ones that volunteer for these
things have really have an illogical drive, and what I’m talking about is what happened
during the Lingle Administration when there was two attorneys appointed by the
Mayor and approved by the Council who proceeded to try to drive County policy from
the Board of Ethics by declaring the Mayor to be in conflict of interest because she
was not providing an unbiased review of one policy related to the airport, to the point
of actually talking about doing, trying to do a recall from the Board of Ethics, You do
not need extra attorneys in the room as Tom pointed out. The Board of Ethics has
competent legal advice and it does not need to have, you know, exterior, I mean a
whole mess of exterior attorneys second guessing the corporate, the Counsel.
Corporate Counsel’s opinion should be what drives the legal opinion in that body. And
on No. 13, I wholeheartedly agree with the unions that this is a, that it’s a right of
citizens to be able to influence government, and as long as they’re not doing it on the
job then they should be able to do it. Mahalo.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. DeLeon. Any questions for the testifier?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Hi. Thank you. And thank you, good morning, Mr. DeLeon,
thank you
--

MR. DeLEON: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --for being here and sharing your thoughts. So am I to
understand that you’re saying in one of the proposals here that having a background
in conservation, natural resources, having Hawaiian traditional customary and
cultural knowledge is going to slow up the process? I mean that was kind of the
feeling I was getting through your testimony.
MR. DeLEON: My impression is that those folks will not be pro-development in any form.
They will be leaning in the direction of preservation. If you even read the description
-8-
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of the Hawaiian specialist here, it’s all about preserving. We have that with aces
running through our process now. We have seven layers of land use approval, and
that’s why we’re choking and not being able to produce that housing we need. We
need 1,400 houses a year, we’re producing 200. We have developers dropping out left,
right, and sideways because we have all kinds of rules. This is adding another layer to
that.
The board, the way the thing is set up now, w&re supposed to have
jurisdictional. So you need to have these people coming from each district. Ideally
you’re going to be looking at a balance of sexes. Ideally you’re going to be looking at a
balance of ages. And now let’s add on the need to have specialists. But what about
specialists like architects or engineers or people with shoreline specialties? Because
Planning Commissions deal with shoreline primarily.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, thank you. Mr. DeLeon, I believe you answered my
question. And, you know, I, this has been in reference to other commissions such as
Public Works so engineering and people of that nature are specialized in those. But
anyway
--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, I’m going to get into any debates, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: -we shall further discussion, Chair. Yeah.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Please.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, I’m just saying.
CHAIR VICTORINO: I do not want any debate today.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Ask your specific question, give a specific answer and let’s move on.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, and I got my answer. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, thank you very much.
MR. DeLEON: Mahalo.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Any other questions for the testifier?
there any other testifiers in the Chamber at this time?

Seeing none, thank you.

Are

MS. WILLENBRINK: No, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: And I will check our District Offices one more time just to be sure.
Lanai, Denise, do you have anyone wishing to testify?
MS. FERNANDEZ: There is no one waiting to testify at the Lanai Office.
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CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Denise,
wishing to testify?

Dawn, at our Hana Office, do you have anyone

MS. LONO: There is no one waiting to testify at the Hana Office.

CHAIR VICTORINO:
testify?

Thank you.

And finally Molokai, Ella, is there anyone wishing to

MS. ALCON: There’s no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
CHAIR VICTORINO: So LU give everybody a chance who has not signed up to testify one
more opportunity to come to the podium and you can sign up after you complete your
testimony. Seeing none, without any objections, I will close public testimony.
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you.
•END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY.

CHAIR VICTORINO: All right, let’s get started. And real quickly, so, Mr. Guzman and
Mr. Hokama, you were not here when I first.. .1 hear an echo. Excuse me, hang on.
The phone, there’s an echo. Please. Would you turn it off? Little technical difficulties.
Okay. Mr. Hokama and Mr. Guzman, my agenda today is for, I have 11 Charter
amendments that I want to cover.
There may be some overlapping Charter
amendments; however, what I’m going to do is take each Charter amendment on its
own basis, and when this is completed, if any of the amendments are overlapping, I
will then bring ‘em together and then discuss the matter on how we would like to
resolve those overlapping amendments. Also, if there is any amendment which needs
further information or needs any other expertise in this respect, I will not hesitate to
defer it and then bring it back at the next meeting. I’m looking to have a special
meeting at the middle part of this month, and we also have another meeting scheduled
on June 27th, But I’m anticipating something else coming up for that meeting and
that meeting only. So I want to move along as expediently as possible with the same
premise that I want everyone to get a chance to vent their concerns. Also, we have a
number of amendments being brought up by different Councilmembers, and so I will
allow those amendments to come up as we hit each individual Charter amendment.
And I’m glad to see.. .why didn’t he walk in a second earlier, then I could have saved
that. Good morning, Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Good morning.
CHAIR VICTORINO: The Chair of the Council has graced us with his presence. Thank you.
Okay. So with that being said, are there any questions or may I start? Okay, I’m
going to get started.
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ITEM PIA-2(25): NOMINATIONS TO BOARDS, COMMITTEES,
(BOARD OF WATER SUPPLY)(CC 155)

AND

COMMISSIONS

CHAIR VICTORINO: first item today is actually an appointment to the Board of Water
Supply. As you well know, we had a resignation of Lucienne de Naie and we wish her
a speedy recovery. And so the Committee is in receipt of County Communication
dated May 6, 2016, from the acting Mayor, transmitting a proposed resolution, entitled
Relating to the Appointment of--and I hope I get this right, if I don’t you can correct
me--Zoltan Milaskey--and if I.. .oh I got ‘em., okay, oh, right on, thank you,
Mr. Milaskey--to the Board of Water Supply, along with a completed application from
the nominee. The purpose of the proposed resolution is to approve or disapprove the
appointment of Zoltan Milaskey to the Board of Water Supply for a term which will
expire May...March 31, 202 l,and again, as I mentioned, to fill the vacancy due to the
resignation of Lucienne de Naie, Thank you, Mr. Milaskey, for coming up. I will call
you to the podium right now, and I will allow you to give us a little history of yourself
and a little background. And allow the Members to ask specific questions to your
appointment. So go ahead, Mr. Milaskey.
MR. MILA$KEY:
Good morning, Chair.
Good morning, Council. My name is Zoltan
Milaskey. You can call me Zoly. I applied for this appointment I think about four
years ago and each year I resubmitted. But generally my background, I have Master’s
in environmental management and I’ve worked in the solar industry in Maui for the
past six years along with working in the wastewater industry with a company called
Mana Water to promote water reuse and using R- 1 water versus using surface or well
water where possible. That’s roughly my background. I don’t know if you have any
questions.

CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. And what, before I allow questions from the Members I was
remiss in asking Mr. Mike Molina to give an opening statement. Mr. Molina, my
apologies. Go ahead.
MR. MOLINA: Chairman, no apologies necessary. Let me just first state that myself and
many others appreciate all of the hard work you and the Committee Members will be
putting into this agenda today. Eleven Charter amendments, that’s quite a lot of
work, so anyway, best of luck to you all in dealing with these many, many issues
related to the Charter amendments. Now as it relates to Mr. Milaskey, he has a,
possesses a Master’s degree in environmental management and also has work
experience with Hawaii Pacific Solar and Mana Water so he does have already some
general knowledge of water and water systems. And we’re certainly very pleased that
he’s certainly made himself available to attend the monthly Water meetings, and he
did assure us that with regards to his employer, it would not be a problem in
attending these meetings. And with that being said, we’d like to ask for you and the
Members’ support of Mr. Milaskey to serve on the Board of Water Supply. Thank you,
Mr. Chairman.

-
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CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Molina. I do appreciate that. At this time I would open
the floor for testimony [sic]. But I would like to ask you one question before I allow the
Members to ask, what is your present occupation at this time?
MR. MILASKEY: I currently contract for Hawaii Pacific Solar and I design solar PV systems
and I work with Maria Water in examining the current wastewater infrastructure to
develop more R- 1 resources.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. And do you feel that would, there would be any conflict between
what you’re doing and what youll be doing as serving on the Board of Water Supply?
And I ask that, you know, and not to be offensive but really to understand that are
you clear on the duties between the Water Department.. .1 mean the Board of Water
Supply does and your occupation?
MR. MILASKEY: Yes, I believe so. And I don’t see a conflict.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, thank you. I’m glad you, you know, and I appreciate that. Thank
you very much. Questions from the Members? Yes, Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Thank you, Mr. Milaskey. Milaskey?
MR. MILASKEY: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. I notice on your community and professional organizations
activities, the Boys and Club of Lahaina. What do you do for them?
MR. MILASKEY: I volunteered there occasionally over the past four years a few items on a
couple of events that they organized, I went down and helped out.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. MILASKEY: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: All right. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Any other questions for the testifier?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR VICTORINO: I mean the nominee. Sorry, excuse me. The nominee.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes, Ms. Balsa then Ms. Cochran. Go ahead, Ms. Balsa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair,
being here this morning.

-

12

-

And thank you very much for

POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
June 1, 2016

MR. MILASKEY: Thank you.

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: And thank you for your patience in hanging around for four
years to finally be nominated. You have great qualifications and I think you’ll be a
wonderful member of the Board of Water Supply. But I do have a question for you and
I’ve brought this up before, I’m not picking on you but it’s something that it really
bothers me on our applications for commissioners. There is a space on here that asks
for political affiliation and you are supposed to reply either with what political party
you belong to and if not, to indicate none or I’m independent. We have an N/A, can
you explain?
MR. MILASKEY: Well, I guess what I want to say with that N/A is that I’m not affiliated with
a political party at this time. I consider myself an independent.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: So that’s a none?
MR. MILASKEY: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Okay, thank you very much.
MR. MILASKEY: Sorry about that.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Just want to have it clear. Thank you.
MR. MILASKEY: Sure.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And thank you for the willingness to
volunteer on the Board, After.. have you been able to view our budgeting process and
how the Water Department is, you know, in relation to the Water Department and
what they come here to get, to ask of us? And any thoughts, comments in regards to
that process?
.

MR. MILASKEY: Frankly I think I have a lot to learn in terms of the budgeting process and
how that’s administered so I can’t, I don’t think I can provide good insight on that
right now.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Have you had a chance to look at what your powers,
duties and functions will be on the board?
MR. MILASKEY: I’m only starting to read up on that and I hope to fulfill those. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Okay. Thanks. That’s all, Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: You’re welcome. Any other questions for the nominee? Yes, Ms. Balsa?
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yes...
CHAIR VICTORINO: But before I recognize you, let me ask if anybody else first.
nobody else, go ahead, Ms. Baisa.

Okay,

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much. Just one more quick question I wanted
to talk to you about. You know I’m trying very hard, I’m fairly new at being the Chair
of the Water Resources Committee for the Council and I’m trying very hard to involve
the Board of Water Supply more because your being an active board really helps me a
lot in working with the Water Resources Committee of the Council. Because many
times when we put an item before the Water Committee, they will often ask me how
does the Water Board feel about this? And I think it’s important because even though
you are advisory, according to the Charter, it’s part of your duties to advise all of us.
And so I want you to know that even though this is an advisory Committee that I for
one am looking very hard for your participation and direction. And are you going to be
comfortable in doing that? You know we are going to very shortly be looking again at
the Water Availability Bill
-

MR. MILASKEY: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --and I certainly would welcome, you know, a lot of help from the
Board of Water Supply. And I’m wondering if you’re comfortable and realize that that’s
something that I’m looking for?
MR. MILASKEY: I understand that position, I think it’s important for us to do our due
diligence and be able to advise you when you need. I think that takes work on my
part and our part as well. So I definitely think that that’s something you should and
can count on.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much. I look forward to it. You know it’s not,
I’m not a techie kind of person, I don’t have the technical background in this water
area. I have a lot of experience having lived Upcouhtry all my life. But I do welcome,
you know, your manao and I look forward to receiving it. So please I welcome an
active member. Thank you.
MR. MILASKEY: Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Any other questions for the nominee? Seeing none, thank you very
much, sir. And you can have a seat now and we will discuss your nomination. I wish
you luck.
MR. MILASKEY: All right, thank you. Have a good day.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, sir, Is there any further discussion on the nominee for the
Board of Water Supply? Seeing none, I would like to give my recommendation.
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COUNCILMEMBERS: Recommendation?
CHAIR VICTORINO: The Chair would like to entertain a motion to adopt the proposed
resolution entitled Relating to the Appointment of Zoltan Milaskey.. .1 have a hard time
with this.

MS. WILLENBRINK: Zoltan Milaskey.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Zoltan Milaskey to the Board of Water Supply

--

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Chair...
CHAIR VICTORINO: --and the filing of the communication.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Sorry.

MS. WILLENBRINK: No filing.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No filing.
CHAIR VICTORINO: We don’t need to file? Oh okay, excuse me. All right.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Chair, I move to adopt the resolution relating to the appointment
of Zoltan Milaskey to the Board of Water Supply.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Mr. Chair, I second the motion.
CHAIR VICTORINO: It’s been moved by Mr. Couch and second by Ms. Baisa to appoint to, to
approve the appointment of Zoltan Milaskey to the Board of Water Supply. Any
further discussion? All those in favor, signify by saying “aye.”
COUNCILMEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Opposed? Let the record show nine “ayes,” no “noes.” Unanimous.
VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Victorino, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Balsa, Carroll, Cochran, Crivello, Guzman, Hokama, and
White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.
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MOTION CARRIED
ACTION:

Recommending ADOPTION of resolution approving the nomination.

CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you very much and good luck to you.

ITEM PIA-1Of 1):

PROPOSED CHARTER AMENDMENTS (COUNCIL INITIATED REMOVAL
OF THE CORPORATION COUNSEL) (CC O9-229, CC 14-313)

CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, moving right along, Item No. 2. Item No. 2 is a proposed Charter
amendment, Council initiative to remove Corporation Counsel. And this is PIA-1O(1),
The Committee is in receipt of County Communication 14-313, from Vice-Chair,
former Vice-Chair Robert Carroll, transmitting a proposed resolution entitled
Proposing an Amendment to Revise [sic] the Chartefr of the County of Maui (1983), as
Amended, Allowing that the Council to Initiate Removal of the Corporation Counsel.
The purpose of the proposed resolution is to place on the next General Election ballot
the question whether the Charter Section 8-2.2 shall be amended to allow the Council
to remove the Corporation Counsel by resolution approved by a two-thirds vote of the
entire Council with the approval of the Mayor, Mr. Carroll, this is your proposal, I will
allow you to speak first.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. This was a matter that we did have much
discussion on so I won’t go too deep into this since all the Members are aware of what
we’re talking about. This is to make sure that this Council has the authority and has
the ability to initiate these actions. It’s necessary that the Administration side and the
Council have the equal opportunity to do this, and it should have been this way a long
time ago. And I would hope for the Members’ support. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Carroll, Other discussion on the matter? Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. I’m in support of the Charter amendment.
I do have other changes as well. But just to elaborate more on what Mr. Carroll was
talking about.
You know in any, any time you have multiple parties that are
represented by one counsel or counselor, attorney, they have the power to...
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Guzman, you know...
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Excuse me.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, no wait. Hang on a second. I would like to ask you, would you
like to make your amendments now?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh okay.
CHAIR VICTORINO: That’s what.. .we just, I wanted to because then that way
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I thought you were going to cut me off, Chair. Sorry.
CHAIR VICTORINO: --we can have a full discussion. Yeah, that’s what I was going to ask
you, sir. Don’t get.. .I’m not cutting you off. I’m just.. .please allow me the
--

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay.
CHAIR VICTORINO: --opportunity to ask you the question.
amendments forward now?

Would you like to put your

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah, I could do that, I was going to elaborate first on what
Mr. Carroll
--

CHAIR VICTORINO: But I think if you put the amendments

--

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --was talking about.
CHAIR VICTORINO: --and then you elaborate, then you get ‘em all together.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh.
CHAIR VICTORINO: That’s all.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN:
my amendments first.

If I put in my amendments then I would have to talk about

CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Whichever way you want to do it. Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Chair, we don’t have a motion on the floor at this point, so

--

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --maybe...
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah, there’s no motion on the floor for me to add the

--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Oh okay, I’m sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --amendment.
CHAIR VICTORINO: I apologize. But I know you have an amendment that’s what I wanted to
give you that opportunity.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Sorry, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Sorry.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. But anyway, as I was saying that anytime you have
multiple parties that are represented by one attorney, they always have the ability to
terminate or request withdrawal of that attorney. Let’s take the basic conflict of
interest. Sometimes in a divorce case, a couple hires one attorney and both of them
have, go into it having the same agenda, but at some point there is a difference of
opinion or different issues that come up. Well each, the husband and the wife both
have the power to terminate individually that attorney, even though that attorney has
obligations and duties to both in terms of confidentiality. And anytime that the, there
is communication between the two couples, that attorney must convey all or disclose
all information to each one of them, but there could be a breakdown sometimes. And
there is that ability for either one of them to terminate that attorney. In this case, we
have Corporation Counsel who has always been hired or at least appointed by the
Mayor, and in the Charter it’s only the Mayor that has the ability to terminate. There
is a provision in the Charter that says that upon the Mayor’s appointment, the Council
has the ability to approve, but after that, there is no more provision or authorization
for the Council to terminate. And so this is actually will balance out the authorization
or at least balance the ability of the Council to make sure that there is no conflict of
interest that could occur later down the road. And if there is, if so happened there is
bias, you know, I’m not saying that there is currently but if there ever is, the Council
has that ability to terminate because of the interest or conflict. So this has been I
believe a situation that can be rectified by just placing in the language that Mr. Carroll
has proposed in addition to what I will propose as an amendment to make sure that
the Council does have that ability to terminate. So thank you, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, thank you. Any further discussion? Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. While I can.. .1 think what Mr. Guzman says
makes a lot of sense, I’d like to hear from,. .you know maybe it is a biased point of view
but I would like to hear from Corporation Counsel what the, A, the legalities of this
area, and B, their thoughts as far as, you know, having been in the position. So if we
have Corporation Counsel. I don’t know if we have anybody here from Corporation
other than Mr. Kushi. And that’s a tough one but he’s acting as our Corporation
Counsel, so. Is Mr. Wong here?
CHAIR VICTORINO: No.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No, okay.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Mr. Kushi, you heard the question and I will allow you to answer
it the best you can.
MR. KUSHI: Yeah, it’s better that you ask Mr. Wong, because he’s the one that’s going
through this. I would never go through this because of what you guys are proposing.
But I signed off on Mr. Carroll’s proposal. It’s, as far as I’m concerned it’s, as to form
and legality it’s okay, but it does present a confusing dilemma to begin with, in that as
the system is setup now the Mayor recommends or the Mayor appoints subject to
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confirmation.
In this case subsequently, subsequent to that appointment and
confirmation, then you’re saying that the Council can on its own remove the
Corporation Counsel. But what if the Mayor doesn’t approve that resolution? It says
with the approval of the Mayor, so itil work both ways. I’m not sure how it’s going to
work.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yeah, that’s...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So... I’m sorry. My question I guess would be I think...
CHAIR VICTORINO: I’m going to stop you right now and again, you can get mad, everyone
can get mad at me.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No, no, I’m fine.
CHAIR VICTORINO: I’m going to stop you right now.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Wong is present and I’m going to call upon Mr. Wong if he would
come up and discuss this matter, with no objections.
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, thank you. And thank you, Mr. Wong, you read my mind but I
know you were watching this meeting. Thank you very much for making yourself
available. So let’s direct the questions to Mr. Wong in this regard and let Mr. Kushi do
what he need. But go ahead, Mr. Carroll, you can continue. I mean Mr. Couch. I’m
sorry. Sorry, sorry.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So I guess the question is if the Mayor appoints and we
approve, why... and you are both of our employees, both of our employee, why
shouldn’t we be able to disapprove, you know, remove I would think with the approval
of the Mayor. We’d have to work that out. But I would think you’re both of our
employees, we both had a hand in approving your appointment, now we should both
have a chance to disapprove.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Wong? And before you get started, Mr. Couch, just to be fair, would
you ask your first question? I know Mr. Kushi answered it, but let’s have Mr. Wong
answer it from his capacity. Do you remember your first question?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: The legality of it?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, yeah.
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CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. So Hi start with that Mr. Wong and then continue on in the
second question he asked. Mr. Wong?
MR. WONG: Thank you, Chair. Unfortunately I didn’t hear the first question or the response
provided. I tuned in as the matter started
--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. WONG: --discussion. So if you want to please...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: The first question,,. and could you please get closer to the microphone
for us please.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, please.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: The first question was the legality of it, first of all. I mean I don’t
think it should be illegal because as Mr. Kushi said he signed off on the legality. But
the other one is the concern why wouldn’t, I mean all logic looks like this might be a
reasonable suggestion.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Wong?
MR. WONG: Okay. Let me try to answer it in this manner if I may. At the core of our
responsibility as a Corporation Counsel as Mr. Kushi alluded to, he did sign off as to
form and legality. That is at the core of our responsibility. It is not ours to develop
our opinion on the policy consideration, that’s yours and the Administration. They
and you decide what to press forward in terms of policy. So I agree with Mr. Kushi
that the matter before you as you’ve presented it is a policy consideration. Form and
legality is something that we are pressed with in every circumstance.
Every
ordinance, every reso and what have you, every contract, we sign off on it form and
legality, that’s our job. As to whether or not I can serve two employers so to speak,
again, I see it as one employer, the County of Maui. There are differences of opinion
as to policy considerations, but it’s not ours to develop an opinion on whether or not
the policy pressed by the Administration or the by the Legislative body, one should
prevail over the other. We look at the four corners of whatever you present to us, and
we determine whether or not it is Constitutional, whether or not there’s any conflict
with State law, and whether or not there’s any conflict with any of our ordinances.
That’s what we look for. And does the language flow? Should you be able to decide
when to terminate us, I offer to you this, the Mayor appoints us, appoints me, you
confirm or not, The Mayor cannot remove me unless you confirm that removal or not.
So for all intents and purposes, if the Mayor decided tomorrow that he did not want
my service, he could not remove me unless you approved. That’s the Charter process.
So in as much as my opinion
--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, go ahead.
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MR. WONG: --you believe the Mayor appoints and removes, he can’t do it unless you say so,
Even if I gave an opinion that he disliked which happens frequently, he cannot remove
me because he needs your full support. So with that, it’s not the same as retaining an
attorney in private practice. This is government practice and the rules of professional
responsibility are directly on points that allow government attorneys to represent a
governmental body within the same office without crossing over into those conflicts. If
and when internally we believe that there’s an item that needs to be sheared, protected
from one branch of government to the other, we have an internal process between
Mr. Kushi and I that we’ve developed to protect those interests. He will supervise one
group and I will supervise the other and there’s no overlap. And because every
attorney in my office has a license to practice law that is in jeopardy every time we run
the risk of crossing over the rules of professional responsibility. There is more at stake
for every deputy attorney than any other private individual or any other employee.
The attorneys put their license on the line and their ability to practice law every time
we deal with your issues. If you believe that there’s a conflict and you have proof of it,
I offer you to report me and any of my deputies to the Office of Disciplinary Counsel
that protects you and the general public from attorneys who practice law and who
violate their rules of professional responsibility. I am governed by that. It’s an oath
that I took. It’s a license that I worked for and a license that every deputy and every
attorney who maintains that license has to operate by those rules. So it’s a serious
issue, I take it seriously; I believe everyone in my office takes it extremely seriously.
We do not compromise our professional responsibility because of politics and because
of policy. We are I think a very professional Department. It’s the biggest law firm in
my view in the County of Maui, and that’s the way we operate. So I’m here to answer
any questions you may have.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Any other questions, mister...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I have but everybody else.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, go ahead, Ms. Crivello.

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. Thank you for being here, Mr. Wong. I guess
right now we’re addressing the $ point.. .8-2.2 but then we need to.. .if this is taken
into full consideration we also have under our restriction on Council and
Councilmembers on Section 3-8. Neither the Council nor any of its Members shall in
any manner dictate the appointment or removal of any officer or employee appointed
by the Mayor or by the Mayor’s subordinate.
So how does this tie in or into
consideration what we’re proposing or what Mr. Guzman or Mr. Carroll is proposing
today?
CHAIR VICTORINO: I will call upon Corporation Counsel Kushi to respond to that question.
MR. KUSHI: Yes, Mr. Chair. Member Cravalho, that’s a real...
COUNCILMEM3ER CRIVELLO: Crivello, Crivello.
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MR. KUSHI: That’s a good point, and it just caught my eye. I apologize to Mr. Carroll for
signing off on your proposed bill, but there is a conflict as it states in your reference to
Section 3-8. So in this resolution, it would need to be amended to amend that section
to say aside from your dealings with the Corp. Counsel, you can’t do anything else. So
that needs to be amended.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay, thank you, Mr. Kushi. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. You know and again, if I said.. .like I said earlier when I started,
if I was to find what I call a substantial need to look at changing and/or coming back
to the particular item, I would defer the matter. I believe in light of what you’ve just
brought up, Ms. Crivello, and what needs to be changed, I’m going to ask to defer this
matter. And because I really feel like we need to make sure that we have all these
concurrencies done properly. And I don’t want to get to the end and then try to figure
this out again. So with no objections, I’d like to defer this matter
--

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR VICTORINO: --so that...
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Wait, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Real quick. I understand your wanting to defer the matter, but I
think if we can... if it comes out that people say okay, maybe this isn’t a good idea then
we don’t have to defer it, we can pass...
CHAIR VICTORINO: Well I’d like to,, .yeah, and I understand what you’re saying, Mr. Couch,
you know, and depending how the vote come.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
CHAIR VICTORINO: But then we’re going to spend a lot of time discussing and then if we
vote yes or vote no then we still gotta go back and make those changes on 3.what now,
Mr. Kushi?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Three dash eight.
MR. KUSHI: Three point eight.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Three point dash eight. So I mean I’m trying to get the real flow so that
when we get something done and we’re going to send it forward as a Charter
amendment, it is done correctly and whatever pertinent items are going to be
concurrent with that change.
So I mean excuse me if, you know, it sounds
cumbersome but it is, I want to make sure I get it right. I mean I know you have an
amendment to this, but how does that amendment fit with that also? So that’s why I
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would like to defer this matter so that I can, we can get it right, bring also that portion
back up and make sure everything is in line so when we do decide on it, it’s done
correcfly. So that’s my recommendation to defer.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No objection.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Mr. Carroll, you have something you’d like to add?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. I would just like to say that the changes
that were, we’ve talked about arent that difficult. Perhaps as we have this meeting
goes on, Staff can try to see what they can put together and maybe we could address
this at the end of the agenda.
CHAIR VICTORINO: I don’t think we’re going to have the time, Mr. Carroll, and I’m putting it
poignantly, okay. I mean we’ve got ten more and I’m going tell you, the discussion on
ten more probably as extensive if not more extensive. So again, I don’t want to be
putting something at the end of the calendar and then we still can’t get to it, So that’s
my rationale. I would like to make sure when I bring something out, that it’s brought
out correctly. and this is something that I think is major. And I...
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Ill defer to the Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO:
Okay, thank you.
No, and I appreciate that.
everybody’s opinions, you know what I mean? Mr. Guzman?

And I appreciate

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair, yeah, I just wanted to state on my record, on the
record my objections to defer this matter on an ancillary matter. Basically, this is, it
happens all the time in committee. We’ve changed an ordinance and subsequently we
would have to change a different ordinance that relates to at least enable
--

CHAIR VICTORINO: But not to a Charter.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --that ordinance.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Not to the Charter.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, okay, that’s.. .but okay.
COUNCILMEMBER OUZMAN: But this is quite similar. I don’t think the language of what
the, of the section that Ms. Crivello had indicated is that difficult to amend, it’s just a
few words. Frankly, I would like to have an opportunity to respond to Mr. Wong’s
comments, but apparently this item has been deferred for more than ten years plus.
You can look in the record that every Council has had this issue presented, but yet it
keeps on being deferred. So if you would like to defer it that’s fine with me.
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CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. And that is my recommendation to defer, Any objections?

COUNCILMEM3ERS: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.

ACTION:

DEFER pending further discussion.

ITEM PIA1O(2): PROPOSED

CHARTER

AMENDMENTS

(COST

OF

GOVERNMENT

COMMISSION) (CC 09 229, Resolution 14 70)

CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, moving right along, let’s go to Item No. 3. Proposed Charter
Amendment (Cost of Government Commission), PIA- 10(2). The Committee is in receipt
of Resolution 14-70, recommitted, entitled Proposing an Amendment to Revise [sicj the
Charter of the County of Maui (1983), as Amended, to Clarify the Duties of the Cost of
Government Commission. The purpose of the Resolution 14-70 was to place the next,
on the next General Election ballot the question on whether Charter Section 3-9.3
should be amended to state that Cost of Government Commission acts only upon the
request of the County Auditor, to whom it is advisory. Resolution 14-70 passed on
first reading on June 20, 2014, at the Council meeting. At the July 8, 2014 Council
meeting, the resolution was recommitted for further reconsideration by the Committee.
This proposal was made by Mr. Hokama so I will allow Mr. Hokama to speak first on
this resolution. Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you. My thing, Chairman, is if you look at
the Charter, it’s very clear under policy, that’s on Page 9, Section 3-9, No. 2,
eliminating duplicating and overlapping of services, activities, and functions. We now
have an Office of the Auditor as required by the people, and for me this is an area that
is the responsibility of the Auditor at this point in time, and I’m, I don’t need
conflicting and confusion in intent and of policy of where this County needs to go.
Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. I have asked for the attendance of the County Auditor,
Mr. Lance Taguchi and he has graced us with his presence. Mr. Taguchi, I will ask
you if you would like to make some opening remarks in the respect of this Charter
amendment. Mr. Taguchi?
MR. TAGUCHI: Chair Victorino, I’m here to answer any questions that the Committee
Members may have. I, in the sake of trying to move this meeting along, I won’t have
any opening comments.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, thank you. Questions for the Auditor? I will start with mister,
with you, Mr. Hokama, and then we’ll move down. Do you have any questions for the
Auditor?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No questions.
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CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Guzman, do you have any questions for the Auditor?

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yes. Thank you very much for coming down and being here
as a resource. Your relations with the Cost of Government Commission, we had
testimony I believe this last week regarding your relations or your operations with the
Cost of Government, It seems to be on track and it sounded as though they come to
you initially to discuss certain items that they would like to investigate. Just wanted
inquire if that’s correct.
MR. TAGUCHI: Member Guzman, maybe I can kind of give you a real brief history of my
relationship with the Cost of Government Commission.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay.
MR. TAGUCHI: When I was first appointed, there was some disagreement with the Cost of
Government Commission as to their role and the role of the County Auditor, At that
point in time, I believe the Commission thought that they would have some control
over the County Auditor, The Commission has changed, they no longer seek to take
control or direct the Office of the County Auditor, so that relationship has improved.
The new Commission works independently from my office. They do not directly affect
my operations other than I administratively support them with an Administrative
Officer that attends their meeting. We have a relationship where the Administrative
Officer keeps me abreast of the issues that the Commission is facing, And most
recently when they investigated an area, I’ve had one Commission member that
contacted me directly regarding are you looking at this, do you have any concerns with
them looking at it? But for the most part, just to be clear, the type of work that we do
is somewhat a little different. The Commission in the past and current tend to focus
on forward-looking projects. A good example was the County Manager efficiency.
Those things are generally more forward-looking because it really hasn’t happened yet
so they’re comparing something that could happen. The Office of the County Auditor
conducts post audits, in other words we look at the past to determine what
recommendations we can make regarding efficiencies in the future. So it’s more
past-looking audit, it’s very similar to State Auditor’s Office, City Auditor’s Office. Now
so although I do not direct the Cost of Government Commission and they do not affect
my operations, we do somewhat keep in touch because like I said my Administrative
Officer attends the meeting so I’m aware of more or less what they’re looking at. I do
not advise them in any way as to you should not look at this, you should look at this,
you should... and that. And I carefully do that because one of my concerns with the
Charter change, the proposed Charter change is that I’m a little concerned about the
effect of the Charter change in terms of my ability to comply with Generally Accepted
Government Auditing Standards or Yellow Book standards. And the concern is
primarily because we’re talking about a Commission that is appointed by the Mayor,
although... and confirmed by Council. And the other part of it is that the Mayor is an
ex officio member of this committee and participates within the committee. So the
closer relationship I have with the Cost of Government committee may jeopardize my
compliance to Yellow Book standards because of independence concerns. So that’s a
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concern. I’m not saying that it’s impossible to comply with Yellow Book standards if I
direct the work of the member, of the Commission. And I think the final thing would
be Cost of Government Commission members are volunteers. They volunteer their
time. They can’t spend a lot of time on it. They try their best to do their studies. But
in the end, an audit, the audits that we present and the studies that they present are
quite different in terms of scope and depth.
And, you know, we have other
requirements like CPE and things like that that wouldn’t be able to impose on the Cost
of Government Commission members because they are at the end volunteers. In
regards to maybe conflicts or duplication, yes, there may be, because in the end,our
task is to look at efficiencies in the County government. But I mean that’s basically
what I have to say.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah. So just to follow up, there’s been some of the Members
have spoken about the Cost of Government being more supplemental. And if we were
to I guess actually put in the Charter that their duties or their investigative duties
would be, you know, if they had assignments or they were thinking as a Commission
on certaln projects or investigative issues that they wanted to pursue,if they were to go
to you for approval, would that conflict in your I guess, would that be in conflict with
your Yellow Book standards? So this would be I guess in a way to avoid duplicate
assignments and more solidifying the supplemental type purpose of the Cost of
Government. So by your approval, I mean they would, you know, they basically would
have some type of an assignment that they would think about together, I mean as a
Commission and go to you and get approval to pursue that. Would that then be in
conflict with your Yellow Book standards?
MR. TAGUCHI: I’m not certaln as to whether or not that type of relationship would prohibit
me from being compliant with Generally Accepted Auditing Standards, It does go into
the gray area a little bit more because in a way I would have some direct control over
them. The resolution that I, I reviewed the resolution in preparation of coming here. I
have a little bit of a concern about the way I read the resolution is that the resolution
takes away the Commission’s powers.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah, that’s correct. But I.,.
MR. TAGUCHI: And I’m not sure
to do one study, I’m not
Charter to my office now
them to study or I assume

what happens is like because the way it is is if I direct them
quite sure whether now the powers that is given by the
transfers to the Cost of Government Commission to allow
that that’s what this does. But...

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No, well actually my question is posed in, I mean to inquiry,
to get the answers from you, because I do have a proposed amendment
--

MR. TAGUCHI: Oh okay.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: —to. and that’s what it would do. It was those powers that
they have to investigate, to I guess, what is it, Sections 1, 2, 3 and 4. Those would
only, they would only have those powers upon approval from the Auditor, and so
.

.
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anytime that they wanted to do an investigation or they wanted to do a certain.. .to
utilize those powers, they would have to get your approval first before implementing
their I guess Commission assignment that they have formulated on their own. So it’s
kind of like a checks and balances, and that’s what my proposal would be, my
amended proposal. And because of the fact that there were some Members on the
floor that were talking about the Cost of Government being a supplemental,
supplemental to the Auditor. So this, that would formulize the ability of that whole
supplemental relationship.
MR. TAGUCHI: Thank you, Committee Member Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: This is very difficult, Chair, to talk about my amendment
when there’s no motion on the floor.
CHAIR VICTORINO: I know, but I...
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So I understand these are Charter amendments so they.. .1
would.., and just a suggestion, Chair, maybe we should do more, be more formal since
these are Charter amendments and initially have on the floor the motions and during
discussion have this type of debate so that we can move on. This is
it’s a little bit
less formal as we’re conducting it like a regular committee meeting. You stated earlier
that these are Charter amendments so I would believe that we would need more
formality in discussing these amendments. Maybe we should have a motion on the
floor before discussing each of them. Just a suggstion, Chair, ‘cause it’s difficult to
discuss.
.

CHAIR VICTORINO: And, Mr. Guzman, I was thinking along the same lines

.

.

--

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah, thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: --because it becomes difficult because earlier I wanted to bring up your
amendment on the other item and Mr. White corrected me saying there’s no motion.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah.
CHAIR VICTORINO: And so it becomes real difficult when you continuously do that. And
we’ve always had this way of bringing something up, discussing it, make a motion and
then have further discussion, which is really counterproductive if you know. Most
organizations I’ve ever been in or business, we do the motions and then you do all the
discussion. So I will at this point just let me finish with Mr. Taguchi and then I will
--

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay.
CHAIR VICTORINO: --allow the motion to be made and the second and then we can go from
there. How’s that sound?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you.
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CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Taguchi. .well wait, hang on, Mr. White. Mr. Taguchi, so I will allow
you to comment on anybody else’s questions at this point and then Ill make a formal
motion to, for this Charter amendment. So, Mr. White, go ahead.
.

COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. You know I think one of the benefits of not
having a motion on the floor is that we have a, we have the ability to speak more than
the two times.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:
issues

So I’m comfortable, you know, these are really important

--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --and it requires a lot of discussion

--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --and a lot of understanding on everybody’s part. So I would
hesitate to rush into motions. And I, on the previous item, you know, I was supportive
of your deferral because that’s consistent with what we did last time.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And you brought some of those back today

--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --so, you know, I’m comfortable that we can defer and bring
back a clearer document.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So but I think it’s important for us to have an open discussion
and decide whether we want to have a motion or we want to defer. This is another one
that.. .no, this one was heard before so on this one we should have the discussion,
wrap it up, and maybe, and vote on it if you want to move forward. But...
CHAIR VICTORINO: So do you have any comments on the.. .thank you for those comments,
but do you have any questions for Mr. Taguchi?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well I am in agreement with Mr. Guzman that the, I don’t think
we want to take the powers away. The question that I would have for the Auditor is if
we were to leave them with the powers to investigate and do the work that they’ve
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done in the past, is it helpful for you to have the ability to request for them to look into
specific items that,,, anyway, would that be of help to you?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Taguchi?
MR. TAGUCHI: Thank you for the question. I think there’s advantages and disadvantages to
it. Yes it may be of benefit in terms of like possibly if there’s an area of concern that
matches the abilities and capabilities of the Cost of Government Commission. But
there’s also disadvantages in that if I direct the Cost of Government Commission to
study an area, then they produce their study and I don’t agree with the study, I have
no ability to change the direction or how they conduct that study. Because although I
can ask them to study an area, I don’t see a methodology, a way for me to tell the
Commission no, I think you’re going in the wrong direction or if we just flat out just
disagree with each other. The fact that I directed it to them comes with some for me I
guess some responsibility, and I don’t know how I can control the Cost of Government
Commission or if I should control the Cost of Government Commission because once
again they’re volunteers, They’re trying their best to get issues, You know they don’t
have the continuing professional education; they don’t have the benefits of knowledge
of Yellow Book standards and things like that. So it’s a Catch22. I can see some
benefit but I can also see some concerns, especially in areas that maybe we don’t
agree. Under the current situation if they look at an area and I don’t agree, and I
think it’s an area that is worth investigating or auditing that I can go in and audit and
it’s very easy for me to disagree with the Commission at that point in time. So I hope
that helps. I don’t have a clear answer.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well

--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: when you have one foot on one side of the fence and one foot
on the other, it’s not as helpful an answer. But thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. White. Mister.. .Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair. Chair, it seems that we’re
struggling here to identify a problem and I don’t really see one. When we listen to the
Cost of Government Commission, they were very complimentary in their relationship
with you, and they felt that you were working very well together. And now I’m hearing
you say the same thing about them, that it seems like you have a reasonable
relationship where you can talk about things that they want to do and probably can
come to agreement without us making a change here. The one thing that comes to
mind and this may be very far out, but if you have to approve what they’re going to do,

29

-

POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
June 1, 2016

what are you going to do if they decide to investigate the Auditor’s Office? And they
could.
CHAIR VICTORINO: And I’m not going to ask you to answer that question.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, I just pose

--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, I know what you’re posing.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --that to think about,
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: That’s it. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: And I believe that has been something that has been brought up before
and I think we truly understand that. But I believe Mr. Taguchi in all his discussion
is really trying to keep the Office of Auditor as independent and as flexible as possible.
And if I’m incorrect, Mr. Taguchi, you can correct me, but I believe that’s what you’ve
been trying to state to us today and in the past. Yes or no?
MR. TAGUCHI: Yes. You know the current situation with the Charter as is, the Cost of
Government Commission could investigate the Auditor, and that was an issue that
was brought up by the initial Commission when I got appointed. My only comment to
them was that the ability.. .what they were trying to do was evaluate so we had a
definitely different opinion per se, because... and without going into too much about it,
there’s a difference between investigate when you see something wrong and
investigating to control and that was my issue.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, thank you, Ms. Balsa. Ms. Cochran, do you have anything you’d
like to add?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
Yeah, thank you very much, Chair.
And I see this,
Mr. Hokama’s version has been signed by Mr. Kushi, and I’m just trying to figure out
kind of along the lines as Ms. Balsa but reading the current Charter and it’s here and
what the intent I guess to begin with was. And to... so I guess just that’s my general
question.
CHAIR VICTORINO: The intent of the original purpose

--

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
CHAIR VICTORINO: --of Cost of Government, is that what you’re asking?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, so I’m reading the powers and duties and everything
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --and then to kind of change it. I don’t know if Mr. Kushi

--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Kushi?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --he probably was around back then so he probably knows.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Hey, 1983 some of us were around but not that...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: He’s got a little few more gray hairs.
CHAIR VICTORINO:
Mr. Cochran?

Mr. Kushi, would you like to attempt to answer that question for

MR. KUSHI: In 1983, no, I wasn’t around, but I did sign off on this one.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, go ahead.
MR. KUSHI: As presented to my office, it basically strips all the powers and duties of the
Commission, and they can only act upon a delegation by the Auditor. That’s how I
read this amendment.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you. But and in comments to Mr. Taguchi
though about the I guess GASB requirements or Yellow Book and I don’t know the
exact what terms he’s referring to, but do you have comments in regards to that if you
do know what he’s relating to?
MR. KUSHI: No, that’s his Yellow Book standards or whatever he calls it and

--

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. KUSHI: --that needs to be complied with for any audit?

MR. TAGUCHP

(Inaudible)...

MR. KUSHI: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. KUSHI: And the Cost of Government doesn’t get into that, those things.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. But I’m saying that the new proposed language will
have an adverse or negative effect as I think Mr. Taguchi was sort of mentioning.
MR. KUSHI: If this,..Mr. Chair, if I may?
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CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes, go ahead please.
MR. KUSHI: If this thing goes through as proposed by, what you have on the floor without
the amendments, it basically creates or places the Cost of Government as a kitchen
cabinet to the Auditor’s Office and they would only be activated upon the request of
the Auditor. Otherwise, they don’t need to meet. Okay. As it is right now without
this, they can independently investigate and do reports on its own, including the
Auditor’s Office, including this body if they wanted to, but that’s all up to them right
now. I’ve sat on the Commission before and after the Charter amendment and I do see
a change, and I think the relationship between the Commission and the Auditor has
vastly improved. I understand the... and the Commission understands the desired
independence of the Auditor, and that’s why he doesn’t really get involved in the
Commission meetings. But he does lend the staff support. So in my mind, my office’s
mind it’s working out. And again, the Auditor could request currently that the
Commission look into XYZ departments, et cetera, that he wouldn’t have time to do.
As you know, he would have to present an annual plan of audits to this body--I’m not
sure what it is right now--but and he may be too busy to look into everybody’s desires.
But that’s the net effect of this amendment currently.
Now I haven’t seen
Mr. Guzman’s proposed amendments yet.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: All right, well thank you. Thank you very much, Mr. Kushi,
for your comments.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Couch

--

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: --go ahead.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. That’s my first question is, Mr. Taguchi, do
you have the proposed amendments in front of you?
CHAIR VICTORINO: No, he doesn’t.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: He said yes.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Oh you got ‘em? Okay.
MR. TAGUCHI: I got it from the website.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So with...
CHAIR VICTORINO: Before you go any further, if you’re going to discuss the amendments
then I’m going to say we should have a motion, ‘cause we don’t have a motion on the
floor right now.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well I kind of agree with mister, with Chair White is that if we discuss
everything as much as we can, we may not need a motion, in my opinion.
CHAIR VICTORINO: I know you guys, you know, you guys keep playing these games trying
to change things. You know...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Because we can’t, we can only talk to a motion twice.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Well you guys already talked once, we haven’t had a motion, but now
we’re going to put amendments and Mr. White said earlier, right, that without a
motion, we shouldn’t be talking about amendments. Okay, I’m just trying to get this
consistency.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well okay, it’s the way you want to run the meeting. I think the more
open discussion we have, the better, in my opinion.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, then I’m going to ask the body, okay, and the body is you guys.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR VICTORINO: All right. You want everything to go as we want and flow all the
information, amendments or whatever, is that the way you want to handle the
meeting? Yes or no?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I don’t understand the question.
CHAIR VICTORINO:
The question is right now earlier when I brought up about him
proposing his amendment on that very first subject matter, you said there’s no need to
because there was no motion on the floor. Okay. And now he wants to discuss
amendments, and I’m saying to be concurrent or consistent should we have a motion
on the floor so we can add or discuss amendments? And he’s saying for the purpose
of free flowing just let us be able to discuss the amendments.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: That’s your call, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Oh caramba, you guys. Okay. You guys keep changing these things on
me that’s why.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well let me rephrase, I won’t discuss the amendment at this time.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay rephrase, and I want...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I have another question.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, go ahead. Go ahead. Go ahead. I’m sorry.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: You know you talked, Mr. Taguchi, you talked about, you know, there
was a change in the Cost of Government. Was that change because of the personnel,
you know, the people who are sitting on the Commission, or was that a change
because of the way the Charter currently reads in your opinion?
MR. TAGUCHI: Councilmember Couch, the change occurred because the leadership and the
makeup of the Committee changed.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. TAGUCHI:
There was no change in the structure of the Cost of Government
Commission.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So my, then my comment and then next question would be all
right, so somebody else gets appointed later and is chair and just has a complete
difference of opinion the way it’s being run now. You’re going to be back in the same
thing. So would it be... if we were to leave things the way they are or at least put it in
with Mr. Guzman’s amendments that we don’t know anything about yet,if we put
something in there to... is there anything we can put in there to maintain that type of
relationship? Yeah even though it’s different people at least we can somehow put in
there that hey this, you know, you guys are cooperative and kinda that’s what the
initial language says with the unheard amendments yet. It kind of makes it more of a
cooperative relationship, kind of forced cooperative relationship between you guys as
opposed to no matter who’s in the seat that you guys pretty much have to cooperate
with the way the language is, will come, that may come about.
MR. TAGUCHI: Councilmember Couch

--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Go ahead.
MR. TAGUCHI: --thanks for the question. I think the current language of the Charter
suffices. I mean in the sense that the initial conflict that occurred with the Cost of
Government Commission, it was clear, you know, and I made it clear to the
Commission that I would not participate in any type of review of my office which would
indicate any kind of control that the Cost of Government Commission would have on
my office. You know I go back to the fact that I could not allow Cost of Government to
become, to control the Office of the Auditor, because quite frankly they’re appointed by
the Mayor, they’re approved by Council, and the Mayor sits as an ex officio member on
the Commission. That would make me report to a body that I’m auditing. So clearly I
didn’t see anything in the Charter that allowed the Cost of Government Commission to
control the office. So in regards to your question about is there anything we can put
in, I guess you could put in language to clarify it. But for me it’s pretty clear that they
do not control this office, I am appointed by Council. I have a six-year term which
provides me some independence from Council. And the Charter clearly says that the
Office of the Auditor or the Auditor has the ability to investigate or audit Council. So
there’s a layer of independence. In regards to the idea of who’s auditing the Auditor,
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it’s Council’s responsibility because Council appointed the Auditor. So if, you know, if
the Auditor goes rogue, it would be the Council that has to act at that point in time. I
think that part is clear. I guess what presents before you is a concern from my
understanding that there may be a duplication of effort which is my understanding
you’re of concern. And I, you know, it’s, to me it’s a policy issue how you folks want to
handle this,whether you want to have the Auditor’s Office be somewhat responsible for
the direction of the Cost of Government Commission. But I don’t see anything that
would need to be changed to give my office independence from the Cost of Government
Commission at this point.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That answers the...
CHAIR VICTORINO: Before I recognize Ms. Crivello, I will put it out this way, gang, I’ll accept
any ideas that you may have on all of these amendments, ideas that you want to bring
forward. Do we understand what I’ve just said? Moving right along, Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay, thank you, Chair. Thank you, Mr. Taguchi, for your
explanation. And I may be repeating again but I just need to, for myself and making
my decision, I hear what you’re saying that what is existing in your opinion does not
bring about any kind of conflict or what have you and yet allows you still to be
completely independent from the Cost of Government Commission. So if I’m hearing
you right, the proposal sort of underlines, in the Charter it says the Commission shall
be advisory. So that’s looking at removing that, but the Commission shall provide
advice to the. and that part is removed. The Commission shall only upon the
Auditor’s request, in other words provide some sort of advice. But if I understood you
correctly, for you to step in as the Auditor and say to the Cost of Government this is
what I would like to have you folks look into, is that what I’m hearing you saying that’s
kind of in conflict with your Accepted Government Accounting Standards for you to go
to a group of volunteers and give them so-called advice as to what you want them to
investigate or some sort of report or its findings? I’m not sure if I’m making that clear
enough in asking my question.
.

.

CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Taguchi?
MR. TAGUCHI: Thank you for the question, Member Crivello. Let me put it this way. I’ve
been to seminars.. .well be coming up in the next couple years for what is called peer
review. One of the reasons why we adopt Generally Accepted Government Auditing
Standards is because it provides a peer review process where a third-party entity
would come in and take a look at the audits we’ve done, whether we’ve done them up
to standards. In preparation of that, I went to a seminar recently. The seminar
indicated that when the peer review team comes in, they’ll look at the audits that we’ve
performed in the last three years, but they also will look at other services that we
performed. My concern right now is I don’t know how they’re going to review the work
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of the Cost of Government Commission at this point. The more independent they are
from me, the better off I think, because I don’t want to be responsible for their work,
because clearly by the Government Auditing Standards, they’re not going to be able to

comply with for example the continued professional education. The audits that they
structure because they’re a volunteer organization may not conform to the guidelines.
But the reality on how the.. ,the other reality is that I don’t know of any other county
that has a Cost of Government Commission that currently has a County Auditor. I
don’t think Kauai, Big Island, or Honolulu has a Cost of Government Commission. So
it’s kind of a new territory where you have these two agencies looking, having the same
mission but approaching it in two different ways. So I don’t know if I answered your
question.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Ms. Crivello, anything else?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I would like to know in regards to Mr. Taguchi’s comments
where if the other counties who have auditors also have Cost of Government
Commission, and maybe then we would have to take into consideration is it necessary
to have this Commission. That’s just my opinion. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, hearing the, today’s comments from the Auditor,
I’ve come to realize that my proposal is inappropriate so I move to file.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Second.
CHAIR VICTORINO: It’s been moved by Mr. Hokama and seconded by Mr. Couch to file
County Communication., .or Resolution 14-70, right? It’s Resolution 14-70, Any more
discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Go ahead, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah. I appreciate the Auditor’s comments, particularly
about retaining independence, and I see his point. A lot of discussions is what is the
true role of the Legislative Branch versus the Administrative Branch or Executive
Branch philosophy today. So for me, Chairman, the key question is 3.9 2, is this a
duplicating and overlapping of services. When you read the Charter and you see what
the Cost of Government is asked to do and you see what is the Auditor’s task to do, it’s
the same to me. So should we just ignore our declaration of policy? That is the key
question, Chairman. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair?
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CHAIR VICTORINO: No further discussion.. .oh yes, Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, thank you. Yeah actually I feel a little bit disappointed
that Mr. Hokama withdrew the Charter amendment, but I still believe that there
should be some type of language in the Charter that defines the two roles so that they
aren’t similar in their duties. So that would be just only my comment. Thank you,
Chair,
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, thank you. Any other comments? Seeing none, I will call for the
question on filing Resolution 14-70. All those in favor, signify by saying “aye.”
COUNCILMEM3ERS: Aye.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Opposed? Let the record show nine “ayes,” no “noes.” The motion is
filed... I mean the resolution is filed.
VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Victorino, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Balsa, Carroll, Cochran, Crivello, Guzman, Hokama, and
White,

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

MOTION CARRIED
ACTION:

Recommending FILING of Resolution 14-70.

CHAIR VICTORINO: At this time, we’re going to take our ten-minute morning break. Can I
please endeavor and ask you guys to please be back in your seats by no later than ten
of 1 1:00, Members? The Committee now stands in recess.
.(gavel).
.

RECESS:

10:38 a.m.

RECONVENE:

10:5 1 a.m.

.

CHAIR VICTORINO:
.(gavel). .The meeting of the Policy and Intergovernmental Affairs
Committee will reconvene.
.

.

.

ITEM PIA-lOf 3): PROPOSED CHARTER AMENDMENTS (CODE OF ETHICS) (CC 09-229)
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CHAIR VICTORINO: We are now moving to Item No. 4, and Item No. 4 is a proposed Charter
amendment to the Code of Ethics, PTA 10(3),
The Committee is in receipt of
correspondence dated April 1, 2014, from Councilmember, now Council Chair Mike
White, transmitting a proposed resolution Proposing an Amendment to Revised
Charter of the County of Maui (1983), as Amended, Relating to the Code of Ethics.
The purpose of the proposed resolution is to place on the next General Election ballot
the question of whether: (1) Charter Section 10-2 should be amended to require the
Board of Ethics to render advisory opinions after hearings, and shall include the
filings [sic] of the facts, conclusions of law, and recommendations; and (2) a new
Section should be added to chapter... Charter Article 10, Code of Ethics, to prohibit
elected or appointed officers or employees from: (a) using their position to provide
special treatment to themselves or any person beyond that which is available to all
persons, and (b) hiring, promoting, supervising, and otherwise participating in an
employment of a relation, except if the relation is a listed eligible employee. Mr. White,
you were the maker of this proposal and I will allow you to speak on this first.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. In addition to what you\re read, the, this
amendment would also provide more teeth to the Board of Ethics. It would provide a
few more options with respect to dealing with violations that they come across. And
basically it adds a section G to put on probation, demote, suspend, or discharge any
employee or officer who is found by the board to have violated any provision of the
Code of Ethics of the County as contained in this article. So it’s those two items that I
feel are appropriate for us to add to the Charter. And I’m.. .this has actually been
fashioned somewhat after the ethics provisions in the Charter of the City and County
of Honolulu. I’ve always been concerned that there are very few options for the Board
of Ethics to consider, and as we live in a world that seems to be relieving people of
consequences, my concern is that while we don’t have many times when this would be
implemented, I think it’s important for us to have some consequences in the Charter if
it is found that somebody has violated a section of the Charter and needs to be given
some serious consequences. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. White. At this time, Mr. Kushi, would you have
comments before I open the floor to questions from other Members?

any

MR. KUSHI: Mr. Chair, I’m just looking at it right now. The nepotism provisions contained
in the new Section 10 seem to follow I think City and County of Honolulu, if not the
State Ethics Board. But and it makes reference to a list of eligible’s. I’m assuming
that’s a civil service recruitment procedure.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Correct.
MR. KUSHI: That may need to be expanded. I’m concerned about the section, amendment
to Section 10-2, Subsection 2G, as in George, where the Commission itself can on its
own put on probation, demote, suspend, or discharge. That currently it reads that
they can only do it after they do a hearing, recommend suspension, probation,
Ct cetera, to the appointing authority. This takes it out of the appointing authority’s

-

3$

POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
June 1, 2016

hands and places it into a board. I’m concerned about that, As you know, our office
has not signed off on this. Those are my concerns, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Mr. White, do you have any comments to his concerns?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well I’m happy to take another look at it. I hear his concerns
but at the same time this is a policy decision for us, and the Section lO—2, 2C also is
adjusted to say rendering advisory opinions after a hearing which shall include
findings of fact, conclusions of law, and recommendations. So I believe that the 0
would be in, would be following that type of an action. So I think it’s consistent with
what Mr. Kushi was concerned about. But, you know, Chair, I’d be happy to have you
defer this and take a more specific look at his concerns and come back to you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. I will, Ill let others ask questions if you have specific questions,
and I will follow the recommendations unless you have major objection to defer this
matter. But Hi go with, Mr. Carroll, do you have anything you’d like to request,
Mr. Carroll, or ask a question of Corporation Counsel on this matter?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Boy, the suspense was killing us. Thank you, Mr. Carroll. Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I support the deferral. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, as I also have some changes I wanted to make on this
particular section, well just wait ‘til my turn comes up? I mean ‘cause so I mean if
you’re going to defer Mr. White’s on this item, would that affect my item?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Amendment, your amendment, no.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR VICTORINO: No, this is different. You know so...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, so

--

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Just wanted to make sure.
CHAIR VICTORINO:
accord.

---don’t need worry. As I said earlier, each amendment stands as own

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
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CHAIR VICTORINO: And so well take it appropriately. If at the end there was a crossover or
there were conflicts then I would then address it at that point okay?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Chair?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Chair?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Oh I’m sorry, Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I’m sorry, If you don’t mind, I’d like to hear Ms. Cochran’s
thoughts on this because... on her amendment because if I bring back an amended
piece at the next meeting, I’d be.. .I’d like to...
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Point of order, she has a whole separate amendment.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, she has a whole Charter change.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: A whole Charter amendment further down.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Oh it’s not just an amendment, it’s a Charter change.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I thought it was based on her...
CHAIR VICTORINO: No.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
CHAIR VICTORINO: No.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay.
CHAIR VICTORINO: And it’s very different

--

COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay.
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CHAIR VICTORINO: --if I may go at this point.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Oh no, that’s fine.
CHAIR VICTORINO: But, you know

--

COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Sorry, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: --and I’d like to stand alone so that we don’t get confused. I know
Mr. Kushi wants to say something so I’m going to allow Mr. Kushi to say something,
Mr. Couch, and then I’ll let you ask your question. Go ahead, Mr. Kushi.
MR. KUSHI: Yeah, Mr. Chair, procedurally we’re talking about Member White’s amendment

-

CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes.
MR. KUSHI: --and I know Ms. Cochran has something coming up, and same article, the
Board of Ethics. I recall signing off on somebody else’s amendment recently to have
the Board of Ethics hire its own attorney, et cetera. I’m not sure, one of ‘em, which
one of you did that.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah well and we won’t go into that, but you did sign off and when we
get to it and I just want to follow
--

MR. KUSHI: Okay. So

--

CHAIR VICTORINO: --on that.
MR. KUSHI: --I believe there’s three, maybe three.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Three, there actually is three.
MR. KUSHI: Okay.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes. Okay. So just to keep each one separate I’ve done it this way, and
so we’re just talking about Mr. White’s and yours stands alone, and when yours come,
when your Charter amendments come up, we will be discussing it on its merit.
Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I just, I want to speak as a former chair of
the Board of Ethics for two years. I have a great respect for this chapter in the
Charter. I just have a couple of questions and concerns. My first one would be
10-2, 2A, initiate, receive, hear, inquire, and investigate. I don’t know why we would
add that. I’m just curious as to what the intent was for that, if I might ask that
question or...

-

41

-

POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 1, 2016

CHAIR VICTORINO: Well, you know, again, for.. .you can put that down, I’m going to note it
on the Committee
--

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR VICTORINO: --and then I will add that

--

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: All right.
CHAIR VICTORINO: --to the concerns and

--

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR VICTORINO: --that way we won’t keep hashing.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Sure.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, go ahead.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And then

--

CHAIR VICTORINO: And what’s your other one?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --23, 10-2, 23, difference between investigation and hearing, if there’s
just reason for that.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I love 2C, that gives more teeth. I have some concerns on 2E, taking
out an appearance of a possible conflict, because that’s one of the things that we were
able to do in examining all the disclosure statements, say hey, look, it may not be a
conflict of interest but just make sure that, you know, there could be an appearance of
conflict of interest here too. So I would like... I mean I would think we need to keep
that in there. I have heartburn on G. And then I understand the whole new section
that is going to be added, fair and equal treatment, but we probably would need some
definitions of some of the stuff.
‘Cause again, these folks are private citizens,
volunteers, and to take a look at that and to have to decide what a special
consideration, treatment, or advantage is, or a privilege, we probably would need to
define that a little bit further.
CHAIR VICTORINO: I think that’s the purpose of the deferral to work on some of those.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, yeah.
CHAIR VICTORINO: So, you know
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So

--

--
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CHAIR VICTORINO: --thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --and lastly the nepotism stuff probably needs to be worked on a little
bit better too. So but I understand the intent and some of this stuff is really good, I
just have questions on the others and concerns about others. So thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: And you’ve made it known. Thank you very much. And we will try to
address it. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Moving on, I, Chair, I just want to.. .1 do have questions but
then well be able to question all of these and look more into it because of the
Member’s proposal to defer.
CHAIR VICTORINO: And if you have.,.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So I support that.
CHAIR VICTORINO: And you have specific questions, please send ‘em in and then we can

--

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Right.
CHAIR VICTORINO: --make sure we cover ‘em.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Right. Just

--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --to have better clarification

--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --one some of the notes here. Thank you.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Chair?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Ms. Crivello.
MS. WILLENBRINK:
meeting.

I’m not sure that the Members can send in questions outside of a

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Oh yeah. Okay.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Well I think they can, but okay, well look at that and well talk to the
attorneys. ‘Cause I don’t see why they can’t ask a question, you know, specifically.
Okay. Mr. Hokama?
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No questions.
CHAIR VICTORINO: No questions.
matter, 10(3).

Okay.

So if there’s no objections, then I will defer this

COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS(excused: DSG).
ACTION:

DEFER pending further discussion.

CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. All right.

ITEM PIA-1O(5): PROPOSED CHARTER AMENDMENTS (ATTORNEYS WITHIN THE OFFICE
OF COUNCIL SERVICES) (CC 09-229, CC 14-165)

CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, moving to Item No. 5. Okay. Proposed Charter Amendments.
Okay, this, the Committee is in receipt of County Communication 14-165, from
Councilmember Don Guzman, now Vice-Chair, transmitting a proposed resolution
entitled Proposing an Amendment to Revised Charter of the County of Maui (1983), as
Amended, Related to.. .is there a problem?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: He’s not here.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Well I’m going to continue and hopefully he’ll come right back. Okay.
All right. Proposing an Amendment to the Revised Charter of the County of Maui
(1983), as Amended, Relating to the Attorneys Within the Office of Council Services.
The purpose of the proposed resolution is to place on the next General Election ballot
the question on whether Charter Section 3-7 and 8-2.3 should be amended to allow
the Office of Council Services attorneys to serve as legal advisors to, and legal
representatives of, the Council and its members, in addition to the Department of
Corporation Counsel attorneys.
And Mr. Guzman was the one who made the
proposal, and I have also in the audience and I’d like to call up Mr. Raatz, with no
objections?
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. ‘Cause Mr. Raatz has, I would like to ask him for his comments.
Thank you, Mr. Raatz, for making yourself available. I think you’ve had a chance to
look at this amendment to the Charter, and we would like to have your opening
comments as far as this is concerned.
MR. RAATZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I do appreciate the opportunity to appear before the
body again. As I mentioned last time, this is of course policy decision for the Council.
We don’t take positions on Charter amendments but obviously it affects our office so I
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understand you inquiring about the impacts or ramifications. We think we could work
with this proposal or something similar. We do have the model of the City and County
of Honolulu’s OCS that’s had a similar provision for about 25 years, and we regularly
consult with their office on issues of common interest. I’m sure they’d be happy to
advise us on implementing this proposal if it does move forward. We think we’d have
to change some of our training and some of the ways we operate, but in general we
don’t think this would necessitate a change in staffing or structure of the office. And
some of what we currently do would remain the same with just some semantical
changes. As I mentioned last time, our attorneys regularly produce documents that
consist of legal research and analysis. We could if a proposal like this went through,
go ahead and call those legal opinions as our colleagues in Honolulu OCS do. So it
might give a little bit more weight or credibility to the work that’s produced, but the
substance would largely be the same. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. I will allow Corporation Counsel if you have any comments
in regards to this proposal. Mr. Kushi?
MR. KUSHI: Mr. Chair, at the last meeting that we discussed this, our memos to this body
as well as incorporating Mr. Moto’s memo several years back, we still stand by those
memos and point out the practical problems as well as the Disciplinary Counsel
problems. However, Mr. Chair, you know, in reference to the discussion about the
City and County of Honolulu’s Charter provisions which I believe you all have a copy, I
don’t see a problem if it’s handled in that fashion where, you know, Council Services
staff attorneys if needed can represent the Council, but they will be appointed as
special counsel on a case-by-case basis, not on a regular basis, On a regular basis,
that would require some internal organizational structures and procedures, but on a
case-by-case basis, I don’t see a problem if you adopt the methodology of the City and
County of Honolulu.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, thank you. Questions for the Members for both Mr. Raatz and for
Mr. Kushi? Go ahead, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you. So I appreciate your comments,
Mr. Kushi, regarding as it regards to the City and County of Honolulu’s Charter and
their unique language or specific language that allows them to do it I guess the way
that it’s being considered for us, Chairman. Is that a good understanding? But I
appreciate the caveat that they would need to be designated by Council under the
term “special counsel” as the courts have ruled is a legitimate power of the Council.
Correct?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Is that correct, Mr. Kushi?
COUNCILMEMBER HOICkMA: We couldn’t give them a general blanket, it would need on, be
a specific subject or issue that we give them or grant them this authority.
MR. KUSHI: Mr. Chair, yes. And to state that, you know, that authority again is that to
retain or employ by a vote of two-thirds of the entire membership, special counsel for
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any special matter presenting a real necessity for such employments of... those things
need to be stated on the record and then just appoint somebody from David’s office. It
will save you money probably.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. So the big advantage is, Chairman, as I see this
proposal is we can use our currently employed Council Services attorneys instead of
go out and hire an independent third party which we’ve done in the past, and that’s
the advantage right?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, Chairman, thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, go ahead, I’m sorry, Mr. Kushi.
MR. KUSHI: Mr. Chair, I say that as a practical matter and a possible solution to the alleged
concerns. I would suggest that you or have your Staff check out with the City and
County of Honolulu how, if they have any problems with that how they work it out.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: We thank you for your suggestion, Counselor. You know,
thank you for that.
While I would assume they can, our people can practice,
Chairman, we pay for their licenses, and if they have a license, I assuming they passed
the Bar which means they can practice law
--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --in this State. So I wouldn’t have a problem even them
learning from a specific thirty-party specialist if we need to be into a specific area of
law that then our people have a little bit more expertise for future guidance and
requirements. So I’m very open to this, But I will state for the record that I believe
there is only one attorney for the County of Maui, and that’s what I will continue to
support, one attorney for the County of Maui, Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, thank you. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No questions. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Carroll? Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No questions at this time, Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Nothing.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Couch?
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair, and I do have questions. I’m, I agree with the
first portion there, 3-6.7 [sicJ, to allow our attorneys to be special counsel. Let me ask
Mr. Raatz, they are required to maintain their licenses, is that correct?
CHAIR VICTORINO: I believe so. Mr. Raatz? I’m sorry.
MR. RAATZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Yes, Councilmember Couch, that’s a policy established
by this Council and administered by our office that our legislative attorneys are
licensed members of the Hawaii State Bar Association.

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So if the other sections went in there, I’m not very supportive
of those at this point unless we.. .1 think I missed the tail end of Mr. Hokama’s
remarks, he was a little bit away, but you said basically we should have only one
attorney for the County. That’s what I thought. And so this would take that away. So
I would be supportive of the first change, but the other two I would have questions. If
the other two, if we got passage of the other two and it made it through the ballot and
made it through the election, would that.. .1 know you didn’t think, you kind of talked
around it, but would that actually change the work flow of some of these folks?
‘Cause I know in my Committee would be one of the attorneys and he’s working very
heavily, you know, with the Planning Committee work. Now to also be one of the
attorneys that would advise, be legal advisors and representatives of the Council, I
would think that would pull him away from his current duties quite a bit in fact. So
I’m just curious if, how that work flow would change.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Raatz?
MR. RAATZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. It’s hard to anticipate. I think it would largely
determine on the issues that the Council and individual Councilmembers are working
on and the type of assistance they need. But even under our current framework if
there’s a lot of hot legal issues, we would assign those research and writing
assignments to the attorney so they could get pulled away from committee work.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. I think you.. .1 just want to clarify, will.., should
we implement this resolution, well pass it and what have you, would it require for
your Department to expand your legal analysts or the services for legal support?
MR. RAATZ: Thank you, Councilmember. We don’t see a need to expand our office if this
were to go through. We think we have the existing capabilities.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I can support something like this in a sense, because I’ve
had situation on the committee level that our legal people will not make decisions
because we have Corporation Counsel. And yet it’s sort of conflicting because I agree
with Mr. Hokama, we have the Corporation Counsel to represent the County. But at
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times throughout Committee I think we need more, if you want to... more strength
coming from our legal analysts in helping us to identify and make decisions that we
are in compliance.
So that being said, I’ll just wait for your recommendation,
Chairman.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. And what I’d like to do, I was informed Mr. Guzman was
called out for a special meeting; it wasn’t something he had planned so he’s not here
to give his rationale behind of it. I think we all know what the rationale was, but I do
not want to assume anything in that regard, yeah. So in this case, I’m going to ask to
move this to end of calendar and that way we will have, you know, hopefully he’ll be
back, and if not, I may have to defer it but whatever. But this way it would be fair to
him and to all of us. And I agree very, very strongly because I was in Oahu yesterday,
I did talk to a number of councilmembers there and their system seems to work real,
real well. And I think it could work well here and not create a whole nother
department and structure, and again for special needs. As you have said, Mr. White,
on a number of occasions, it happens maybe once or twice a year at max. So what are
we trying to do? I think we’re trying to make sure that when it does, we have some
methodology and not have to run out to buy, hire a special counsel every time some
situation like that occurs. If that’s necessitated, necessary, necessitated--that’s what
the word I was trying to find--then we can, but really I think at this point this is a
good alternative, and I’d like to have Mr. Guzman hear our thoughts and listen to his
thoughts and then go from there. So with no objection, I’ll move this to end of
calendar.
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS(excused: DSO).
ACTION:

ITEM PIA-lOf 7):

DEFER item to the end of calendar

PROPOSED CHARTER AMENDMENTS (COUNCIL APPROVAL OF MAYOR’S
APPOINTMENT OF DEPARTMENT DIRECTORS) (CC 09229, CC 15-305)

CHAIR VICTORINO: All right, let’s go to Item No. 6, and Item No. 6 is the proposed, a
proposed Charter amendment.
The Committee is in receipt of County
Communication 15-305, from Councilmember Riki Hokama, transmitting a proposed
resolution to place on the next General Election ballot the question of whether Charter
Section--and bear with me, everybody--6-2, 8-1.2, 8-4.2, 8-5.2, 8-6.2, 8-8.2, 8-10.2,
8-14,2, and 8-15.2 should be amended to require Council approval of the Mayor’s
appointments of department heads; correspondence dated April 21, 2016, from the
Department of Corporation Counsel, transmitting a revised proposed resolution
entitled Proposing an Amendment to the Revised Charter of the County of Maui
(1983), as Amended, to Require Council Approval of the Mayor’s Appointments of
Department Directors. Mr. Hokama, you were the maker of this proposal and I would
like to let you speak first on it.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Colleagues, I believe you know my
position has been very consistent, very clear through my years of service. I believe
this is an improvement in the structure of our current governance. I support an
elected mayoral form of government. I believe our people are matured, sophisticated,
educated,and smart enough to make their decisions who they want as their chosen
elected leaders. Stating that, I believe that some of the concerns recently about
management, implementation of Council policy that is given by the Charter for the
Legislative Branch of this County, I believe that this is, proposal brings forth a way of
further instituting more transparency, hopefully a little bit more trust in the ability of
the departments through their directors to perform in the people’s benefit. It is
something that our Federal government does, our State government does, even our
sister counties have done it and considered it. I believe this a proper vetment of the
Council’s ability to review, question, and then make final determination whether to
confirm an appointment of a director. And then allow the Mayor to be responsible for
and answer for the day-to-day operational requirements after that decision is made by
the Legislative Branch. I support this because I believe it is a clear separation of
where Council’s policy should end and not interfere with the implementation and
operations of the departments that is given to the Mayor and the Executive Branch,
and therefore I present this as an option of addressing governance as my way of
improving how Council participates in the current two thousand and.,,21st Century
governance for this County. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Most eloquently, and I think we’ve all heard
this and pretty much know where you stand. I’m going to call a quick recess.
(gavel),
RECESS:

11:22 am.

RECONVENE:

11:24 a.m.

CHAIR VICTORINO:
.(gavel)
to order. After some consultation and knowing that on
this Friday’s agenda of the Council, a, the governance recommendations is going to be
brought forward, I will ask for deferral of this item until we have vented or whatever
will occur with that recommendation. So if there’s no objection, I would like to defer
this matter.
.

.

COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS(excused: DSG).
ACTION:

DEFER pending further discussion.

CHAIR VICTORINO: All right, thank you. Okay, that takes care of that one. All right. Okay.
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ITEM PIA-1Of 8): PROPOSED CHARTER AMENDMENTS

(MAUI COUNTY EMERGENCY

MANAGEMENT AGENCY) (CC 09 229)

CHAIR VICTORINO: Oh, now this one should be simple. If we have any challenge with this
one, I’m closing the gates and going home. Okay, Item No. 7. Something I think most
of us concur with but let’s do this one.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:

.

.

.

(inaudthle),..

CHAIR VICTORINO: No. This, is the proposed Charter amendment. The Committee is in
receipt of Correspondence dated April 8, 2016, from Councilman Don Couch,
transmitting a proposed resolution entitled Proposing an Amendment to the Revised
Charter of the County of Maui (1983), as Amended, to Change the Name of the Civil
Defense Agency to the Maui County Emergency Management Agency. The purpose of
the proposed resolution is to place on the next General Election ballot the question on
whether the Charter Section 8-7.2 and 8-16.1 should be amended to rename the Civil
Defense Agency to the Maui County Emergency Management Agency and the Civil
Defense Administrator now be called the Maui County Emergency Management
Administrator. I think that’s pretty clear cut and I think we’re long overdue so I don’t
see what.. .never mind. Let me get to Mr. Couch. Since you brought the proposal up
which was going to be one of my proposals but you beat me to the punch. Go ahead,
Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And this was in consultation with the director
of,, .1 don’t know exactly what her title is but Ms. Foust at the Department of Civil
Defense. We no longer.. .1 mean Civil Defense was bomb shelters and war and
whatnot, this is more encompassing emergency management services around the
County and that’s what they do, more emergency management. So it was that with
her blessing that I asked to change this. I think only one other county has Civil
Defense, everybody else around the country is all emergency management services, so.
And so this should be fairly simple. I’m ready to make a motion if you’re ready to
make a recommendation.
CHAIR VICTORINO: I would like to make my recommendation but I’ll give everybody a
chance or anybody who wants to say anything to it. If not, I’d like to make my
recommendation.
COUNCILMEM3ER BAlSA: Recommendation.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Recommendation.
CHAIR VICTORINO: The Chair would like to entertain a motion to pass on first reading a
proposed resolution entitled Proposing an Amendment to the Revised Charter of the
County of Maui (1983), as Amended, to Change the Name of Civil Defense Agency to
the Maui County Emergency Management Agency.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Chair, so moved.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
CHAIR VICTORINO: It was moved by Mr. Couch and seconded by Mr. White.
discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor, signify by saying “aye.”

Any further

COUNCILMEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR VICTORINO:
Mr. Guzman,
VOTE:

All opposed? Let the record say, show eight “ayes,” and one excused,

AYES:

Chair Victorino, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Balsa, Carroll, Cochran, Crivello, Hokama, and White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmember Guzman.

ABSENT:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

MOTION CARRIED
ACTION:

Recommending FIRST READING of proposed resolution.

CHAIR VICTORINO: And I also will make a motion to file this communication,
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: A separate motion or

--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --included...
CHAIR VICTORINO: Motion to file.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: All right, I move to file County communication--I guess there’s no
County communication
--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, no, just filing of the motion.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --correspondence dated April 8, 2016, from me.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Second.
-51-
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CHAIR VICTORINO: Do I have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Second.
CHAIR VICTORINO: I have a motion by, to file from Mr. Couch and seconded by Ms. Crivello,
Any discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor, signify by saying “aye.”
COUNCILMEMBER$: Aye.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Opposed? Let the record show eight “ayes,” and one excused.
VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Victorino, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Balsa, Carroll, Cochran, Crivello, Hokama, and White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmember Guzman.

ABSENT:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

MOTION CARRIED
ACTION:

Recommending FILING of correspondence.

CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Well that was good. And you know what, gang, my God, I’m
going to take the recess for lunch now, because the next couple items we’re going to
have to discuss more intently because of what was brought up by Ms. Crivello. So I’m
going to have to do some research on these matters. So...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes?
COUNCILMEM3ER HOKAMA: If you don’t mind I would ask that you consider 10(10), I don’t
think it’s going to take that long. And it’s not my
--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --intention to make it a very lengthy discussion, Chairman.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, okay. Walt.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So I leave it to you but I...
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CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah. No, no, no. No, no. Let me find 10(10). I’ve been trying to
stay on the order so I don’t make a mistake, yeah.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Right, 10(10).
CHAIR VICTORINO: All right. Ten, ten, Okay, hang on a second. Oh okay. Okay.
Okay, let’s, if there’s no objection, Hi take it out of order and I’ll do 10(10).

Okay.

COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR VICTORINO: So that will actually be Item 9 so we’ll go back to put that at the end of
calendar on the other item.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.

ITEM PIA-1O(1O):

PROPOSED CHARTER AMENDMENTS (PROHIBIT THE CORPORATION
COUNSEL AND THE PROSECUTING ATTORNEY, AND THEIR DEPUTIES,
FROM AIDING IN THE ELECTION OR DEFEAT OF ANY CANDIDATE FOR
COUNTY PUBLIC OFFICE) (CC 09 229)

CHAIR VICTORINO: The proposed Charter amendment. Again, the Committee is in receipt
of County Communication dated April 27, 2016, from Councilmember Riki Hokama,
transmitting a proposed resolution entitled Proposing an Amendment to the Revised
Charter of the County of Maui (1983), as Amended, to Prohibit Corporation Counsel
and the Prosecuting Attorney, and their Deputies, From Aiding in Election or Defeat of
Any Candidate for County Public Office. The purpose of the proposed resolution is to
place on the next General Election ballot the question on whether Charter Sections
8-2.2 and 8-3.2 should be amended to prohibit Corporation Counsel and the
Prosecuting Attorney, and their Deputies, from aiding in the election or defeat of any
candidate for a County public office. We have received some not only verbal testimony
but some written testimony cause I did reach out to certain organizations. And let me,
if I may, enter in the record some of the responses I got and I will give you a copy of
the responses I received. We did get from a Carmille Lim from Common Cause. She
was okay with 10(10) but she sees 10(13) definitely being challenged in court. I have
another one from Barry Aoki from SHOPO and defmitely do not support either
amendment. You’ve heard from the HGEA and UPW also strongly opposed these two
amendments. And they said violation of first Amendment rights of freedom of
expression. So I just wanted to make sure that that was entered in the record.
Moving along, Mr. Hokama, since you were the proposer of the resolution, go ahead.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, first, thank you for allowing this discussion this
morning on this item, this proposal. I just actually wanted the discussion because I
find it interesting that part of the concern is of course and again, were in government,
politics is part of government. Even in the business sector there is politics regardless.
However, in the government sector, part of what we look at is of course integrity of
certain positions that by people’s requirements the integrity, confidence is, should be
at the highest level. When you look at how we’ve established our Auditor, we have
also placed upon our Auditor in the Charter specific language that states except for
exercising the right to vote, neither the County Auditor--and we’ve expanded this--nor
any staff member of the office of the County Auditor shall support, advocate or aid in
the election or defeat of any candidate from County public office. So it already by
Charter, the County Auditor and its employees, not just the Auditor is prohibited from
political campaigning and contributions. And that was to keep arm’s length integrity
and confidence of the Office of the Auditor. Okay. There’s a lot of times that political
factors get involved with decisions from Corporation Counsel, So besides elected
prosecutors and attorneys, like the Big Island does it and Honolulu does it, I brought
up this idea that maybe one way to deal with this so-called political factor is then say
if it’s good for the Auditor, is it also applicable that we have our County attorneys
taken away from that political aspect as much as possible and say you cannot
participate in political campaigns, to eliminate the so-called, again, factor, whether
you’re pro Council or pro Mayor, opinions from the lead County attorney. I bring this
up as a discussion, Chairman. Again, I just find it interesting in the merits that it’s
okay for the Auditor to be placed with this restriction, and yet those that now have to
give opinion on law and policy, some organizations are saying no, we want that, retain
that political influence there. So I just bring that up as a point of I think healthy
discussion right now since governance is an issue for this County and it’s part of the
discussions. I bring it up as another way to approach a concern regarding that office
or those types of positions within the County structure. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. I’m in support of this. And, you know, there
were some discussion about First Amendment rights being abridged but our attorneys
found there’s not much case law. Basically the government is in many cases able to
establish policy, but let me just read this excerpt from the one case that we were able
to find. The First Amendment to our Constitution affords our citizens with some of
our most cherished rights. Nonetheless, the amendment is not absolute. Persons
going into government service even at the local level must remember that in doing so
they give up a portion of their personal sovereignty. The balance of this loss weighs in
favor of governmental entities which must remain as aloof as possible from political
involvement. And so it is here, partisan politic.. .partisan political activity restrictions
on plaintiffs and other county employees is not too onerous a price to pay. So it’s
basically saying that there is a level of responsibility that you take on when you enter
public office that you need to be, make, focusing your decisions and not being
influenced by politics as much as it is focusing on just doing your specific job. So
that’s the reason I support this and I think it’s appropriate to take the politics out of

-

54

-

POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
June 1, 2016

as much of
you, Chair.

governance

as

we can, even though it obviously is a big part

of

it. Thank

CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Carroll, would you like to add anything? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:
Yes, Chair.
This is a very interesting discussion and I
understand why we have a proposal before us, because, you know, ideally this is a
wonderful thing to have because, you know, it’s nice if you can remove politics from
the decision making around here. However, realistically we can make all the laws we
want but politics is politics and it will find its way. It’s the nature of the business
we’re involved in. Thank you. And I would like to hear from Mr. Kushi if he has any
comments. I think it might be very helpful.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Well before I call upon Mr. Kushi, I will let everyone say their
piece as regards to that. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And looking forward to Mr. Kushi’s
comments later too. Thank you. And I see where this is coming from also. I’m just
trying to figure out who.. .1 mean we have so many laws out there and who’s keeping
track and making sure they’re not broken and making sure they’re upheld, because
it’s really again the integrity of that person. And that’s not out there, a speeding ticket
you, you know, you get caught or sort of our short-term rental thing going on. It’s a
lot of other things we have a lot of lack of enforcement and what have you. So I
actually like it, I just wonder how it will be upheld. And basically it boils down to the
person in those positions to be, yes, that personal integrity of that person to uphold it
themselves. So I do like it, and if this can help take the politics, as Ms. Balsa said I
know that’s the name of our game, but somehow if we can put, you know, some
controls on it then I think the better. But looking forward to Mr. Kushi’s comments
too, Chair, Thank you very much.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. My concern, I saw, I read what Mr. Hokama
said about the Auditor, I don’t recall that language being on the ballot. How did that
language get in there? Because we would have had a long discussion on this.
CHAIR VICTORINO: I think we put it in, if I’m not mistaken. How did that get in there?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: This whole...
CHAIR VICTORINO: I mean wasn’t it our recommendation?

VICE-CHAIR COUCH:
Auditor

It was just a... the question on the ballot, should there be a County

--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, but I think...
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --with no comment about that.
CHAIR VICTORINO: I don’t know. I mean I kind of remember we having a discussion, but HI
go with.. .wait, let me,. .maybe Mr. Kushi, if you don’t mind, Mr. White? Or would you
like to comment first?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: That’s fine. Well I was just going to say that the ballot question
is always short.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And then but the rest of the amendment is always published.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So the total amendment was published in the newspaper and
placed other places as well.
CHAIR VICTORINO: And I remember us having a discussion about it, but I don’t recall so I
can’t say for fact that I remember it specifically. But Ill ask you, Mr. Kushi.
MR. KUSHI: You know, Mr. Chalr, if I recall and Member Crivello can confirm this cause she
was on the Charter Commission, we took that language about non-political with the
County Auditor from I believe the other jurisdiction auditors that they had that same
language in there too.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Oh okay.
MR. KUSHI: So I think that’s where it came about

--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I recall that, yeah.
MR. KUSHI: --in supplementing their independence, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Right. I think...
CHAIR VICTORINO: Go ahead, Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO:
Thank you.
independent. Independent

And with the discussion was the word

--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Was important.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --was important, yeah.
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CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah. And ‘cause I remember that, we had some discussion about that,
Mr. Couch. I’m not saying that we did it
--

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right, right.
CHAIR VICTORINO: --but we had that independent, And, you know, and I think the
wording that came from other auditors was what we had, we were looking at. I just
I just don’t remember if was us specifically or the Charter
remember that.
Commission who specifically put it in there, but the discussion was on the table.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, that...
CHAIR VICTORINO: And independent was so important that Council

--

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
CHAIR VICTORINO: --Administration, that no entity could be taking, you know.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Sure. All right, so that’s also for those people who are going to be
looking at stuff on the ballot, you just don’t look at the question on the ballot, you
gotta look at the supplement that’s published. And I believe it’s given out at the
polling place if asked. So that’s an interesting way that we do things. My concern
would be I understand the concept, but would that exclude some competent attorneys
from, you know, if they say well that’s the price I have to pay, I’m not going to pay it,
I’m not going to apply. I don’t know. I’m on the fence on this one. I understand the
concept and what we’ve done for the Auditor, That’s a pretty big staff. And would it
be for just the attorneys or their staff as well if we’re looking for independence?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Well I think what Mr. Hokama has put down was...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I understand.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah. It never said anything about staff.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
CHAIR VICTORINO: I don’t think we’re inclusive of staff.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So that’s where the imbalance is as well. So yeah, I’m on the fence on
this one. I’m leaning towards not supporting it because of the exclusion of some
pretty competent people that may happen. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, thank you. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. I, you know, I have to segue off what
Councilmember Cochran mentioned about who’s going to enforce it, what do we do to
enforce it, although there’s a section in our Charter that Council shall by ordinance
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provide for the punishment of any violations. But, you know, it’s just a process that
we have to do. And I think the consider.. .we are a bunch of political animals or else
we wouldn’t be here. And whether it’s running for Council or trying to support a
Mayor, a candidate, or whatever, I don’t know how you remove the political animals
from their cage. But I would like to.. .1 think it’s good discussion. I can see where this
proposal is being considered, and perhaps we also have to add independent of for
whatever it may be to strengthen it. I believe as to why we, this amendment is
pushing for the elimination of campaign or campaign contributions, because I don’t
know at this stage. I wait to hear from Mr. Kushi and his opinions also. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, thank you very much. Mr. Kushi, now’s your opportunity.
MR. KUSHI: How much time do you have?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Well you got exactly 14 minutes.
MR. KUSHI: Okay, I’ll make it short.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, thank you, Mr. Kushi.
MR. KUSHI: On a personal level, I like this because it’ll save me time and money. But
technically this proposal presents a lot of First Amendment issues. I know the
concern about independence and politics, but yet you’re taking away people’s right to
vote or to associate with a political candidate. You’re taking away my right to donate.
If I wanted to donate to Cochran’s campaign, I’m in violation of the Charter?
CHAIR VICTORINO: No names please, We don’t want any advertising on TV, sorry.
MR. KUSHI: I mean you’re taking away my basic right to participate and that would cause a
lot of problems. How this would work out is that if it is found that any of the deputies
are participating then you would have a violation of a Charter amendment. You would
either suspend them or fine them according to the penalties. They would in turn sue
you, sue the County in Federal District Court on a Section 1983 claim. It’s a
constitutional issue. Is it defensible at this point in time without any more rationale?
Our office would say it’s not defensible. Why pick on only the two departments? Why
not Director of Finance and his staff? Why not the Parks? Why not Council Services?
What rationale do you have of choosing only two departments? I like Member White’s
proposal better, he includes everybody without any justification, and that’s definitely
not defensible.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Oh, I thought he was paying you a compliment, Michael.
MR. KUSHI: So anyway, you know, to put it in a nutshell, our office will not sign off on this
proposal. Neither would we sign off on Mr. White’s proposal. And if you need a memo
from our office challenging Council Services’ opinions, please do a request.
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CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you very much, Mr. Kushi.
more comments?

Okay.

Mr. Hokama, you have any

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well the people did place in the Charter a prohibition for the
Auditor regarding that individual person’s right to participate in political activity,
Okay. And that’s the people’s decision by ratification of an amendment. So it’s going
be interesting because the court should be upholding the people’s law, and this is the
County of Maui people’s law on this restriction. So why wouldn’t the court uphold our
law? I just find it interesting.., and I had hoped for, you know, more discussion why
for the Auditor it’s legal and allowable. That’s my main concern. Why is it allowable
for this specific position in County structure of governance and others are exempted?
And that’s part of my main discussion. Because there seems to be as some Members
believe it’s gone on for multiple Administrations, the battle between what comes out of
mouths of Deputy Corporation Counsels regarding opinions of law and policy. Well
until a court makes a ruling, that’s what it’s going to be, a war of opinions because
that’s all it’s going to be, educated opinions based on documents and past decision.
But until again, Chairman, a ruling is made, it’s just that, an opinion. So until a
ruling, it’s always going to be political. Okay. For me, I just want to help draw the
line, because for me there is a line, there’s not much gray. There is a black and white
line on where Council’s authority should end and not get into the operational
administrative part of governance. That’s not our role. Our role is setting policy,
appropriating money, accounting of the money spent, that’s our main responsibility,
not the day-to-day operations of the County. So for me it’s very black and white,
Chairman, and that’s why I can make these proposals. Thank you.

CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. And if you would want to allow, Mr. Wong has made an
appearance again. He’s paying attention, I know that.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No objections.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Any objections for Mr. Wong? And, Mr. Wong, let’s keep it about seven
to ten minutes most, because some Members have to leave for a luncheon
appointment, they have some meetings set. So I want to he fair, I want everyone to
hear your response. And then I will put this matter off until when we come back from
lunch if that’s all right with the Members. Okay. Go ahead, Mr. Wong.
MR. WONG: Thank you, Chair. As quickly as I can, I heard Mr. Kushi’s comments, I agree
with him. I agree with Mr. Kushi’s comments that it’s a difficult question and it poses
scenarios that I in this role would not want the County to be placed in. As it relates to
the Auditor and the Board of Ethics appointees, those issues although passed by
Charter amendment, have not been challenged. The question is whether or not those
would pass constitutional muster in the event we’re confronted with a challenge. My
answer is I don’t know. A survey of all similar laws across the nation, you’ll find that
the prohibitions of involvement typically are limited to while the employee is within
their course and scope of employment, not in their private world. These proposals
reach into the private world. And
start creeping into that world, we have
challenges. I assure you that the analysis of whether or not a Deputy Corporation
once
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Counsel or a Deputy Prosecuting Attorney will challenge this Charter amendment even
if it’s passed will put us in a very, very difficult and precarious position. My offer
would be to have the discussion, to have an open discussion about the topic but to be
aware that as Mr. Kushi said, the development of a 1983 claim is present on the face
of the language because you are directly impacting a constitutional right. And in
order to do that, your government action has to meet the constitutional test. And it is
whether or not your proposed language is closely tailored to a governmental function.
And it has to pass the strict scrutiny test of the Constitution. So why can you do it for
the Auditor? Well it passed an elective cycle but the Auditor hasn’t challenged that. I
can almost guarantee that if I had to discipline a Deputy for participating in a Council
election cycle by termination and/or suspension, I’m going to have to really think
about doing that. The other thing that comes to my mind is if it passes and let’s go
back to the last time I was here today to speak on that other matter and that is
removal of the Corporation Counsel. Let’s imagine these two pass. My participation in
a Council race would be a violation and would be cause for removal. So these two
taken together is a formula to remove me from office as we speak, but with that said, I
can assure you that there are other deputies not just in my office that would look at
this as a direct challenge to their First Amendment right.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. So no, what I’m going to do and no offense to you, Mr. Hokama,
because time is so short
--

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No, no, I understand, Chairman.
CHAIR VICTORINO: --I’m going to say, Mr. Wong, will you be able to come back at 1:15?
MR. WONG: I’m available.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. I’m going to call a lunch recess ‘til 1:15, and then well take the
subject matter from that point. And I will recognize you, Mr. Hokama, as the first
questioner to Mr. Wong. Is that,. .if there’s no objections?
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, thank you. So well stand in recess ‘til 1:15 p.m.
RECESS:

.

.

.(gavel).

11:55a.m.

RECONVENE:

1:17p.m.

CHAIR VICTORINO:
.(gavel). .Committee will reconvene. And where we left off was
Mr. Hokama had a question for Mr. Wong, so I will let Mr. Hokama start out the
proceedings and go from there. Mr. Hokama?
..

.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you. My question for Mr. Wong is are you
aware of any governmental type of position or employment that has besides our
current County Auditor, Mr. Wong, that has any type of employment restrictions that
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you are aware of and whether it is basically by voluntary acknowledgement and
acceptance of those limitations that these jobs are offered to individuals?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Wong?
MR. WONG: Chair, thank you. You know in terms of governmental entities, like I said
earlier, primarily the limitations are during the course of employment as opposed to
during private time. The one area that comes to mind and I did not have the
opportunity to look up the Judicial Code of Conduct, but my understanding is State
judges as they are appointed, once appointed to the position and confirmed either as a
District Court judge by the Supreme Court Justice or a Circuit Court or Appellant
Court judge, once confirmed by the State Senate, there is a, my understanding is that
there is a prohibition from the judges once confirmed in participation of political
events. I am not certain whether or not the prohibition extends to political or
campaign contributions, but I’m certainly aware from my involvement with several of
the judges that they are very mindful of attending any event that may be considered
political. And in fact they choose to avoid it. I am unaware whether or not any of the
judges once appointed and confronted with that provision, having challenged it at all.
So that’s the extent of my awareness.
COUNCILMEMRER HOKAMA: Okay. And one, just one follow-up, Chairman

--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Surely.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --is for Mr. Wong is if we make this a, I guess more like, you
know, a willingness or a volunteering to accept the limitations prior to employment
and the individual is fully apprised and aware of potential limitations if the job is
accepted, do you see this in a different light, Mr. Wong?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Wong?
MR. WONG: I would have to answer yes in the affirmative, and I would offer that in every job
there may be limitations. For example, a physician at a medical group may enter into
a contract that allows them to practice medicine within that group, but there may be a
non-compete clause within that contractual arrangement, and that physician would
willingly accept the non-compete clause.
There are however limitations to
non-compete agreements. Typically it’s a geographic location and a duration of time
after separation. So there are employment circumstances where you surrender some
component of what you may have otherwise once you accept that appointment.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And I just want to know if this is a factor that you believe has
sufficient weight or determination that it can change the balance of which way a
decision would go. Like the Auditor, the term runs multiple terms whereby more than
likely part of the body that appointed the Auditor will not be part of the body that will
consider reappointment or continuation of service.
Corporation Counsels’,
Prosecuting Attorneys’ terms run with the appointing or the nominating power which
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is the Mayor and runs with the term of the Mayor, sitting Mayor. Does that factor by
itself have enough weight or determination that it can be the difference in outlook?
MR. WONG: Chair, if I may?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Go, yeah, go ahead.

MR. WONG: I think certainly that is a consideration that the Auditor’s term does extend
beyond the life of the perspective term of any sitting member that may have appointed
that individual. That’s understandable. As it relates to the Office of the Corporation
Counsel and the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, the Charter reads that it extends
for the duration of the appointment and for the period of the Mayor’s term, and
automatically expires therewith. So yeah, there is a difference and I think there is a
reason for it,
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you. I’m done.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Ms. Crivello, you have any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Not at the moment. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Not at the moment.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Nothing, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Ms. Balsa, none? Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, thank you, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Carroll? Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. You know I support Mr. Hokama’s proposal,
and we’d earlier discussed or we were discussing the Auditor’s item, and here we have
the transmittal for the formation of the Auditor which includes the passage here;
except for exercising the right to vote, neither the County Auditor nor staff, the Office
of the County Auditor shall support, advocate, or aid in the election or defeat of any
candidate for County public office. And it’s signed off on by Corp. Counsel, So the
reason I support this is that as far as I know this is a, this is part of the model charter
of the ICMA. And so this is something that other places have done, and there’s not
much case law so it doesn’t seem like it’s been challenged. I mentioned the one case
law that we were able to find. But for me this is a clean government kind of an issue.
It’s trying to take the politics out of operating the government. And for lack of a better,
more artful term, unfortunately in some cases it becomes I think what is perceived as
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a pay to play. When you look at the amount of money contributed by the appointees
and this is what this applies to is the appointees, and I’m not singling out the
Prosecutors and the Corp. Counsels, but all appointees contribute very heavily to the
VflOUS campaigns.
The ICMA has seen this as something that’s very important to
clean government and focusing on the operations rather than the politics. So for me
this is a policy matter and I support the direction, because I think it’s something that
we should strongly consider and think about making it possible for the public to make
this decision. So thank you, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, thank you. Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I don’t have too many comments or questions. Just briefly, I
would support this measure. Mr. Hokama does have a point in terms of bringing this
forth to bring about neutrality or at least to uphold neutrality. If the judiciary, if the
judges are held to a certain standard of neutrality, I think that Corporation Counsel as
well as our head Prosecutor should also have the same standards of neutrality or at
least political neutrality. And I think it would.. .this is a step in the right direction.
And I would support this. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you very much. And, you know, I, in my mind the jury is out on
this one. Pardon the pun. But, you know, I can see where the possibilities lie with
these positions and political ramifications of what these positions mean in this
community like judges and others. And yet on the other side, where do we stop?
We’re starting with this, there’s others now that we’re going to ban as we come up
later on, every employee of the County of government, the County of Maui, Whoa, now
I’m getting concerned. But since I’m not going to speak on that and I’m going to stay
on this subject matter, I would say that conceptually I support it, but down deep I’m
afraid that when it comes to the first rights, First Amendment rights of freedom of
speech and participation, I cannot with a clear conscious support it. But it will be
your call and I will make the recommendation accordingly whenever this body so calls
for it. So is there any more discussion on this matter?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Go ahead, Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH:
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I.. .couple things.
You know in some
jurisdictions including I believe the County of Kauai, the Prosecuting Attorney actually
is elected. That’s politics.
CHAIR VICTORINO: In fact to be perfectly clear, every county except Maui elects their
Prosecuting Attorney.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So therefore the Prosecuting Attorney I think pulling that out might
make it a little bit more palatable. But then like you said it’s going to be a slippery
slope. I mean that’s a definitely political position. So Corporation Counsel and
attorneys, as was mentioned before by all of the attorneys in the room, is you\re got a
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code of conduct that you have to maintain. So which is a higher authority in my, it’s
my understanding it’s a higher authority than really the Council, the County Code, or
anything like that, because that’s their livelihood, they can be disbarred right away if
they break that code of conduct. So I, you know, there’s mention of politics in it,
there’s definitely politics in, like I said in Prosecuting Attorney. Corporation Counsel,
yeah, there may be politics but it could be on both sides. I mean it’s just... I think the
First Amendment rights are, trump this situation, Yeah, we talked about the Auditor.
The Auditor has to be independent, we talked about the Auditor being independent.
There is no other, you know, they have the Yellow Book but that’s different from the
actual independence between this body, the Administration, and any other form of
government we choose to come up with. So that is a special case. This one is.. .I’m
not sure I could support this. It might be better supported if it, if the Prosecuting
Attorney was out, but in general I don’t think I can support this one.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Any other discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes, Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you. You know after the testimony and discussion so far
today’
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --I.. .when we get to Item 13, the one that I presented regarding
all employees, my initial focus on that was to just list appointees. Because I think
appointees are very different from the remainder of the employees. But let me just
share with you what the model charter of the ICMA states. No city officer or city
employee--and you can exchange County for city obviously--shall knowingly or
willingly make, solicit, or receive any contribution to the campaign funds of any
political party or committee to be used in an election or to campaign funds to be used
in support or opposition to any candidate for election to city office or a city ballot
issue. Further, no city employee shall knowingly or willingly participate in any aspect
of any political campaign on behalf or, on behalf of or opposition to any candidate for
city office. This section shall not be construed to limit any person’s right to exercise
the right to express opinions or cast a vote. Nor shall it be construed to prohibit any
person from act of participation in political campaigns at any other level of
government. So this basically says you can do what you want in non-city campaigns,
State campaigns, and federal. But this is pretty clear to me that if this is in the model
charter for the ICMA, why isn’t there more case law if these have been challenged?
This indicates to me that we have, that Mr. Hokama has something that makes a lot of
sense and is supportable. And I think there’s a point at which if we feel that this is
the right thing to do which I obviously do, then we should let the people decide. And if
one of our employees wants to challenge it, I think there’s enough on our side to
sustain that challenge. So and I’d be comfortable expanding Mr. Hokama’s proposal
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to include all appointees, to be fair to all appointees, and then file my later issue.
Thank you, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Chair?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, hang on. We’re gonna take a quick recess..
RECESS:

1:34p.m.

RECONVENE:

1:35 p.m.

CHAIR VICTORINO:

.

.

.(gavel

COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:
International

.,,,

.

.(gavel),

will reconvene. Thank you. Okay, so...

Chair?

Chair, if you don’t mind my clarifying.

ICMA is the

--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. I was going to ask you that. Thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --City/County Managers Association.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, thank you. ‘Cause I was, I got an e-mail from somebody saying
what is that? I said I will ask. You know so thank you very much.
COUNCILMEM3ER WHITE: Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: You read my mind on that one, Mr. Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:
when I said it, so.

I would have said it if I could remember exactly what it was

CHAIR VICTORINO: I understand. We have so many acronyms here, and the public at large
have no clue what those acronyms mean, you know what I mean. Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And, Chairman, thank you for asking that important question
because ICMA is part of a city or local government type of a structure. It’s an
advocacy for those within the Executive or Administrative Branch of government.
They have a particular point of view in governance, and they have a particular point of
view in how government should operate. So I just share that because they have their
own agenda to push from their organization.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you.
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CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, thank you. My question to you, Mr. White, and let’s... and we’re
open and free with ideas, right, we’re open and free on ideas. You have mentioned
now that you would want to say all appointed positions. That’s the term you’re using,
all appointed positions no matter what the capacity.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Or, you know, I’m open to...
CHAIR VICTORINO: Well because...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah.
CHAIR VICTORINO: No, no, no, I go back because we appoint all our Council Staff, our
Council Services. There’s many positions appointed that I would not see any means or
way that they would be influencing anybody. Now because that becomes a real issue
if you say all appointees. And that’s my question to you, where is the extent of this all
appointed of, appointees?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:
I think it’s probably more appropriate to name appointed
directors and deputies.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, and that’s what I wanted clarification.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: ‘Cause that would cover...
CHAIR VICTORINO: That’s...
COUNCILMEM3ER WHITE: Yeah.
CHAIR VICTORINO:
appointees

Okay, if that’s what you were really referring to instead of all

--

COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Correct.
CHAIR VICTORINO:
--because that’s what I went back to look at right away.
Mr. Hokama, you raised your hand, go ahead.

Okay,

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, employees go through a personnel process for
vetment, including some of the positions of authority in the County by Charter. I
would say if the Committee should have a concern of appointees, it should be those
that pay to play on key commissions; Planning, Variance, Police, Fire, Civil Service,
key commissions that have some authority besides Charter, also by State law that
there’s a lot of donations given to sit on and use commissions, State Water
Commissions. So, you know, for me how far do you, do we want to carry this?
Because it is a giant Pandora Box. Because then who is going to, like the State now
finding with financial disclosures, a lot of people will not apply because they don’t
want to show their financials. So university regents and other positions of authority
and importance, the downfall is you’re not going to have some level of capacity from
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the general professional community to volunteer because of additional requirements. I
just bring this up that we should look at the whole gamut of the parameter of impact
benefit or disadvantage before we make the final determination, Chairman. Thank
you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair. And I apologize if this was asked
what, ‘cause I was little late in coming back. But, you know, you can prohibit the
appointed person from making the contribution. But how far do we go with this? Say
for instance if I’m prohibited from giving money to a candidate, there’s nothing to stop
Sherman from giving money to a candidate, he is his own person. So how do we
monitor that?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Well and I don’t know how to answer that question but other than that,
well how the Spending Commission handle that. Because you became one entity so
the Spending Commission has put out rulings that, you know, where you used to have
you could give X amount of dollars, now husband and wife can they be separate and I
think the Spending Commission said you can make them separate entities.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Well that’s what I mean, you know

—

CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --I, what you tell me I can with my money has nothing to do
what he does with his money.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, hang on. Hang on. Will you just go ahead, Ms. Willenbrink, and
pass it out. Gee willikers, guys. I’m getting to feel a little despondent this afternoon, I
ate too much lunch too. Mr. Guzman, do you have something you’d like to add?
‘Cause you’re looking at me and I’m not sure.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh no.
CHAIR VICTORINO: I’m just asking. I’m just asking, please.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I’m just wondering if we have a legal answer.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Well let...
COUNCILM EMBER GUZMAN: Yeah, yeah, Chair? Yeah, Chair?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, can I ask for a legal opinion then Ill
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh yeah.
CHAIR VICTORINO: --call upon you
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: --once again.

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO:
Mr. Kushi?
Ms. Baisa’s question.

Oh wait, wait, no, I going have Mr. Kushi answer

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, please, if you don’t mind.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay, sure, sure.
CHAIR VICTORINO: I apologize. Sorry. Mr. Kushi, you heard Ms. Baisa’s question.
MR. KUSHI: Not really. Well...
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, Ms. Baisa, would you kindly repeat the question?
MR. KUSHI: I know she talking about Sherman but...
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Okay, try again. If you’re going to limit appointed people from
making political contributions or getting involved in a campaign, how do you limit
Sherman from doing that? You can limit me if I’m the appointed person but he’s his
own person. Can we do that?
MR,KUSHI: Well...
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Kushi?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: He didn’t run for office.
MR. KUSHI: I understand that. I understand what the Chair said also that the Campaign
Spending Commission
--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes.
MR. KUSHI: --has some guidelines in that. You should take the language that they use, put
it in your language that you’re proposing to say no member nor Corporation Counsel
nor its immediately family or staff and its immediate family shall contribute. So you
need to put that in; otherwise, it just applies to you individually.
COUNCILMEM3ER BAlSA: Otherwise let’s, the problem with us is how we determine family
right?
6$
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MR. KUSHI: Then you’ll get into...
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: My daughter-in-law is my immediate family. I don’t know

MR. KUSHI: Then you’ll get into
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --I think this gets messy.
MR. KUSHI: --issues that the Campaign Spending Commission gets into.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I’m sorry, Chair, but I’m not in love with this idea.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. No, no. And again, this is what the discussion is all about. You
know I’m just putting ideas across on the floor, and Mr. White and Mr. Hokama have
brought some valid concerns. I’m not disagreeing with that aspect. But how far and
where do we end? And again the Spending Commission does have specific guidelines
in that respect. And I can, as far as immediate family, immediate family would be
wife, children of bloodline, and there’s a whole definition. It’s all there and I don’t
have it in front of me, but I can tell you that my children can. If my son so chooses,
he can donate to my campaign up to $50,000. It’s in there, in the law, and I’m well
aware of that. And there’s others. And my wife can do so much and there’s
different.., but again, that’s the way the Spending Commission has “taken care of this
problem.” How do we take care of the problem here is another situation. But I’m just
putting it out there that there is language, and Mr. Kushi did mention it that we could
add if we wanted to that concurs with the Spending Commission, and maybe there
we’d solve all the problems and maybe not, I’m not sure. Yes, Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Just one more sentence on this. I think a lot of this is, depends
on integrity
--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --personal integrity. And if it looks like a duck and smells like a
duck and looks like a deal, well then that’s a problem; otherwise, I just don’t see this.
CHAIR VICTORINO: I thought you was going say if it quacks like a duck then it’s a duck.
Okay, thank you very much. Mr. Guzman, now, I apologize. Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, thank you, Chair. I’m not... I... gosh, I waited so long.
Expanding the scope of what is presented before us in these proposed Charter
amendment, you know, in terms of expanding it to other directors. I would like to only
speak of narrowly what is before us and that is the Prosecuting Attorney and their
deputies and the Corporation Counsel. I would support the Corporation Counsel and
the head Prosecutor in having that prohibition in dealing with politics only because I
find their position in such authority is almost equal to the judges, our State judges.
That they need, we need provisions in there at least perception-wise that says that
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these positions that we hold at such a high level are immune from politics. That do
not... and they do not have influential political ties within those two positions. Number
one, the head Prosecutor, he has prosecutorial discretion which means even if MPD, a
police officer arrests you, the charges will not stick and move forward into the
judiciary system, unless the Prosecutor charges that case. So that’s such a, it’s such
a valuable and powerful position that it needs to have that protection of being immune
from political biases or political influences. So that’s why I see the nexus between the
Prosecutor and the judges, because the judges are prohibited in dealing with politics
or influencing politics. Our Corporation Counsel, that is just a pure perception thing.
I mean, if you.. .you know the Corporation Counsel is supposed to be the head legal
advisor or representative of the County, and it’s very difficult to see or if there’s a
perception that the head prosecutor is supporting a certain Mayor or a certain
Councilmember or things like that, it has a different type of perception that may skew
the neutrality of that position. So I really do favor or support what is before us, this
Charter amendment. I would exclude the deputies because I don’t feel that the
deputies, even though they are the arm of the head prosecutor or the head
Corporation Counsel, I don’t believe they’re at that status level to impose those type of
conditions on the deputies. So that’s where, that’s my position and I just wanted to
state that for the record. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: No, thank you, Mr. Guzman. And I think in your idea I can better
support, because you are correct, these are the heads of these two various important
departments and without their approval, a lot of stuff does not move forward
--

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Right, right.
CHAIR VICTORINO: --like a judge.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Right.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Absolutely just like a judge. You know the judge... the clerk in the office
and the others can say what they want, but if the judge says no, it’s all done, and said
and done, right. So that makes more what I call palatable sense in my mind than
everybody, and then going into directors and deputy directors, where do we end? You
know and it’s a slippery slope like Mr. Couch has mentioned. I’m just looking for
something that I believe really is important to people, that people can feel comfortable
that these leaders would be held at a much higher standard like a judge than the
everyday people. You know so, I mean not to say the everyday people don’t have
integrity, I believe they have more in many cases, but I think it’s much more palatable
in my head, so I like your idea. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Normally when we put these, when people
submit amendments, normally there’s a problem. I haven’t seen any problem with
our, in the number of years I’ve been here, here on the County, in the County, any
problem with Corp. Counsels, any problems with Prosecuting Attorneys. And now
we’ve, I’ve had questions on some of their decisions but everybody has those. So I’m

-

70

-

POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
June 1, 2016

wondering where the problem is and what we’re trying to fix. I don’t see any problem
at this point, but maybe I’m missing something.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Well that wouldn’t be the first time, Mr. Couch, but that’s okay. I just
want to lighten up the.. .it was getting really heavy. You know I could feel the heat
already. Thank you, Mr. Couch, for stepping in that one and helping us out.
Your... everybody thinks.. .never mind. Anyhow, I will ask Corporation Counsel and I
would even ask the maker of the motion because, the maker of the amendment if they
see it because they brought it forward. So I’ll start with you, Mr. Hokama, since the
question was brought up and I won’t answer it, fll allow you to answer it if you choose
to.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
Chairman, thank you.
There’s a few opportunities by
Members of this body to look at situations prior to a problem. Usually we react to
problems. I find this since we are going to have some discussion on the future of local
governance that these are some of the areas that we should have some discussion on
prior to making a determination, We’re well aware of Friday’s agenda and part of the
item that is agendized is the discussion of governance. For me this is part of the
greater discussion so I can make for me the best decision I can on the consideration
that will be through the Friday’s agenda. I don’t expect to make a decision on Friday,
but I expect a good discussion from that item in the appropriate venue. And for me,
Mr. Chairman, this is part of the areas that I think we should be talking about prior to
making that final decision on that proposal. So for me this is my due diligence, part of
my due diligence. It’s not something that I’m, like I said, wed to, that I feel it needs to
be pushed out of Committee, but I felt it was important enough that this, the
membership of this Council at least have the opportunity to discuss things in advance
of a problem. And again, part of my offering this, Chairman, is to find out whether or
not my position that I’ve held for decades on governance from the ‘70s is still
appropriate today as it was back then. So I appreciate this opportunity. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: And thank you, Mr. Hokama. And I think this is what this is all about,
you know. And all of these Charter amendments that you and others have brought
forward, I promised that and I would let the public see and hear and let you decide
whether it should be brought forward or not. So this was the whole process that I
brought forward today, that’s why the whole-day meeting. So with that being said, I
would ask now what would your, what would be the pleasure of this body? Should I
defer this matter?
Because again, Mr. Hokama keeps repeating Friday and
governance, and we know that’s coming, and I’m not sure exactly how that’s going to
pan out. But, you know, I’m not at liberty to go into any discussion in that area
‘cause it’s not part of the subject matter. But it seems like there’s hesitation to make
a decision, because if Friday a decision is made otherwise or it goes to a committee
and then a decision made differently, then is this applicable or not? I think this is
where the dilemma is coming up constantly and you’ve brought this up, I think this is
the second or third time that you’ve brought this matter up. So I’m asking you, I want
to proceed, I want to bring forward what I think is important. And I think the
emergency management one was, that was, I wish we had seven of those, we’d be done
already, but we don’t. So I’m asking you as a body because I’m not here just to waste
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your time, I’m here to really discuss, resolve, and bring forward what you think will be
important in the future and maybe want to be put on the Charter amendment. And
I’m going to turn to Ms. Crivello who has been a Charter member, and weren’t you the
chair?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No.
CHAIR VICTORINO: No you weren’t a chair but you were a Charter member. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Charter member.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Go ahead

-

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: --Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO:
proposed amendments

And it took us a full year practically to come up with

CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --after much testimony from the public and going out to the
different districts. And it wasn’t an easy task. So, you know, for us to just make a
fast determination on something like this, to me I can appreciate Councilmember
Hokama’s comments as far as saying for discussion purposes. And because there is
another flavor coming in to try and have us address in regards to our County
governance process. So for me I appreciate the discussion and I think there needs to
be more work into this, and have the opportunity to do comparative situations that we
have with our sister counties. I prefer to just stay within Hawaii instead of having to
see what’s out there on the mainland, and I’m sure they have, but good opportunities
for us to research. But I think if we start from home and stretch out to our sister
counties, I think we can get a, for me anyway I can get a better feel as to how we’re
going to make these kind of decisions. So at... that’s just my opinion, Chair. Thank
you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: No, and I value your opinion like I value everybody else’s opinion. So
with that being said, I would, if there’s no objection, I would like to defer this matter
until a future meeting and other items or if other amendments or other changes want
to be made based upon what we come up with in the other issue. So that’s my
recommendation, With no objections, I’d like to defer this matter.
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
ACTION:

DEFER pending further discussion.
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CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes, you had your hand., .wait, hang on.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Real quick question. I don’t really have an objection to it.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: The question is can we be refreshed on what date we have to have all
this done so it can get on the ballot?
CHAIR VICTORINO: It would be first reading.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: First reading has to be July 15th?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Fifteenth, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, so it’s pretty close.
CHAIR VICTORINO: If any of this is going to go on the ballot, it has to be July 15th and then
August..
MS. WILLENBRINK: August

5th

CHAIR VICTORINO: August

5th

second reading.

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. And again, I’m not trying to hold back anything, Mr. Couch.
But, you know, so anyhow let’s keep moving along. Okay, that was 10(10). Now I got
all confused ‘cause I moved all my papers around. Recess.. .(gavel).
.

RECESS:

1:55p.m.

RECONVENE:

1:56p.m.

CHAIR VICTORINO:
.(gavel). .The meeting will reconvene. We now move to Item 9,
Proposed Charter Amendments. The Committee is in receipt of correspondence dated
April 27, 2016, from Councilmember Riki Hokama...
.

.

.

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Chair? That’s the one we just did. We want, you want Item 10(9)
which is I think Item $ on your list.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Oh, okay. Excuse me. Okay, well I asked the Staff and they said nine.
Okay. What are we supposed to move on now?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Ten nine.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Ten nine.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Ten nine.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Recess..

.

.

(gavel).

RECESS:

1:57p.m.

RECONVENE:

1:58 p.m.

CHAIR VICTORINO:

ITEM PIA-1O(9):

.

.

.(gavel).

.

.The meeting will reconvene.

PROPOSED CHARTER AMENDMENTS (COUNCIL APPROVAL OF MAYOR’S
APPOINTMENT OR REMOVAL OF THE DIRECTOR OF FINANCE) (CC 09 229)

CHAIR VICTORINO: We will be discussing Item 8, okay, and this is the Committee is in
receipt of correspondence dated April 28, 2016, from Council Vice-Chair Don Guzman,
transmitting a proposed resolution entitled Proposing an Amendment to the Revised
Charter of the County of Maui (1983), as Amended, to Require That Council Approve
the Mayor’s Appointment of the Director of Finance. The purpose of the proposed
resolution was to place on the next General Election ballot the question whether
chapter [sic] Sections 6.2 and 8-4.2 should be amended to provide:
(1) Council
approval of the appointment and removal of the Director of Finance; and (2) written
notice to the Council from the Mayor within 60 days of a vacancy of the Director of
Water Supply and the Director of Finance. The maker of the motion was.., of the
amendment was Mr. Guzman, and I will call upon Mr. Guzman for opening remarks.
Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN:
Yeah, thank you, Chair.
I believe I submitted this
amendment either prior to the other Charter amendment which inclusively added all
the other directors...
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, don’t. .let’s not get confused, let’s stick to this one please.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay, okay. Well this specifically I was proposing this
Charter amendment to allow the Council to have the authority to approve the
appointment of the Director of Finance. And because of the succession order and I’m
going to give my reasoning, the succession order of the Mayor, if the Mayor is absent
or falls to do his duties, then the Managing Director steps in the shoes of the Mayor.
The Managing Director is unable to fulfill that duty, then it, the position of acting
Mayor falls upon the Finance Director. So that position also holds the position of
managing all our finances within the County which is huge, it’s the revenue, it’s the
bills that need to be paid. That position is very important. So I believe that when the
Mayor does make an appointment for the Finance Director, we as the Council should
have the ability to approve that person’s qualifications, abilities. And I believe this is a
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safeguard because of the position, it holds two titles, an acting Mayor as well as the
chief operating officer of Finance for the entire County. So that’s my I guess my
statement or my position to advocate for this change in the Charter. Thank you,
Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Further discussion? Mr. Kushi, did you sign off on this
one? I was trying to look for,. .just to make sure that I...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No.
CHAIR VICTORINO: No, you didn’t sign off on this. Okie dokie, Okay, I had to look for the
page.
MR. KUSHI: I would.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Would you, do you have any comments on, in this respect?
MR. KUSHI: No, I think it’s in line with Member Hokama’s mass approval of all directors.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Okay, that was simple enough. Again, there is one different, and
just to make sure, that it is not only the approval but also the removal. Am I right in
what I’m reading here on my...
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: May be removed by the Mayor by the approval of the Council.
That’s, it’s all initiated by the Mayor.
CHAIR VICTORINO: My notes said just removal so I apologize, I’m not, you know...
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: It’s no different than let’s say the Corporation Counsel’s
position as it is in the Charter.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. So not, it’s not the Council removing, it’s with the Mayor
removing with our approval. Is that what you’re saying, Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER OUZMAN:
Charter as it applies to

Correct.

It follows the same language as what is within the

--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --the Corporation Counsel.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. My notes just said removal so that’s why, I’m sorry, I had to go
back and check it out.
Okay, very good. Any other discussion? Mr. Carroll,
anything? Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I have no problem with the idea of any of the department
directors including the Director of Finance being vetted before the Council so we have
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an opportunity and the public has an opportunity to understand their resume and
their qualifications and whatever. I have not yet really decided personally whether all
of these directors or even this, the Finance Director should be approved by the
Council. So I’m open to listening to a little bit more to be convinced. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
this. Thank you.

Thank you, Chair.

I just

want

to

share I’m in support of

CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. You know this kind of goes in conjunction or
in case we don’t do the other one that we deferred, so I’m just wondering if we should
defer it until we discuss the item 10(7) which is all the...
CHAIR VICTORINO: Well just giving you guys chance so when you get to that one you re not
going to have much to discuss, ‘cause we pretty much vented most of it. But go
ahead, you have any...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No, that’s...
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, nothing else? Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. I also see this coming under like 10(7),
but, you know, I think overall the intent for Council to confirm the appointments
that’s coming from the Mayor is very, I can be supportive of that. ‘Cause I can recall
serving on different State advisory, just advisory committees or commission or boards
and it, though the Governor appoints, I still needed to go through a whole bunch of
interrogation from the Legislature or the bodies that, the policy makers. So I don’t see
us being any different in trying to have this considered for Council’s confirmation or
affirmation, whichever we want to say that is of importance. So thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: You meant just questioning, not interrogation, right?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No, it gets pretty heavy.
CHAIR VICTORINO: No, just wanted to clarify because...
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Well no, it does get pretty heavy.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah. But I think it goes in the lines of questioning ‘cause interrogation
has a really heavy,..
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO:

Well depend who’s the chair of that particular Senate

committee.
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CHAIR VICTORINO: You know the State is watching this so I’m just letting you know.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Well we know how the State sometimes...
CHAIR VICTORINO: All right.
on. Go ahead.

Mr. Hokama? I’m just trying to lighten the day, guys, come

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, again, my position hasn’t changed so of course Ill
be supporting this, because I still believe in like I said this still maintains that this
person gets nominated by a Mayor form of government and that is what I support. So
it’s within my scope of governance that I believe in and support. So thank you,
Chairman.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, I’m in support of the concept as well, Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, thank you. So if it is the wish of the body, I would like to defer
this one until we have a chance to look at the other matter, with no objections.
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
ACTION:

DEFER pending further discussion.

CHAIR VICTORINO: All right. Okay. Now hopefully... all right, nine we did.
stay in order now. Hang on, guys. All right.

ITEM PIA4O(11):

PROPOSED
COMMISSION

CHARTER
SEATS

AMENDMENTS
FOR LEADERS OF

I’m trying to

(DESIGNATING PLANNING
HAWAIIAN CULTURAL AND

ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION GROUPS) fCC 09229)
CHAIR VICTORINO: And I think we’re going to Item 10 which is PIA-lO(l 1). The Committee
is in receipt of the following:
correspondence dated April 28, 2016, from
Councilmember Elle Cochran, transmitting a proposed resolution entitled Proposing
an Amendment to the Revised Charter of the County of Maui (1983), as Amended, to
Designate Planning Commission Seats for Leaders of Hawaiian Cultural and
Environmental Protection Groups. The purpose of the proposed resolution is to place
on the next General Election ballot the question on whether Charter Section 8-8.4
should be amended to require that each Planning Commission include at least one
member whose purpose is to preserve, perpetuate, celebrate, research, or study of the
Hawaiian culture or the Hawaiian cultural resources or practices; and (2) who is an
officer of a domestic nonprofit corporation whose purpose is to promote the protection,
conservation, preservation, and stewardship of environmental or natural resources; a
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correspondence dated May 26, 2016, from Councilmember Elle Cochran, transmitting
a revised proposed resolution entitled Proposing an Amendment to the Revised
Charter of the County of Maui (1983), as Amended, Relating to the Membership
Qualifications of the Planning Commissions. The purpose of the revised proposed
resolution is to place on the next General Election ballot question whether chapter
[sic] Section 8-8.4 should be amended to: (1) require one member of each Planning
commission to have a background on conservation, natural resources and a different
member to have expertise on Hawaiian traditional and customary practices; and (2)
require that each new member participate in natural [sic] Hawaiian law training
course and report in writing their participation to the Council within one year of the
member’s appointment. Since Ms. Cochran was the proposer of this amendment I will
let her speak first. Ms. Cochran?

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And thank you very much, Chair. That was a mouthful but
thank you for reading all that. And, Members, Staff had sent, passed out a document,
it’s stapled and it’s got a few pages in it. And if you don’t mind, I know it’s... I want to
be detailed so we have hopefully all our questions, thoughts, maybe concerns
addressed as I’m going through how this was created, why it was created, and so
forth. So, Members, do you have the copy?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Everyone should have a copy

--

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, and the first...
CHAIR VICTORINO: --‘cause we did pass ‘em out.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes. And so the first page just points to the Charter and the
Section 8-8.4 in regards to Planning Commissions. And the section outlines the
powers and responsibilities, and so if you go through that page. And then No. 3, like
about at the bottom portion, the appropriate Planning Commission shall. And No. 3,
it charges the Planning Commissions with review of proposed land use ordinances and
amendments. No. 4, and it’s highlighted, sorry if it’s kind of darkened out for you.
No. 4, it says Planning Commissions are the, as the authority to all matters relating to
coastal zone management. And the responsibilities outlined in the Charter illustrates
the Planning Commission’s members to have a working knowledge I believe for Native
Hawaiian law and the Planning Commission to have a member of each who can serve
as a voice for the Hawaiians and the environmental type issues. I want to... and I’ll
deviate just a second. We had a written testimony sent in by Ms. Napua Greig
Nakasone, and I thought she really, really brought it home quite eloquently in her
written testimony as she reflects back on her position on the Land Use Commission.
And she strongly, strongly believes that this requirement I’m suggesting would
actually make the process faster and more efficient in reference to the point that a lot
of times petitioners or interveners as I notice a lot, are, have to do with Hawaiian
cultural type, you know, points. They feel like it’s overlooked. Maybe the cultural
inventory survey isn’t quite adequate or the EISs aren’t quite adequate and so they
intervene and they want to speak their piece. So I feel that my recommendations will
at least have a person or a member with that type of oversight and that type of
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knowledge to bring to the decision making process with the Planning Commissions.
$o if we turn to Page 2, Members, this is just relating to BLNR, Board of Land and
Natural Resources’ terms and qualifications of their members of their board. And so I
looked into what type of language they utilize and how do, what kind of credentials
and criteria do they bring forth. And they state have a background in conservation and
natural resources and that one member of the BLNR have demonstrated expertise in
Native Hawaiian traditional and customary practices. So I thought that was quite a
good point to highlight, And next page, Members, Page 3 and 4, both are just pointing
towards our Commission on Water Resources Management, CWRM and their, what
they utilize as in, so what they look for establishing. So this establishes precedent
that there are similar requirements for other commissions in this State of Hawaii.
Then, Members, if we turn again to, it has that logo of University of Hawaii on it, and
this is a memo that was sent to Chair White at one time in reference to the UH Manoa
School of Law which invites Maui County Councilmembers--and I believe quite a few of
us have attended this, as myself--to attend the Ka Huh Ao Center for Excellence and
Native Hawaiian Law training courses for boards, commissions, councils, and
law-makers. This memo outlines the contents of the course, and which includes
education on public trust, public land trust, traditional customary rights, water and
public trust doctrine, and law as relating to iwi kupuna. Again Ms. Nakasone
mentions in her written that they attended this and it was quite eye opening Members
had mentioned, and so for them it. ..and they were surprised at how much they truly
didn’t know. And they, these were three people who said this that were actually
attorneys. So it did enlighten myself, having been born and raised here it really brings
a different perspective, and I think it’d be a wonderful perspective to this Commission.
And the State, actually Governor Ige signed Act 169 into law on June 30, 2015, which
states training is provided through a grant money from Office of Hawaiian Affairs. If
you turn after that UH page, you’ll see a letter from OHA, or sorry it’s a letter from the
Ka Huh Ao Center, Native Hawaiian Law, William Richardson School of Law, which
mentions that yes, they do get the funding. Yes, they will pay for training. They will
come here with ten or more members in attendance. So it’s something that’s I feel
doable and can help, you know, broaden and bring more education and I guess that
perspective that I would like to see at the Commission level. Pages 7 and $ is what I
just spoke about. And then the bill for an act is also printed here for you folks to see
exactly what that says. And I believe that’s the explanation of the handouts I had
given you. And that’s hopefully it helps enlighten you folks on sort of my background
as to how this was created and the reasoning why, and where I pretty much found the
verbiage in order to insert here. So, Chair, with that, if we would like some discussion
or questions and things, hopefully your support.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair, for that opportunity.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah. All right. So I will now open the floor for discussion. I will
also... okay. Okay. I will also note and again maybe... I’m looking at the resolution
itself, I do not see that Deputy Corporation Counsel signed off on it. So I will ask
Deputy Corporation Counsel Kushi, was there any reason why no signoff on this
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particular item?
Mr. Kushi?

And if I’m wrong I apologize but that’s what I have in my book.

MR. KUSHI: Yes, Mr. Chair, as far as I can recall unless I was in a stupor

--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. KUSHI: --I wasn’t asked to even look at this.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Oh okay.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Chair?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes?
MS. WILLENBRINK: It was in order to meet your deadline of April 30th, it didn’t have time to
go to Corporation Counsel.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. All right.
MR. KUSHI: Also, Mr. Chair, I would suggest

--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes, Mr. Kushi?
MR. KUSHI: --that the Planning Department be advised and review this at least.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Okay. Okay, thank you. I appreciate that, Mr. Kushi. ‘Cause
again just was curious why it wasn’t signed off and that explains that. So I’ll open up
the floor for discussion, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you. Iii just speak more from the Lanai
perspective. At this point, I am not willing to support it. One, I think it’s, you know,
for me I’m wondering what is then the role of Cultural Resource Commission, what is
the role of the Burial Council? Those were two specifically designed boards and
commissions to get cultural, historical input prior to final land use decisions. They
give guidance to the Planning Commissions. They’re made up of community members
even from Lanai that knows our unique information, history, and knowledge as it
pertains to Lanai. They may not be college graduates, but they have the confidence of
our kupuna, they have confidence of our general community, and I would prefer that
we allow our community to make those determinations on who should be speaking for
us and whether or not the qualifications as we understand it is sufficiently represents
our community’s understanding and beliefs of what is our culture, what is our history,
and how we want to use that to our benefit for future requirements. Thank you,
Chairman.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Ms. Crivello?
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. Thank you, Chair. I appreciate Ms. Cochran
submitting this reso. And with some changes to it where, you know, I don’t know why
the officer of a domestic nonprofit corporation has to be in there. I also, like
Mr. Hokama, I come from an island that there’s no question about what we try to
protect with our traditional and customary rights. Also, Hawaii laws recognize and
protect traditional customary rights and all the practices that we have. So I support
this, but I also come back to who defines the practitioner? Who defines the cultural
resource person? I can have someone who does all the research and reading and can
come back and tell me well, that has all the archeological. And for us, we depend on
our kupuna for the direction. I support this if we can kind of not have to be so
detailed with the college degrees, et cetera, or who is an officer of a domestic nonprofit
corporation. I think we can just vet this more and probably digest it. It was
mentioned earlier how having such requirements on the Commission can slow down
the process. I think if we go back and constantly look what comes before us as to
what shuts down the process is or are contested hearings. We know we have
gathering rights, we know konohiki fishing rights may diminish or are still there, and
but I often ask who qualifies the traditional expert? Because one is an activist does
not mean that that person is an expert. So if we, if the maker of this resolution can
try and get more as to how we can qualify and what qualifies, you know, the BLNR
Board has specifics, college degree or work history sufficient to demonstrate
appropriate knowledge. I think I can value one or the other and not just one
particular. And when it comes to our customary practices, often time it’s the actual
practitioner who is maa going to, for gathering rights and the fishing area and not
necessarily comes from the textbook. So I think often us as Hawaiian we continue to
chart our destiny, and I think this allows us to be part of the mapmakers, and yet at
the same time recognizing that we need compatibility to what’s so special about our
lands and our natural resources as we try to also support the economic interests of
our constituents and our islands. But adding to that too, I think I value such an
opportunity because not only does it allow us to as Hawaiian or people of Hawaii to
put this together, but, you know, our local culture branches off from this and too often
our local culture is also so often they silence themselves. But I think with these kinds
of opportunities that we have on our commissions it will allow us as Hawaiian, as a
local culture to take again more pride into who we are and where we come from.
Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Wait, Chair, can I make a clarification right now? Because
I’m feeling like the discussion is in reference to memo dated April 28th, and my final
revised proposal is actually memo dated May 26th.
CHAIR VICTORINO:

.

.

.(inaudible)...

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So I just want to make sure.. .no, I’m just trying to make
sure that it’s clarified that Exhibit “1” of May 26th resolution, it’s marked up in red and
you go to the final page of Exhibit “1” and this is the new revised language that I’m
hoping and looking to get support on. ‘Cause I’m feeling like the language here is
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addressing Mr. Hokama and Ms. Crivello. And the reason why I did this revision at
such late date and that’s why I couldn’t get it through Corporation Counsel is because
of the smaller, our Molokai and Lanai in particular. I knew the first, my first proposal
was going to be very limiting and what crossed my mind was are we going to have the
same people, only a real select handful of people being able to fit that description and I
didn’t want that. I knew it was going to be an issue in a smaller populated area such
as Molokal/Lanai. So this is why I have the new revised, and I feel it’s more, it’s
broader, general but yet keeps the, my intent intact and the reasoning for wanting this
type of membership on this Commission. So just to make sure, Chair. Thank you for
that opportunity.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO:
referencing

Chair, I appreciate that clarification because I was

—

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
COUNCILMEM3ER CRIVELLO: --without the...
CHAIR VICTORINO: There was a second one and...
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry. Yeah, sorry.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. So anyhow, moving right along, okay. And thank you for that
clarification. Go ahead, Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I agree with Mr. Kushi that I think the
Planning Department should be able to weigh in on this one. My biggest concern
would be finding, you know, qualified folks for it, but that’s neither here nor there.
The, in the Exhibit “1” of Ms. Cochran’s May 26th version, the college degree might be
problematic as well. I would not want to limit to that. I understand Ms. Crivello’s
comment about just because they’re an activist doesn’t make them a, you know,
qualified for this. So I would defer to the smaller islands’ folks to hear, you know, to
hear more of their comments. And I know Ms. Crivello was talking about the other
one so I’d like to hear her thoughts on the newer one. But I also would like to hear
Planning Department’s thoughts. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Chair, this is a very interesting amendment. And I understand
what Member Cochran is trying to propose here. I gotta say that I am, I really like this
idea about people having to attend this workshop. I had the opportunity to go and it
was a Saturday, it was all day, and I learned an awful lot. I didn’t realize that there
was so much Hawaiian law that I, history that I really didn’t understand, and listening
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to the presenters was really a revelation to me. You know I grew up in the era when
no Hawaiian history and not much about Hawaiian issues or any of this was taught in
school, and it was very interesting, I never learned about the overthrow of the
government or any of that stuff. It was just not part of what we learned in history. We
learned about European history, American history, world history but didn’t learn
anything about Hawaiian history. So it was very, very good for me to go and I really
enjoyed it. Now whether or not making that mandatory is a good legal thing ‘cause,
you know, we make a lot of things mandatory. If we could bring them here and have
them train maybe that would help, but we all had to go to Oahu for the day to the
Richardson Law School, and that can be a problem having to send everybody
off-island and on a particular Saturday. You know it’s kind of difficult. And there is a
time limit that here, that says in the proposal you have to do it within,. .what was it?
Is it a year? I believe so.

CHAIR VICTORINO: One year.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Within a year of being appointed. And, you know, if it doesn’t hit
on the regular day we could run into trouble. But I do like the idea, I think it’s
wonderful. I learned an awful lot from going. The idea of finding people, I don’t think
we have a problem, I think we can find. You know since the Hawaiian renaissance,
I’m just amazed at how much knowledge is out there, but of course it may be not, you
know, not as traditional and as Member Crivello talks about, you know, people who
grew up in it, they’re steeped in it, they learned from their tutu and their family
tradition. They may not have that. But as far as, you know, people that know and are
getting all this degrees in Hawaiian studies and all of that, I think we can find them.
But like I said I’m leaning towards thinking this is a good idea but really not ready to
vote. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. I support what’s before us today that
Ms. Cochran has brought forward. I served on the Planning Commission as Chair,
Vice-Chair, and a member for many years, and we encountered many problems
because we, the, we weren’t that well versed in what we were pursuing to enlighten
our Planning Commission with. There were a lot of questions and there were a lot of
challenges that came up, because the members did not have a grip on what they really
needed to address. I think this is the appropriate actions that need to be taken, we
need to do this, and it will expedite things on the Commission level. It will make
things move faster. It will make things move smoother, and the right decisions I
believe will come out if we get this on the Charter and make this law. I fully support
it. And I hope if Members have concerns with the wording that we can work that out.
But I support it as it is. Thank you, Chair.

CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. White?
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. Yeah, I too support the direction this is
moving, because I too feel that there are sometimes presentations made that are
blatantly inappropriate. And I think if the folks that are working on plans for
development knew that they were going to have a higher level of expertise on the
Commission and possibly a little closer review of cultural items, that they’d be a little
bit more cognizant of what they’re presenting. So I’m supportive of it. I too have some
concerns about the college degree and some other parts of it, but overall I’m in favor of
this kind of a move.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I like the concept, I like the intent. I believe that the
educational portion of it is important. It brings more credibility to the members of the
Commission. I think by having these type of I guess qualifications, it could avoid
political appointments because they actually do, would have to know about the
culture and about environmental science and conservation, They would have to have
that knowledge as a qualification to be on the Commission. So I am in support of this
amendment. And I do understand some of the limitations that the other Members are
speaking about. And if those could be amended or changed to at least come to some
kind of compromise then I think this might pass out. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Hokama, any...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, I hear the Members’ comments and I appreciate it.
Again I just want to know then what is the role of Culture Resource Commission?
What is the role of the Burial Council? I mean again we just went through questions
about Cost of Government duplication of services. I just ask then what would the role
be of those groups of individuals who volunteer and give service especially if the
Planning Commissioner choose to go against the Cultural Resource Commission’s
recommendation? That’s going be one interesting dilemma. You know I think this
education component is great.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, that I agree.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: But for me I don’t know we wouldn’t make that part of the
requirement of the developers to go understand our history first before they come and
propose land use changes.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Maybe be better yet, yeah, I like that.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Why is it the Commissioner’s job to go understand who we
are? Shouldn’t it be the people who want to make the change understand who we
are?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Maybe we should add that.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
comment.

That’s a side comment, Chair, and I apologize for that side

CHAIR VICTORINO: No, no, no, it’s an interesting comment and my only response to that,
maybe we should put that as part of the permitting process. I don’t know. But, you
know, interesting, interesting.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: But again, Chairman, I don’t see this as a one-size-fits-all

--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
--because our community is again, very different, very
while
unique, and
we appreciate every sister district and their uniqueness and being
special, we have our own unique challenges also. And for me, I need to have the
ability to include as much of our community as possible than through find limitations
of some requirement, whether it be an educational degree or not and limit the ability of
my community to participate. I’m looking at trying to expand the ability to participate.
So if anything and this needs to go forward, more than likely I would ask that Lanai be
exempted out.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Well and, you know, with this all being said, Ms. Cochran, and hearing
some of the comments, I would like you to.. .I’d like to defer this and you take some of
this items that have been brought up like maybe deferring Lanai and some of the other
concerns that are brought up and incorporate it in maybe an additional version of
what you’ve done. I think we all agree the intent is. I think the educational part,
wonderful. I don’t know about the 1 year, maybe 18 months, I just throw that as an
example, giving everybody ample time to get that done. And I know you don’t want to
make it forever so I agree, Also, is Lanai an area that may be exempt because of where
and what they’re moving towards? I’m not sure. On Molokai, I’m not sure as far as
Molokai is concerned. So you’ve heard the different concerns by the different areas,
and I think you’ve heard the Committee supports the concept. We have those
concerns and if somehow those can be addressed and brought forward at our next
meeting, I would be more than happy to, you know, see if we can push it through. So
go ahead, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
comments.

Okay.

Yeah and thank you, if I can have some closing

CHAIR VICTORINO: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So I took notes along the way

CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah, please.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --as everyone’s concerns were brought up. So first of all
from Ms. Balsa, it was... and I was so happy everybody agrees with that educational
portion. The letter in regards to OHA funds, the program that we attended and they
will come, the letter from the ED for this, the Native Hawaiian law school says that
they just need ten people and that can be Council, our Staff. I think it wouldn’t take
much garner ten bodies, and they will come here fully funded and it’s free of charge
and they provide the education. So within a year, 12 months, I think that’s very, very
doable. So hopefully that can address Ms. Balsa’s. And then in regards to the BLNR
language...
CHAIR VICTORINO: Let me ask you this question before you go further. Is this funding in
perpetuity?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So far the

--

CHAIR VICTORINO: No, no, my question is in perpetuity

--

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --act from...
CHAIR VICTORINO: --because if the funding is there...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh perpetuity, it’s OHA.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, no, no, no.
that’s what I’m questioning.

See if the funding is this year and next year it’s not

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I mean it’s OHA and so far I would say yes, it’s been in, it’s
been going and it’s been appropriated by State to OHA to...
CHAIR VICTORINO: Because I don’t want us to get stuck with the bill later like Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Well...
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah. And you have had the same concerns as I have as far as...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right, right.
CHAIR VICTORINO: So we go say yes to this and then two years later they say oh, we’re
stopping and you’re now going to foot the bill.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
CHAIR VICTORINO: But that’s my only question you know.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And,..
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CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, okay, and I understand. And of course it’s an act that
was signed by current Governor. A new Governor comes into play and says squash
that program, I mean I can’t say that here. So
--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, no, just...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --but let’s just hope yes, yay, it’s a good thing and it
perpetuates. And then the other...
CHAIR VICTORINO: So could I add this then? So long as funding is made available by OHA.
So would that, that would be
--

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Something like that, sure.
CHAIR VICTORINO: --something like that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I mean we can work on that language.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Add it in to it that way. It protects us from future...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It protects us from continuations of...
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, if OHA pulls out

--

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, funding.
CHAIR VICTORINO: --or the Governor changes the act or somebody changes it, would you
guys have a problem with that, ladies and gentlemen?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
mean...

I mean just to protect ourselves, I mean I don’t see why, I

CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. All right, go ahead, continue. I’m sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And so in regards to language and, you know, that
sort of laundry list of credentials and qualifications. One person does not need to be
all that. It’s basically really trying to lay out a lot of different potential credentials that
a person can be, you know, a land and natural resources person, or a parks and rec
person, or a public lands management person, or a wildlife, or water. So if someone
has some kind of expertise in that field then it’s to the discretion of the Planning
Director that that person demonstrates that expertise and then they can say we shall,
you know, nominate you to this Commission. And then and I hear Mr. Hokama and
these Cultural Resource Commission and Burial Council of course they have their
kuleana. They’re very, very important out there, But I see them as, I don’t look at
them as approving or disapproving projects, these developments that get vetted

-

$7

-

POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
June 1, 2016

through the Maui Planning Commission, And so yes, I see that, but for me and I hear
the voices of this community wanting this type of person with these qualifications
we’ve been talking about on that particular, these particular commissions, the
Planning Commission. So there is a place for CRC, there is a place of course for
Burial Council, but I do not see the duplication of sorts because of the general
responsibility of the commissions. The Maui Planning Commission vets through so
many developments and what have you, and people are feeling like they don’t have
this type of representation, and that’s one of the main intents for me to push it
forward. And, you know
--

CHAIR VICTORINO: One more question with that one.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --but of all, but by all means if islands would like to be
exempted then, you know, so be it.
CHAIR VICTORINO: One more question with just going back to the Cultural Resource

--

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Resource.
CHAIR VICTORINO:
Mr. Hokama.

--Commission and the Burial Council.

The question was brought by

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
CHAIR VICTORINO: If they make a recommendation and say okay, it’s okay and then that
cultural expert on the Planning Commission said no, no, they’re wrong, now what
happens?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Well...
CHAIR VICTORINO: Now I’m just asking the question. I mean...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. And again, CRC is just, you know, recommends,
advisory, they don’t actually approve or... right? They don’t
--

CHAIR VICTORINO: But their recommendation was turned down.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --put a yes or no on a...
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: They just... and that’s where you have a commission of the
rest of the members that may be part of, you know, a development or a realtor or
union, whoever, so all the voices are put there. So if there’s a discrepancy, I’m sure
that person if they are in the cultural resource or expertise then there should be some
kind of discussion and, you know, vetted out of sorts. So I mean I can’t
--
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CHAIR VICTORINO: Let me ask Mr. Kushi. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --answer if some type of dilemma like that happened.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Kushi? You know you’ve heard the question, if the Cultural
Resource Commission and/or the Burial Council made a recommendation, and let’s
say this individual in their expertise, in their area were counter the recommendation of
those commissions, is there any ramifications? Again they’re advisory, I agree with
you, Ms. Cochran; however, why have an advisory if they’re going to be giving you
recommendation and then that recommendations are, you know, disallowed or not
even paid attention to.
You know maybe Mr. Hokama is correct, maybe it’s a
duplication of service we don’t need at that point. $o that was my question to you,
you know, just because I want to get that clear on the table. What ramifications
would you see? Again, one being advisory, the other one is a decision maker.
MR. KUSHI: Yes. This specialist position you’re talking about would be a member of the
Planning Commission, right?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry. I’m sorry.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, can we pay attention

--

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I’m sorry.
CHAIR VICTORINO: --to Mr. Kushi?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Mr. Kushi, I’m sorry

--

CHAIR VICTORINO: And then you guys can ask your question.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --can you repeat? Sorry.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Go ahead.
MR. KUSHI: This specialist will be a member of the Planning Commission, correct? And as a
member of the Planning Commission, he has one of nine votes. So, you know, I mean
I think you answer your own question, your question is that if that specialist can
convince the other members of the Planning Commission that the CRC or the Burial
Council is wrong then the Planning Commission is the final authority.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. That’s clear enough to me. Thank you. Okay, so
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
CHAIR VICTORINO: --Miss,..
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I mean and it’s great to have all opinions and expertise on
the table, but in the final vote and count, it’s up to the Planning Commission’s body to
make that final decision. So as, I concur with Mr. Kushi’s comments.

CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. All right. So you know what your charge is, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That we vote? No.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes. Yes, Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I might have a proposal that could possibly work but I need to
verify it with Mr. Kuchi. Kushi, sorry.
.

.

CHAIR VICTORINO: Kushi, Kushi.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Kushi, Kushi, I’m sorry. I’m getting tired now. But I know
why, I see the intention of what Ms. Cochran is trying to do by placing the
qualifications within the Charter. But I also understand that over a period of time,
over years things may change. So I think the better approach would be to add in
language in the Charter that would enable the qualifications to be enacted by
ordinance. Somewhat like language like the Commission.. .the qualifications of the
Commissioners may be enacted by ordinance or shall be enacted by ordinance. That
therefore it enables us on the Council to create ordinances and make those
amendments much easier than having to go time and time again for a Charter
amendment. I think that type of enabling language within the Charter to allow us to
create qualifications via ordinance just by saying the Commission, members of the
Commission’s qualifications shall be enacted by ordinance. That might be easier
instead of trying to hash all this out now.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Kushi?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Mr. Kushi?
MR. KUSHI: Yes. That’s a good question and a good observation. Yes, maybe the makeup of
the Planning Commission membership could specify via Charter that one member
shall be versed in XYZ area, to be determined as set forth in the ordinance. There are
separate ordinances for each commission currently existing, and as you know,
changing an ordinance is much easier than changing a Charter. So you could do it
that way and then vet it out through an ordinance amendment. The requirement
which I can’t seem to follow is the training requirement could also be done in, via an
ordinance. And that can be adjusted if funding is lapsed and all that stuff.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So basic, all what we’d be asking for, Chair, is the language to
be included in the existing Charter language.
The language would be the
Commissioners, members of the Commission qualifications shall be enacted by
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ordinance, just one sentence. And we would take care of this as a regular ordinance
later down the road.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Kushi, you agree with that?
MR. KUSHI: Yeah, I would recommend be more specific. That out of the

--

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah, more specific.
MR. KUSHI: --you know one or two

--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Well like we have with...
MR. KUSHI: --members of each commission shall be versed.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah like we have districts right now as far as the Charter is concerned
right now. Right, Mr. Kushi?
MR. KUSHI: Districts?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah, like a member should come from a certain geographical
area for the Planning Commission.
MR. KUSHI: On Maui? I’m not sure if you do or not.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Not for Planning.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Not for the Planning Commission.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No. Police, Fire..,
CHAIR VICTORINO: Police and Fire.
MR. KUSHI: Police, it’s only one Police Commission but there’s three Planning Commissions.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Okay.
MR. KUSHI: It can be worked out. I think with

--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. So...
MR. KUSHI: --Member Cochran and Staff you can work it out.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, can you go ahead and work it out, Ms. Cochran? And maybe
even work with Corporation Counsel and then let’s, you know, if you can bring
back.. .yes, Mr. Couch?
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. We did talk, we talked a lot about the cultural position
there which is a good, healthy discussion. What was the intent on the other, the
conversation one?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Let’s not go there. I’m not going to start going anywhere until we find
one. Or you mean the second position in the Charter?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Interchange?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR VICTORINO:
Charter.

Oh okay.

Go ahead.

I’m sorry.

I thought you was going to the next

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No, no, no, no.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. I apologize. Go ahead.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: ‘Cause the initial ones talked about coastal I think, but your, are you
expanding that? Because my concern was you’re having somebody with just coastal
knowledge and the Planning Commission handles the whole island, so,
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry, wait. Mr. Couch, oh, so you’re looking at Item 2?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: ABC.. .AB, and then the second item is No. 3, ABC.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And you’re questioning

--

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --No. 2...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We haven’t talked about the environmental...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So number,.. so

--

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, No. 2.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --two different members on here. One having to do with a
background as it states, some type of conservation, natural resources, and then the
next member to have your Hawaiian traditional
--
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --customary-type practices and, you know, Native Hawaiian
stuff. So that’s the other member.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Just to have a couple members having to do with one type of
expertise and then the second member having really hone in on, you know,
substantial experience as a Native Hawaiian traditional or customary practitioner. I
mean doesn’t have to have a college degree of sorts but just
--

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
be...yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH:
So

--have some type of evidence of being.

And then they’ll

Right, we discussed three, but we haven’t discussed two too much.

--

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh okay. Well I...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --I think

--

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: If you would like discussion.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH:
necessary.

--college degree... this one might be where a college degree might be

CHAIR VICTORINO: Well, Mr. Couch

--

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Because of the environmental science...
CHAIR VICTORINO: --before we get started with this one, you know, I think Mr. Guzman hit
the nail on the head
--

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR VICTORINO: --and I think that’s maybe what I’d like to see. And then these can be
by ordinance like Mr. Guzman has said, by ordinance you can establish all of this.
Because we’re trying to, you know, maybe put the cart before the horse or put the
horse before the cart. No I think the cart before the horse right now.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, yeah.
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CHAIR VICTORINO: And so with that being said, I would like like Mr. Kushi has indicated,
maybe Ms. Cochran and her staff along if you need assistance from Mr. Kushi putting
the words specifically per, by ordinance. And you can, you know, you can then--wait,
wait, okay--then you can add, you know, like one person having this background, this,
this, one person having this discipline, but not in the Charter itself, I mean the
Charter would have it but it would be by ordinance.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Via an ordinance. So okay, and I had a question, Like there
were membership requirements I guess which is being spelled out here, it could be
described within that ordinance.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Within the ordinance, definitely.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And this ballot will point to this ordinance which would be
to be determined by the sitting body Councilmembers.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Is that kind of how it

--

CHAIR VICTORINO: I think that’s what you’re saying, right, Mr.

--

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --goes?
CHAIR VICTORINO: --Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah. I think there’s a lot of debate on the qualifications

--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --and it’s going to be difficult to solidify a, you know, the
appropriate qualifications and put it in the Charter because years from now
--

CHAIR VICTORINO: It could change.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --when we want to change the qualifications, it’s going to be
difficult to go back and get a Charter amendment.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So I would, I was proposing that we just put in enabling
language within the Charter to allow the Council to create these qualifications via
ordinance.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And so final, I guess do we have to go through this Charter
amendment in order to do this? Can we...
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: To do the ordinance.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, to create members on this body, on the Commissions,
you know, to have this type of credentials.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I think...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Do we have to do it via,..
CHAIR VICTORINO: I think so, but...
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah, Chair, I think the only necessary components that we
need with specifics is the language to enable us to create ordinances.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: And that’s the only, I mean plus a little bit more language
needs to be worked out.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: That would be included as a Charter amendment.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: And the rest can be handled via ordinance. Is that

--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Kushi?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --understandable? I can explain it to you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Kushi, if you want to

--

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Mr. Kushi has something.
CHAIR VICTORINO: --maybe you can help. And by the way just to let everyone know, Will
Spence has made an appearance. And so Ill call Mr. Spence up while Mr. Kushi
discusses. Mr. Spence, you can come up and sit down. Go ahead, Mr. Kushi.
MR. KUSHI: Yeah, maybe Mr. Spence has more input on this, but as I look at it, technically
you need a Charter amendment to amend the Charter Section 8-8.4 where it just says
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each Planning Commission shall consist of nine members appointed by the Mayor. It
should define that to say each Commission shall be, consist of nine members, two of
which shall have these special...

CHAIR VICTORINO: Disciplines.
MR. KUSHI: Okay. The qualifications of these two shall be defined in, by ordinance. You
already have an ordinance, Chapter 2.28, Maui County Code, which is separated into
Maui Planning Commission, Molokai Planning Commission, Lanai Planning
Commission. So you can put all those things in that ordinance.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. I just feel like.., and I understand and we want to try
and protect our self and it’s harder to change a Charter with all this wordy language,
but we all sort of get the idea of the intent. I just think simplifying it and just saying
as created in the ordinance by the sitting County Council at the time in a Charter is
going to be so hard for the general public and community as a whole to kind of grasp
what that is and what that means. I don’t know, that’s just my initial.. .1 understand,
I’m just trying to see what’s going to work there for the broad just people in our
community to understand and know what the intent is without this language. And
just point to we will create this language in the ordinance so you agree or not? And I
don’t know.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Mr Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, I thank Ms. Cochran for allowing us to have this
discussion this afternoon, I think the amendment is unnecessary. If you look at the
Charter under Planning Commissions, there’s the catchall at the end, other duties and
powers as provided by law. It’s in the Charter. So my thing is we can go straight to
ordinance proposal, we don’t need another amendment to the Charter. The Charter is
clear, as provided by law which is Council through ordinance we can do what miss, I
believe Ms. Cochran is asking us to consider at this time, Chairman. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Kushi, would you concur with that last statement?
MR. KUSHI: Itil be a stretch but I would say he is referencing Section 8-4, 8-8.4, Item 6 as I
believe it, which it says have other such powers and duties as may be described by, as
may be provided by law. What is at hand if I understand correctly is the makeup or
the qualifications of the Planning Commissioners themselves. It doesn’t have anything
to do with their power or duties, it’s just the makeup of their, each Commission. So it
may be questionable whether we can do it strictly by ordinance. But again if it’s not
challenged...
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. So yes, go ahead, Mr. Hokama, and then Mr. Guzman.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, again, the people back in the 1960s had already
envisioned and that’s why I go back to that all omnibus language under powers of
Council. Without limitation of the foregoing grant or of other parts given by this
Charter the Council has the following powers. Without limitation of the foregoing
grant, that says a lot of things, Chairman. And I take that specifically as the people
putting trust in their Council that for this type of situations without the limitations
and there are none, we have the authority and the power to legislate accordingly.
Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Guzman?
MS. WILLENBRINK: Chair? Brief recess.
CHAIR VICTORINO: I’m sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Can I...
CHAIR VICTORINO: She asked for a brief recess
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh okay.
CHAIR VICTORINO: --so let me, please.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Sure.
CHAIR VICTORINO:

..

.fgave,)...

RECESS:

2:57 p.m.

RECONVENE:

2:57 p.m.

CHAIR VICTORINO:

..

.(gavet)...

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay, okay. So I had proposed an ordinance about six
months ago, more than six, seven-eight months ago regarding the qualifications of the
head Prosecutor and requiring documentation to be provided. That was denied by
Corporation Counsel to the form and legality, and the rationale or the opinion that
came back from that particular deputy, stated that there was no enabling language
within the Charter that would allow this ordinance to be created to add in more
qualifications. And so just to make it very clear and very smooth so that we don’t have
a problem later down the road and having a Corporation Counsel not sign off on an
ordinance as to form and legality, I would feel more comfortable if we had language
within the Charter that actually spells out we’re going to have the power to create an
ordinance for these qualifications. So we wouldn’t run into the same situation I did
with the head Prosecutor ordinance that I, that was not signed off as to form and
legality. That’s why you have before you I believe in one of the other Charter
amendments, a changeover, I created a Charter amendment instead of going with the
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ordinance that was denied previously by Corp. Counsel. So just wanted to make it
very smooth and clear so that any other Member that wanted to create something
more than what is in the Charter, they can, you know, the Corp. Counsel comes back
in the Charter and says oh okay, I get it, the Council does have the authority to create
additional qualifications for that position. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Guzman. And I’m going to stop right here and let
Mr. Will Spence speak a little bit, and then, you know, we’re, I think we’re close to
finding something and I think we’re, you know, I understand what you’re saying and I
think I tend to agree and we need to sit down and try to formulate a little bit more and
get it right. And I, your intent is there and I think everybody agrees with the intent, so
we’re not arguing that issue. I think what we’re trying to figure out is how to do it so
that we won’t have to go back every time we want to make a change, we have to do a
Charter amendment, that we could do it by ordinance. And I think that probably is
much more efficient and more palatable. But anyhow, Mr. Spence, I hope you have
heard all this discussion because we’ve talked about you a lot of...
MR. SPENCE: Uh-oh.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes. No, go ahead, Mr. Spence.
MR. SPENCE: Okay, thank you, Mr. Chairman and Members. I just came in on partway
through this so I’m trying to gather what is going on, that there’s a proposed Charter
amendment for certain qualifications of the Commission. First off, I’ll just comment
within the Charter, there’s only a couple of boards and commissions mentioned.
There’s Lanai and Molokai, Maui Planning Commissions. There’s no qualifications
there. When you start getting into...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Residency.
MR. SPENCE: Well okay, there’s residency requirements, of course. When you start getting
into County Code, you know, our Department staffs eight boards and commissions.
So when we go into those things, Cultural Resource Commission has some
requirements. I believe the... I don’t think BVA. The Urban Design Review Board has
some requirements on qualifications, those are all by ordinance, none of those are
Charter. I’m, I would be hesitant to put something like this in the Charter simply
because if something goes wrong, you, you know, you’d take a huge amount of time
and energy to go through the whole election process rather than floating an ordinance
and going okay, we gotta fix this. And then it’s up to the discretion of the Council in
order to fix something or even to establish the requirements that, some of the
requirements that are proposed here. So ordinance would be a lot more flexible to go
ahead and do that rather than Charter. As a Charter requirement and this will
illustrate why an ordinance is probably better anyway, as a... some of these
requirements and I would like to study this more, as this a partial answer. I look at
Planning Commission shall have one member of the Commission with a background in
conservation or natural resources as evidenced by these, A and B below that. And
then three, the Planning Commission shall have demonstrated expertise in Native
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Hawaiian and traditional customary practices demonstrated by A, B or C as below.
We often have a difficult time finding people to serve on our Planning Commissions.
Lanai, most of the people who’ve work for Pulama Lanai have potential conflicts so
that you’re narrowing down a scope of potential candidates even further by putting
these requirements on there. This could actually be.. .1 mean in an ordinance it could
be taken care of better, but the scope, the pool of which to take candidates right now
is very small, 2,500 people approximately. Molokai we run into some of the same
things. Not that there’s a lack of people there who like know traditional cultural
practices, but getting them to come forward to serve is another whole thing. So
sometimes we struggle to get people to come and want to serve. If you narrow that
scope down even more, we may end up with Commissions that are not filled. That’s,
you know, this would be a much better discussion, to me this would be a much better
discussion as part of an ordinance than it would be as a Charter amendment, because
then we could deal with these inconsistencies and we can deal with these kinds of
things rather than going voters, decide on this without really knowing the
ramifications of it. And I mean we want Lanai to be fully represented, all nine
members. We want Molokai fully represented. Maui has a larger pool but, you know,
to choose from and people who will volunteer. But as a Charter amendment I think
we would find the consequences not very satisfying to anybody. I think this would be
better left for an ordinance. It was a little long, I’m sorry.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, thank you. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. When you say not in a Charter amendment,
make it in an ordinance, are you talking about the qualifications or the fact that the
composition? I think other than I think one Member, most people are agreeing on
yeah, maybe we should have somebody with a background in conservation and
natural resources and the other one demonstrate expertise in Native Hawaiian
traditional and customary practices.
And then the qualifications of those two
positions would be in ordinance. Is that what you’re talking about? Or you’re talking
about the whole thing saying...
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Spence?
MR. SPENCE: The, well the way that it’s done now, if there are qualifications for a board or
commission members it’s by ordinance, it’s placed in Maui County Code, it’s not in the
Charter. I’m not saying whether I would like to change the current process or not, I’m
saying if it’s the County Council’s choice to place these requirements, it’s better as an
ordinance than as a Charter amendment. Does that quite answer that?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: A little bit. I know, I’m pretty sure that the Public Works Commission
and couple other commissions actually
--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Require.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --require a certain

--
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CHAIR VICTORINO: Disciplines.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --disciplines.
MR. SPENCE: Okay. And I’m not familiar with Public Works

--

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
MR. SPENCE: --Commission,
VICE-CHAIR COUCH:
language?

One of which is, Cultural Commission that has the Hawaiian

CHAIR VICTORINO: That and, you know

--

MR. SPENCE: I believe that’s by ordinance.
CHAIR VICTORINO: --but that...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: It’s all ordinance.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay hang on. Hang on.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: It’s all ordinance.
CHAIR VICTORINO: I believe mister... so if we would look.. .you know what, we need an
afternoon break ‘cause I need an afternoon break, ‘cause I’m not... I’m going to make it
five minutes ‘cause I know you guys not going come back in five minutes. So we’ll be
back at 3:15 and I you’re not, we’re going to get started without you.. .(gavel).
.

RECESS:

3:08 p.m.

RECONVENE:

3:15 p.m.

CHAIR VICTORINO:
.(gauel). .The meeting now will reconvene. And okay, where are we?
I think we’re back on yours yeah, Ms. Cochran?
.

.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, we never quite completed it.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, no...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I mean I’m hoping and praying that we can, and basically
what I’m wondering if we could look at that Exhibit “1” and just go to No. 2
--
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CHAIR VICTORINO: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --and just say... well and just take the first sentence and at
the end say as defined by ordinance, question mark, that goes on the ballot. We, this
body creates the details of
--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah, that’s what we had intended,
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --in the ordinance

--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --to be determined. One question, next question would be...
CHAIR VICTORINO: Well okay, let me ask you this now, you’re going to make that change by
erasing everything else?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: To be on the ballot.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: To be on the ballot, yes.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Just that one sentence?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So all these words won’t.. .right.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It will just be, yeah, condensed into the one question for the
community and then, I don’t know how we word it, another Planning Commission
--

CHAIR VICTORINO: You know what then, why...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
--member will have demonstrated expertise in Native
Hawaiian traditional and customary practices as described by ordinance, question.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Ms. Cochran, you’re trying to hurry up on this. I’m going to tell you and
your staff, please, go get it right, get it the way you.. .the way we’ve discussed it and
bring it back, and I promise you I’ll hear it immediately on the next round. That’s it,
pau.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, that’s fine.
CHAIR VICTORINO: So that way we won’t try to do something and do it wrong.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Am I okay with that, gang?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
CHAIR VICTORINO: So with no further discussion, I will defer this matter until you can
bring back the version that you think is
--

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR VICTORINO:

-

-appropriate.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. Thank you

--

CHAIR VICTORINO: How’s that sound?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --for that opportunity, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay?
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONSfexcused: DC, RC).
ACTION:

DEFER pending further discussion.

CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, Mr. Spence?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you.
MR. SPENCE: Okay. Mr. Chairman, just a comment. I do like the process that we have now
where... and it’s traditionally been... and I think it has worked where the
Administration sends dowii a name, the Council reviews that person. If they like ‘em,
that’s fine. If they feel they’re not qualified or they need additional qualifications, the
Council rejects them and that’s.. .I think we’ve had some really good commissions
because of that. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Well thank you, Mr. Spence. And I think, you know, I appreciate your
comments and I want to thank you very, very much. And again, we will await
Ms. Cochran’s staff and her and their tuning it into what we’ve been discussing.
MR. SPENCE: Okay.
CHAIR VICTORINO: And then maybe if you would, you know, if you want to come back and
be a part of that discussion at that point in time, you’re more than welcome.
MR. SPENCE: Yes. Mr. Chairman, if we could

--
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CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes.
MR. SPENCE: --receive notice of this

--

CHAIR VICTORINO: I promise you Hi give you

--

MR. SPENCE: --we would be happy to be prepared.
CHAIR VICTORINO: --the notice. Ill give you guys notice when the next one, when all of this
is coming back.
MR. SPENCE: Okay, thank you very much.
CHAIR VICTORINO: You’re more than welcome, Mr. Spence.
Okay, boy, the word deferred was used a lot today. Wow.

ITEM PIA-1O(12):

Okay, moving right along.

PROPOSED CHARTER AMENDMENTS
(REQUIRE AT LEAST TWO
MEMBERS OF THE BOARD OF ETHICS TO BE MEMBERS OF THE HAWAII
STATE BAR ASSOCIATION) (CC 09229)

CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, if I’m correct, Staff, we are on Item 11. That’s

--

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That’s me again.
CHAIR VICTORINO: --PIA...yeah, wait, wait, PTA 10(12), is that where we are?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: I believe you are correct.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Wow, I’m really happy when I’m correct sometimes, Okay, all right,
moving right along to Item 11 which is a proposed Charter amendment. And this one
is the Committee is in receipt of correspondence dated April 28, 2016, from
Councilman Elle. Councilmember Elle Cochran, transmitting a proposed resolution
entitled Proposing an Amendment to the Revised Charter of the County of Maui
(1983), as Amended, to Require at Least Two Members of the Board of Ethics to be
Members of the Hawaii State Bar Association. The purpose of the proposed resolution
is to place on the next General Election ballot the question of whether chapter [sicj
Section 10-2 should be amended to require two members of the Board of Ethics to be
a member of the Hawaii State board... State Bar Association. State Bar Association.
I’m getting tired like you, Mr. Guzman. It’s a lot of words today. I think Vve read more
than I read since I left college. Okay, so, Ms. Cochran, this was your proposal and I
will allow you to start off.
. .

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes. And I guess this one’s a little more concise as to a
question to be recommended to the Charter. And shall the Charter be amended to
require that at least two members of the Board of Ethics be attorneys licensed to
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practice law in State of Hawaii and active members of the Hawaii State Bar
Association, And I guess I, we have handouts once again and it explains, it points to
the Charter and the powers and duties of this Board of Ethics, and they have some
pretty powerful things they can do such as power to initiate impeachment proceedings
against elected officers. And they, the, they’re charged to make sure that they adopt
rules that have force and effect of law, so I would suspect they ought to have some sort
of idea of what, you know, the law states. And they shall make findings of fact and
conclusions of law regarding such issues and shall transmit the same to the
appropriate appointing authority and the Prosecuting Attorney for appropriate
disposition. So I think overall I see this body as having, as I stated some heavy powers
and responsibilities. And currently there is no qualification of any attorneys to be
sitting on this. I know we have our County Corporation Counsel during, in the room
during their proceedings, but I think it’d be helpful to have a couple more. I heard
people saying that you get more than one attorney in the room and it all goes where
you don’t want it to go, but I beg to differ and think, you know, more expertise in the
field can be a positive too. So I’d like to.. .1 want to point, we spoke about the Public
Works Commission that does dictate some type of membership requirements such as
engineers, registered professional engineers, also a member knowledgeable in the
Hawaiian language, and of course the residency component where you have a Lanai
and Molokai resident on that particular Commission. So those are kind of my
thoughts and justifications for wanting to add this on and put it to the body, I mean
put it to the community for the people to vote whether they agree or not, so.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, I’m fine, Chair. I’m ready to, for whatever she’s going to send
revised, I like the idea.
CHAIR VICTORINO: She didn’t revise anything, she just...
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, she’s going to.
CHAIR VICTORINO: No, no. Not, this is a different one already.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Oh I’m sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: This is the board of, sorry, Board of Ethics.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Ill come back to you when you get caught up.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: It’s been a long day.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh I know.
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CHAIR VICTORINO: I understand.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:
concerned I’ve

It’s been a very long day. And as far as the Board of Ethics is

CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, the two attorneys.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --looked at that.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: And what I’m a little concerned about is, you know, what we
have experienced here, we always laugh every time that there’s a recess and we get
two or three attorneys up here, we know what happens.
Because, you know,
something that seems to be very simple kind of turns into everybody having an
opinion, including us. And so it gets kind of crazy. I think having an attorney might
be helpful, you know, in addition to our Corp. Counsel. But I don’t know, I’m worried,
I

——

CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --don’t want to make meetings any longer.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Mr. White? And why you looking at Mr. Guzman like that?
Don’t be like that.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well it’s because I think having Mr. Guzman on this body has
been very helpful, And
--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes, okay, that’s what I was hoping you’d say.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --it provides excitement from time to time. And...
CHAIR VICTORINO: Really.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:
supportive of this.

No, but I think Ms. Cochran has a good point and so I can be

CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Well I speak on behalf of all attorneys. I don’t think that

--

CHAIR VICTORINO: We hope so.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --two attorneys in one room causes havoc. I think it, I think
they supplement each other. They understand different arguments, and sometimes
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you need varying opinions. And I don’t see a situation unless it’s litigation that it is,
you know, a situation where there’s no compromise. But when you’re talking about
decision making or drafting or analytically thinking, I think two attorneys in one room
is very beneficial. So I just want to give that plug.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: And, you know, more than one or two, let’s say a realtor,
people in one room could cause a lot of havoc as well as insurance people. And so
--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Hey, hey, hey.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --as well as physicians, so I just wanted to make that

--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --point as well. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: I resemble that last statement by the way.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That’s why he said it.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, I know, Good come back. Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you. For me, I, my position is I don’t need
to fix what I believe is not broken. I don’t see anything wrong with the way we have
decision making on how we place members on the Board of Ethics. One of the things
that I like about without requiring minimum qualifications or to have certain
components represented is under ethics I like the common man’s understanding of
ethics. I don’t need a professional with a license telling me their educated point of
view.
I need the common-sense, common-man’s approach to ethics, everyday
common-sense approach. That’s what I look at the board for, representing a general
community’s understanding of general, appropriate behavior regarding ethics. And so
I like it the way it is, because it allows us to make that determination on each and
every nominee upon statements and facts presented to us. So I rather maintain
complete open on the amount of people that could apply, this Council can consider.
And like I said for me, I’m not ready to fix something that I don’t believe is broken.
Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Councilmember Hokama, for
those comments, because that’s just what it says here that demonstrate by their
example the highest standards of ethical conduct. And whether you’re a lawyer or
youre a housewife, I think we look at what they bring to the table as far as what is
expected from the, being a member of the Board of Ethics. So I have no problems with
lawyers except I wonder if they’re going to have enough time to serve as a volunteer.
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And then if you have two lawyers and continued absence then that becomes a
concern. And I think sometimes it, if one is a lawyer and does apply then fine, if we
okay that position. 3ut I think that way we remove sort of, we don’t take away from
other people who may not have those credentials of legalese and come there as sincere
people who wish to justify what’s ethical and what’s not, instead of getting into the
legal arguments about it all. I think that’s why you have most commission and boards
that are staffed by Corporation Counsel, and hopefully they will be the experts in
providing the necessary legal advice that the boards or the commission, whether it’s
ethics or planning or what have you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you very much. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I appreciate Ms. Cochran’s handouts and her
intent here. I would note that the Public Works Commission requirements I believe
are in ordinance as opposed to Charter. You know when I was Vice-Chair, we had a
lawyer who was the Chair and, of the Board of Ethics, and he was very cooperative
with Corporation Counsel as far as he didn’t do any of the lawyer stuff. And but a
couple times when there was a conflict, we had some issues so it was difficult. You
know we’re here on this board, this is a board, this is a huge board, a huge,
responsible board. We make laws. None of us are required to be lawyers. I like
Mr. Hokarna’s comments about you’re looking for the common, someone who’s not
used to being in this realm needs to have some observation and has to have some
input on it. And I think that’s why it’s better to have somebody... I mean when I went
on there, I had no idea about anything about politics or laws and learned a lot from
the existing members and from Corporation Counsel. So and lastly, there are different
types of attorneys. Are we talking any kind of attorney? ‘Cause there’s civil matter
and all kinds of different civil matter attorneys, and then there’s criminal attorneys
and all kinds of different subspecialties there. Is there, I mean is this somebody who
wants to try and make laws? ‘Cause I don’t believe criminal attorneys make laws.
Civil attorneys can help write laws. I don’t know, it’s just that’s opening up a can of
worms I think. I think it should be people who are not immersed in the day-to-day
running’s of government. So at this point having been there and having dealt with
what we had to deal with, I don’t think that is a necessity. I don’t think it would hurt
but I don’t think it’s a necessity.
CHAIR VICTORINO:
Ms. Balsa?

Okay, thank you. And then Ill end with Mr. Carroll.

Nothing? Okay,

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: fll take his turn. I should have thought of this earlier.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: You know I missed my opportunity to submit an amendment.
Actually I think a priest would have been good. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Holy camolies, I know it’s late in the afternoon already.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Keep everybody good.
CHAIR VICTORINO: I can see these meetings are deteriorating. So

--

COUNCILMEM3ER COCHRAN: So, Chair?
CHAIR VICTORINO: --I would like to make a recommendation.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yes.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Ready? Okay. The Chair would like to entertain a motion to pass on
first reading a resolution entitled Proposing an Amendment to the Revised Charter of
the County of Maui (1983), to Require at Least Two Members of the Board of Ethics to
be Members of the Hawaii State Bar.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, so moved.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Second.
CHAIR VICTORINO: It’s been moved by Ms. Cochran and seconded by Mr. Guzman. Yeah,
you don’t have to raise your hand, I knew who you were. I know everybody’s getting
punch drunk already. Oh my God.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: It’s time to go home.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Any further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes, Chair. Chair, yes, discussion.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, make it quick because

--

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR VICTORINO: --I got another one to go. Yes, please.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you very much, And so again, the reason why I
brought this up is I really feel this particular board, commission has a lot of power
and authority unlike any other, and they’re not just advisory. And so I hear the
concerns that people want regular, everyday kind of people. There’s seven other
members on this board who are, can be that. But to have the two expertise in the field
so to speak with law so if things come up, case examples or whatever it’s called, then
that, they can sort of vet through it. You know and so for me, I do see a system
broken. I’ve been caught in some stuff. So I would like to get a better oversight I
guess within this board. So that’s it real briefly and quickly. Hopefully
--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --we get support.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you very much, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN:
attorneys in the field

As I second the motion, not only because I support the

--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Let’s keep it civil now please.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --but, no, but I, there is a point in.. .this Ethics Board which
is created by Charter has the power to impeach on ethical charges. So that being said,
you know, each and every one of us could be held to a charge and be placed in a
situation where these members on this board decide whether you’re guilty or not. And
if you’re found guilty, you are impeachable. That board can impeach you, strip you
from your office. So in terms of making a proper decision, maybe a common person or
a professional person making the decision, I would rather have at least in my situation
if I’m placed in that situation, have someone that has some type of legal
understanding. Because a lot of times irrelevancy in a lot of these charges come into
play, and sometimes these irrelevant facts or irrelevant claims are looked at as
legitimate. And a lot of times when you pass your bar exam or you go through law, it’s
not about earning the degree, it’s about analytical thinking and that training that you
receive and to decipher what is irrelevant and relevant. So I would rather that we at
least have one person on that commission or that Ethics Board with a law degree.
Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO:
Mr. Couch.

Thank you.

Any further discussion?

Yes, Mr. Hokama, then

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
Chairman, I appreciate the concern to have a level of
expertise. How many of us would be in these seats if we had to take a budget and
finance test on County finances before we could take this job?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Oh you’ve been listening to Mr. Hailer then.
supposed to say that.
COUNCILMEM3ER HOKAMA: Hey, I’m just bringing up
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --that hey, if this needs
CHAIR VICTORINO: Absolutely.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --to be qualifications for a position, how many of us could be
in these seats? We learn on the job. I’ve sat here many years and I can tell you if you
haven’t been in a budget session, you have no clue how County financing works and
how would you qualify to be in this seat? Interesting dilemma, Chairman.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And again, you know, from my experience, I
can’t support this one. It, if there was the whole impeachment thing then there’s a
special counsel that also assists with the Corporation Counsel so it’s, there’s checks
and balances in there. And as Mr. Hokama says or, you know, and as I mentioned
before, we’re not required to have law degrees and we write the laws. So I can’t
support this. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Okay. I will call for the question. Oh.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Can I just...
CHAIR VICTORINO: No, you’ve already spoken two times.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Did I? I only spoke once.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Since we had the motion?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Only once.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Only once.

CHAIR VICTORINO: All right, go ahead, And that’s your last chance but, you know, go
ahead. ‘Cause I mean I’m trying to move this along.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No, no, no.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I’m just saying there are other qualifications that other boards
like the Water Board
--

CHAIR VICTORINO: It’s been said.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN:
engineers

--they’ve got engineers and all that other, they’re requiring

--

CHAIR VICTORINO: No there’s not.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --so...
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No.
CHAIR VICTORINO: No, there’s not.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Well there’s some other boards that require engineers.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah but not the Water Board.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay, well whatever board it was
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, thank you.

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --that it requires an engineer, so why do we have an engineer
required at that point?
CHAIR VICTORINO: But again...
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN:
attorneys. Just...

And I might add 80 percent of Fortune 500 CEOs are

CHAIR VICTORINO: That’s why the, never mind, whoa boy.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: That’s enough said.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry. And Chair? And lastly...
CHAIR VICTORINO: You started that one now.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And, Chair, lastly, I think our credentials are the voters,
they’re the ones who elect us here, they feel we can do the best job for them.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, thank you. I’m going to call for the question. All those in favor,
signify by saying “aye.”
COUNCILMEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Opposed?
COUNCILMEMBERS: No.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Roll call please.

MS. WILLENBRINK: Mr. Robert Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Aye.
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MS. WILLENBRINK: Ms. Gladys Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Ms. Elle Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aye.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Mr. Don Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Ms. Stacy Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Mr. Riki Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Mr. Don Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Aye.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Mr. Mike White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Aye.
MS. WILLENBRINK: And Mr. Victorino,
CHAIR VICTORINO: Whoa. It’s all on me right? Even though I love you, Ms. Cochran, I
gotta say no on this one. Thank you. No, I cannot, sorry. Okay.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Motion carries, five “ayes,” four “noes.”
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: What?
MS. WILLENBRINK: Motion fails, five “noes,” four “ayes.”
VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran, Guzman, and White.

NOES:Chair

Victorino, Vice-Chair Couch,
Baisa, Crivello, and Hokama.

EXC.:

None.
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ABSENT:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

MOTION FAILED

CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, I know it’s late, gang. I’m forgiving even the Staff at this point.
Okay, we have one more item.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Chair?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Two...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH’ Two, we moved one.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah, yeah.
ACTION:

ITEM PIA-lOf 13):

DEFER pendIng further discussion.

PROPOSED CHARTER AMENDMENTS (PROHIBIT COUNTY EMPLOYEES
FROM MAKING CAMPAIGN CONTRIBUTIONS TO SUPPORT OR OPPOSE ANY
CANDIDATE FOR MAYOR OR COUNTY COUNCIL) (CC 09229)

CHAIR VICTORINO: Let’s move., ,well first of all let me get to Item No. 12. Okay, Item No. 12.
Okay, here’s Item 12,this proposed Charter amendment. The Committee is in receipt
of correspondence dated April 29, 2016, from Council Chair Mike White. I’m going to
call upon Mr. White to make a, to make some announcement, Go ahead, Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. I appreciate you bringing this forward, but I
think we had a very good discussion under Mr. Hokama’s item earlier in the meeting,
and so with that great discussion having been made, I would like to move to file this
resolution and its County communication,
CHAIR VICTORINO: Do I have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Second.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Chair, there’s no need to file. It’s a direct communication,
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, so no need to file. All right.
ACTION:

DEFER pending further discussion.
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ITEM PIA-1O(5): PROPOSED CHARTER AMENDMENTS (ATTORNEYS WITHIN THE OFFICE
OF COUNCIL SERVICES) (CC 09-229, CC 14-165)

CHAIR VICTORINO: Then we go back to the item that was moved to end of calendar,
Ms. Willenbrink.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Yes, Chair. Would you like me to call Mr. Raatz back up?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes. Okay. And while we’re getting Mr. Raatz, okay, that was Item No.

-

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Seven.
CHAIR VICTORINO: --7 yeah?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Ten seven, you left number six on your...
CHAIR VICTORINO: Number six, okay. Yeah, No. 6 in my...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh No. 5, 10(5).
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Five right?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Ten five,
CHAIR VICTORINO: Did you reach Mr. Raatz? No? He’s coming up, okay, so let’s give him a
moment to get up here. Okay, here we go.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Do you have it up?
CHAIR VICTORINO: No. Thank you. All right. Okay. Item No. 5 which is PIA-l0(5).
County, the County is in receipt of County Communication 14-165, from
Councilmember, now Council Vice-Chair Don Guzman, transmitting a proposed
resolution entitled Proposing an Amendment to the Revised Charter of the County of
Maui (1983), as Amended, Relating to Attorneys Within the Office of Counsel Services.
The purpose of this resolution was to place on the next General Election ballot the
question of whether Charter Sections 3-7 and 8-2.3 should be amended to allow the
Office of Council Services attorneys to serve as legal advisors to, and legal
representatives of, the Council and its Members, in addition to the Department of
Corporation Counsel attorneys. Mr. Guzman, you weren’t here so I pushed this back
so that you would be able to participate. So, Mr. Guzman, since you brought this up,
I will start with you.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, thank you, Chair. I believe you brought this up prior to
today’s meeting. I did relay on the floor my position on this particular Charter
amendment. This is, this emulates the language that is presented in the Honolulu
Charter that allows the Council Service attorneys in Honolulu to be allowed to offer or
render legal opinions, to sign off on legislative drafts as to form and legality. As
presented previously, if there is.. ,they were to... this proposal is actually in supplement
of what Corporation Counsel’s duties are. So initially like I had stated in the previous
meeting, I had proposed two, the first one being the ability to, this Council to
terminate Corporation Counsel, and I still feel strongly that the balance should be, we
should have that authorization to have that balance of being able to I guess terminate
the Corporation Counsel. Although he is appointed by the Mayor, the Mayor is the
only one that can terminate. So and I see the Corporation Counsel as being neutral in
all aspects so if that’s a good I guess symbol or sign of neutrality is the ability of both
parties to have that authorization to terminate and hire. If one party which is the
Mayor has all of the power then it’s not balanced. Alternatively I proposed this other
Charter amendment which would allow our Council Service attorneys to render legal
opinions. And so if you asked me personally between the two amendments, I would
rather have the ability to terminate. But this Charter amendment is also supported by
the Council Chair as well as the Director of Council Services. So I’d ask them to weigh
in and at their opinions or even statements in support of this measure. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: By the way they already did this morning when you weren’t here.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh they did, Okay, sorry.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah. So the only reason I put it back of the Council or Committee
agenda is because you were not here.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, sorry.
CHAIR VICTORINO: So all this was vented out earlier.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay, okay.
CHAIR VICTORINO: So just wanted to...
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. Thank you for the opportunity.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah. Thank you. All right. Any other discussion? Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. And I think I mentioned it but I’m not sure. I’m fine with
the first one, you know, that maybe special counsel, maybe deemed special counsel,
but the other two I have concerns with. Yeah, I understand maybe that to be able to
sign off on form and legality, but then that leads into legal representatives of the
Council and its Members.
I think that should only be in the case of, where
Corporation Counsel may.. .where there’s dispute is with the Executive Branch or
whether Corporation Counsel may represent the Mayor or officers of the Executive
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Branch in the event that attorneys within the Office of Council Service are so
authorized, those staff attorneys shall be deemed special counsel. So that’s the one
that I can support, the other two I can’t.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Is there an amendment to this, Chair? I’m not following

--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --Mr. Couch. Where are you finding that language?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, we don’t have a motion.
CHAIR VICTORINO: No, no, no, no, no, no, no.
something that is...

But he’s asking a question.

You read

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: ‘Cause you added language that’s not in the, not in my reso.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Exhibit “A.” Which one are we working off of, Mr. Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: That’s the question.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh there’s... oh I guess Mr. Hokama submitted one too.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Which one are we going through?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, I guess we have to determine which one we’re working off of.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH:
resolution.

I’m working off the one dated June 20, 2014, at the very end of

CHAIR VICTORINO: I’m working off the one that was proposed by Mr. Quzman which is
County Communication 14-165.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: That’s the one I’m working off of. Okay. It’s in there. And so that’s the
one we should be working off of. And I apologize, Mr. Couch, I’ve said that three or
four times and I don’t know...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I don’t have it.
CHAIR VICTORINO: You don’t have it?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: It’s the first one.
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: It’s the first.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Supposed to be the first.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No, don’t have it.
CHAIR VICTORINO:
Okay.
please. (gavel).
.

I’m going to take a quick recess.

Staff, can you check

.

RECESS:

3:46 p.m.

RECONVENE:

3:47 p.m.

CHAIR VICTORINO:

..

.(gavel).

.

.The meeting reconvenes. Mr. Couch?

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. All right. On this one it doesn’t have that
information in there so I can’t support this at all. I would support that they’ could be
special counsel but not with this language. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Ms. Cochran? I’m just moving right down the...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
Oh, okay.
Yeah, I’m trying to recall this morning’s
discussion about the special counsel and Mr. Kushi mentioning., .1 don’t know,
Mr. Kushi, do you recall if you can refresh our memory your comments to this I guess?
Chair, if you don’t mind?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Kushi, I think she’s referring to the Honolulu City Council.
MR. KUSHI: Right.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah. Okay, go ahead, please.
MR. KUSHI: So what’s on the table right now is County Communication 14-165, dated
June 10th
--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. KUSHI: --and it has an attached resolution, a two pager?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. KUSHI: What I referenced this morning was in your binders at the end, the last
stapled... second to the last, it’s from Councilmember Guzman, received at PIA meeting
on June 30, on the bottom and it’s highlighted in yellow. Okay. That’s taken from the
Charter of the City and County of Honolulu and that’s the discussion we had this
morning.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. KUSHI: So that is not in County Communication 14-165.
CHAIR VICTORINO: And that’s what we’re working off of, so just, that I want no confusion.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. And...
CHAIR VICTORINO: And I apologize, I did not pick up on that when the discussion was...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. And okay, thank you. And, Mr. Kushi, you were
suggesting this language would be appropriate or you liked it or you thought it would,
could work. Did you give comment towards that?
MR. KUSHI: I would say again without talking to my boss, that it’s, if you the Council would
consider something like this that the City and County has within the strict parameters
as stated, it will be okay because it only applies in very limited situations where
there’s a contest, there’s a dispute between the Executive and Legislative Branch, and
where it calls for special counsel
--

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. Okay.
MR. KUSHI: --aside from our office. So that special counsel could be from David’s office but
they would be appointed accordingly.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sure. Okay.
MR. KUSHI: It would not authorize Legislative Attorneys as a routine matter to sign off on
legislation. But they can issue their own memos, memorandums to you right now if
they wanted to, you know.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. I guess it was mentioned also that sometimes
our own, well my staff would like to get legal counsel from sitting people downstairs at
OCS but they’re not allowed to, and I think this language would allow them to under
certain.., right, Mr. Guzman, I guess proposal? So I see an advantage to that actually.
So those are my comments, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:
Thank you.

The, if we’re talking about 14-165 solely, I cannot support it.

CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Mr. Carroll?
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COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. What we have before us has been in
discussion as far as I can remember for the past 15 years.
I think that,
Councilmember Guzman, I think it’s well thought out and I would support his, what
he has proposed. Thank you.

CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I’m in support. My main.. .what I would like to end up with is
the ability to have our attorneys act as special counsel when necessary, and if
they’re.. .you know, I’m supportive of the way Mr. Guzman has put it. But if there’s a
desire to have some limitations on that, I would still be open to that as long as we
have an understanding that when we have a conflicting situation with Corp. Counsel,
that we can depend on our own staff attorneys, Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: In general, allowing our staff attorneys to be able to be
designated by Council under appropriate situation as special counsel, I am supportive,
Chairman.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. I am supportive and I too would like to have if
Mr. Guzman so in his legal fashion can add serve as special counsel also. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Guzman, you’ve heard the comments, I will let you, allow you some
opportunity to address the comments of the Members.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. Yeah, thank you, Chair. I think this is important to at
least allow our attorneys in Council Services to render some opinions, at least in the
bare minimum of form and legality. I’ve had situations wherein sometimes our
legislation, our ordinance are held hostage in terms of not being able to be signed as to
form and legality because of some political purposes and some type of agendas from
some certain departments. And so I realize that yeah, in the very end when there’s an
opinion from what we would say, a representative of the Council, that comes off as
being more credible as to putting that opinion forthright and presenting it to
Corporation Counsel saying hey, take a look at this opinion and maybe you can
change your opinion. But without having that credibility, the Corporation Counsel
and some of the deputies could easily, I’m not saying it happens but in some cases it
does, can easily thumb their nose and say you know what, I’m not even going to
consider that because what I wrote in my opinion stands, and that’s not proper. And
maybe that should be an internal policy, but until that happens and we’ve seen this
happen time and time again when there’s a conflict. That’s why when you see Mike
Molina’s communication, you see.. .when I did the research on this particular item,
you go back at least four or five, six Councils, back in the Linda Lingle days, this has
been a problem. So if we’re talking about resolving problems, either we do what is
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stated here in this amendment, or you authorize the Council to have termination
powers. And I think that’s the way to balance everything out. I think it’s going to
make a cleaner, a more efficient process. People say it’ll cause havoc, but I don’t think
so. I don’t think so. Anytime you try something new, there’s always going to be
hesitation and fear, but right now it’s not working. And you say well it works
50 percent of the time, well 50 percent is not good enough. This government needs to
change. This government needs to get more efficient, and that’s why you have all
these other proposals happening, because if we don’t start changing in the right
direction and making things happen, we’re going to stay status quo and we’re always
going to have the same problems time and time again come up. And this Charter
amendment has been coming up over and over again. And so I just think this is the
right thing to do. It’s either this or the other proposed Charter amendment. So that’s
I guess my, that’s my final words. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair. Chair, I was referring what is
before us, and I understand that’s 14-165 in its current form.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: And that’s why I’m saying I can support it. I don’t have any
problem with the idea of us looking at what Oahu is doing. Because as Chair myself, I
would get frustrated ‘cause I would ask the Council attorneys can you help me? And
they said no, we’re not your legal counsel, and it’s kind of frustrating cause we know
that they know, they’re very component, but they’re very careful not to step on
Corp. Counsel’s toes. So that’s why I said what I said.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you, Ms. Baisa. Yes, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
Chairman, I see it slightly different.
I appreciate
Mr. Guzman’s proposal. I, you know, my support to allow our Council attorneys to
review legislation and whatnot I think is very consistent with other levels of
government. The State Attorney General does not sign off on House or Senate bills for
an act proposals. The US Attorney General does not sign off on US Senate or US
House resolutions for consideration. They’re done within their own legal staffing. If
the State Attorney General has issues with a proposal before the bill, he goes before
that Legislative committee and testifies why the bill should either be amended, not
move forward, revised, whatever it be, but the Attorney General does not say I approve
the form and legality, He makes statements about whether or not the proposal is
advantageous or disadvantageous to the State of Hawaii in his role as the Attorney
General. If it is inappropriate then the Attorney General can take the Legislature to
court and have the court rule that legislation illegal or exercise it in a manner that the
Governor can then justify a veto. So for me maybe part of the changes, allow our
attorneys to be able to move legislation forward, and if it doesn’t make the litmus test
then Corp. Counsel should be testifying before our appropriate committee and give us
reasons why we should amend or defer that legislation. I don’t have a problem with
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that. For me though, you know, after we go.. .if we continue to go through the
confirmation process, Chairman, at the end of the day, I’m not so hot about firing the
Corp. Counsel. I’m more concerned about firing the Mayor, because at the end of the
day, that is the accountable elected person, the Mayor. So if we want to terminate
somebody, terminate the Mayor. Others report to the Mayor. So for me at the end of
the day, instead of firing Corp. Counsel or Prosecuting Attorney, my thing is fire the
Mayor. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Any more discussion? Yes, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair, I mean for myself if I had... I would like to
get a second sort of legal opinion of sorts if I had some major something happen in my
life. So I kind of look at this body having that opportunity by putting this into play
with our legal services downstairs too. And I’ve seen where may not agree with
existing Corporation Counsel’s call on something, and perhaps I think it’s only right
that we seek another opinion or recommendation or whatever it is. And I think that’s
what attorneys do, they know the laws inside and out, and they will take out what
they feel is appropriate to, you know, state their case. So I continue to be in support
of this. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: All right, thank you. Yes, Mr. Couch?
VICECHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I think people are mixing. I think
Mr. Hokama was talking about legal advice as opposed to a legal representative. I
have the concern with the legal representative part. Legal advisor, fine, if they want to
say, give us a second opinion and whatnot, but to represent us, I believe unless it’s a
special counsel where we, where it conflicts, we already have a whole floor full of
attorneys that represent us. I’m fine for a second opinion or legal advice. If we pulled
out “legal representatives of’ then I’m fine with that. But that’s where my sticking
point is is the legal representative portion. ‘Cause yeah, I would like to go down and
talk to one of the attorneys and say hey, can you give me some advice on this. But as
interesting, Mr. Guzman appears to be a really good attorney, because he argued both
sides of this thing in different... on one other item, you said oh attorneys agree, you
know, we should have more attorneys. On the other side, you say they don’t agree, so
you do a good job.
CHAIR VICTORINO:
Mr. Couch, I want to stay on the subject matter at hand, and
Mr. Guzman is not the subject matter.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So...
CHAIR VICTORINO: So could we still stick with what we’re trying to accomplish?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So I’m fine with legal advisor, but if we “leave legal representatives of,”
I’d have to not support this.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.

-

121

-

POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
June 1, 2016

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: But I also would like to add if we get to that point, the whole deal
about special counsel. Yes, if we need special counsel, we can tap on our four
attorneys that we have which includes I believe Mr. Raatz. So we can tap those as
opposed to going outside for special counsel. So if this gets into a motion situation, I
would probably make that amendment to add that language.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. All right. So I’m going to, seeing no other discussion, I’m going
to call, I’m going to make my recommendation,
COUNCILMEMBERS: Recommendation.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Chair? You know it’s with the various opinions here we’ve got
going, I think it would be appropriate for us to defer this
--

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --and work on it a little bit.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Shucks. You know I was finally ready to do something and now you’re
going to ask me to defer one more time.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Hey, you got the emergency management organization.
CHAIR VICTORINO: That’s about all I got through today. Boy, if I was keeping score, I not
even batting, I’m not even batting 0600 or 00600, I mean gee, you guys, come on. My
son’s going to be really upset at me the way I’ve been batting today. Okay, if there is
no objections, I will defer this matter so that this can be brought up at the.. .I’m not
sure about the next meeting but if I can have a special meeting, cause I would like to
clear all of this on a special meeting. So be prepared please. I need a special meeting
to clear all of this, and then have a regular meeting on whatever else we have to
discuss. I will not go any further than that. So with no objections, may I defer this
matter?
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
ACTION:

DEFER pending further discussion.

CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Chair?
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CHAIR VICTORINO: Members.. .yes?
MS. WILLENBRINK: Did you want to try and get a consensus on the next meeting now?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Do we have dates?
MS. WILLENBRINK: I have one date in mind, but we would need to take a brief recess and
talk to the Council Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Council Chair, are you willing to take a brief recess and talk about
a... okay. We’ll stand in recess. Please don’t leave your seats.. .(gatel).
.

RECESS:

4:04 p.m.

RECONVENE:

4:06 p.m.

CHAIR VICTORINO:
.tgauelj. .The meeting will reconvene. We do have a date in mind
and we will be sending out a poii question for this particular date. I hope most of you
can make it. It...
.

.

.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: When is it?
CHAIR VICTORINO: I was instructed not to give it out. Okay, I’m going to give it out.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: It’s an open meeting.
CHAIR VICTORINO: It’s not an open meeting. I mean no, oh no. Okay. It is actually after
the next, not this coming meeting, the next Council meeting which would be July...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: June.
CHAIR VICTORINO: June 17th. And so I was looking at hopefully we get done early enough
and maybe starting at 12:30 so everybody can have lunch and then come back ‘cause
I’d like to get it done. One o’clock, that’s it.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Till what time?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Well I mean see now, she has what time because she needs to go back.
Well what do you have?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: We had the Maui Chamber luncheon that day.
CHAIR VICTORINO: And what time till what time is that?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: If my under... if I remember correctly they usually do like 11:00
to 1:30 or 11:30 to 1:30, somethinglike that.
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CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah. Well I’m going to say 1 o’clock.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR VICTORINO: I gotta make it 1:00 because you need to go home 3:00 or 3:30 or
something is your flight.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: As long as I leave by 4:15.
CHAIR VICTORINO: By 4:15 yeah. So I’m going to say 1 o’clock and, you know, well send
the poil out, and if you’re going to come a little bit late then you come a little bit late.
And I’m sorry, you know, this is one of those that I’d really like to complete it if we
can. So that our... and I think I know what the next one will be but I don’t want to
say. But I would like to have the next meeting wide open for whatever else we need to
discuss. So...
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO:
inaudible).
.

.

Are you still going to.. .you’re taking a poll now or you’re

--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, I taking a poii right now.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --with an e-mail?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Are we sending e-mail? Okay, Ill send an e-mail and then you guys can
respond.
Okay? So from, we try to get from 1:00 to 4:00 and then that way
Member Crivello can take off and head back to Molokai. And, Member Balsa, if you’re
going to come back a little bit late, that’s okay, you know, I’m sorry. I’m just trying to
make it fair for everybody.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I’m sorry but I already bought a ticket so I’m going to go. Ill be a
little late but Ill be here.
CHAIR VICTORINO: That’s why I didn’t buy a ticket, I was...
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I didn’t know this was going to happen.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Neither did I but...
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I’m not clairvoyant.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair? Chair

--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --real quick. Did, is there a plan B on this or no? Just this
one day and that’s it? I mean...
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CHAIR VICTORINO: I’m trying to make this plan B, C and D.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: ‘Cause, Chair, I really, I mean I have that amendment I want
to do. It’s the day after my surgery and I don’t know how, what shape. Ill be here
(mumbles)... So I don’t...
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So be pretty tough for me, so I was hoping to either prior to
June 16th or sometime after the 17th.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair? I won’t be here on June 17.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: There you go.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Ill be here in July.

MS. WILLENBRINK: Well search for...
CHAIR VICTORINO: Well push it back July...
COUNCILMEMBER QUZMAN: After...
CHAIR VICTORINO: No, no, listen now. The farther we push it back, the more... and if it,
you know, I just don’t want to jam up the Clerk’s Office. We need by what is the date
now? July what?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Fifteenth.
MS. WILLENBRINK: July 15th post date

-

CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
MS. WILLENBRINK: --is 7 days in advance.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah. And also the NACo Conference is the end of the month so that’s
not too bad. You know unless you guys are going to give up your meeting slots, I
mean I’m stuck because if I only get three hours I don’t know if I can finish everything.
So let’s forget that June 17th because, you know, I’m not going to do anything, and
then well the next day available was the June 20.. .what’s my next one, June 27th
right?
MS. WILLENBRINK: You have a meeting scheduled on the 27th of June.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, June 27th is my next meeting.
MS. WILLENBRINK: But we can look for a different date.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, Chair? June 27th you want to take up my, you want an
all-day meeting and I can give IEM to you? For the Monday, the 27th. is that what
you’re talking about?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, so go ahead and poll for that for an all-day meeting. If I...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: IEM,
CHAIR VICTORINO: IEM, excuse me

--

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I can defer my
CHAIR VICTORINO:

--

--was going to get cancelled.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --meeting so we can just finish this off for an all-day

--

CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --PTA again.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, all-day PTA because

--

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
CHAIR VICTORINO: --I will incorporate all of this and hopefully the afternoon have enough
time for the other items.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I mean I’m willing to do that in order to update our Charter.
CHAIR VICTORINO: That way it gives us July, we get one more meeting in July.
mister... don’t tell me you’re not going to be here?

Yes,

COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, no.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Oh okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, I would suggest that since this is a normal meeting day, we
shouldn’t have to poii to make sure that all the Members are here.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Well not every Member

--

COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So if...
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CHAIR VICTORINO: --is part of

--

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: IEM.
CHAIR VICTORINO: --IEM.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: But it’s also PIA which everyone is a Member of, So I would just
suggest that rather than asking every Member’s office, just have whatever Member
doesn’t feel that they’re going to be here that day can contact your, you know, your
office.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Well one of the non-Members is myself for IEM.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: And me.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well but you can ask...
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. That’s okay, it’s all done. That’s okay. So it looks we can have
full attendance. Okay, so with your permission of course, we’ll ask your permission.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: That’s fine.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, thank you. So let’s do an all-day on the

--

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: All day on the 27t).
CHAIR VICTORINO: --on the 27th of June. Okay. Okay, and so in the meantime, if you have
any other suggestion, ideas that you want to bring forward, I’ll open the door for that,
and that’s all I will say about that. Okay. All right. I want to thank all of the
Members for your patience today. I do apologize, at times I’m not sure if I was doing it
right, but I think, you know, I think we really navigated uncharted waters with these
many, I mean Charter amendments. I don’t know maybe, Riki, have you had that
many in one meeting, 11?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No, we don’t...no, this is a unique year.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, unique year. There you go. That’s putting it mildly, I won’t even
go beyond that one. Anyhow, again, thank you, Members. Thank you, Staff, very
much. Thank you, Administration, Mr. Kushi. And so the meeting of the Policy and
Intergovernmental Affairs Committee is now adjourned... .(gavel).

ADJOURN:

4:13p.m.
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